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(n1e Court Reporter was sworn.) 

THE COURT: This is the case of Roy G. Allman, trust e, 

and others, versus the Board of Supervisors of Fairfax County. 

·Are counsel ready to proceed? 

MR. HAZEL: Yes, Your Honor . . ,. 

MR. SYMANSKI: Yes, Your Honoro 

THE. COURT: Swear all witnesses who will testify in 

t1~is matter that are present. 

(Witnesses were . sworn.) 

THE COURT: Is there; to be a rule on witnesses? 
. .(~ 

·.: 

MR .. HAZEL: Yes, sir. 
' 

THE COURT: Witnesses remain outside the hearing of 

the Court until you are cal.led up to testify, please. 

(Witnesses were excludedo) 

MRo HAZEL: If Your Honor please, Mro Pammel was in 

a! case a couple of weeks .ago and has again been requested by 

the County Attorney that he be present. I have agreed that he 

could be present subject to Your Honor's approval. 

THE COURT:. I have no objecti'ori if counsel has no 

qbjection. 

MR.o HAZEL: Except during the testimony of Mr. Payne 

Apparently he is important to the County's case as an advisor 

to Mr. Symanski. I do ask that he not be present and I think 
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County has agreed. 

MR. SYMANSKI: I think he is allowed to be.present. 

We have agreed he will leave during Mr. Payne's testimony. 

THE COURT: That will be· fine. 

MR. HAZEL: Your Honor, we have a number of .exhibits 

which we stipulate to. Would Your Honor like to put them in 

first? 

THE COURT: All right, sir. 

MR~ SYMANSKI: Verbatim transcript from the zoning 

hearing. 

THE COURT: We will mark as. No. 1. 

(The document referred to was mar'ked 

Stipulation Exhibit No. 1 and 

received.) 

MR .. SYMANSKI: Staff report on C-222.· 

THE COURT: No •. 2. 

(The document referred to was .marked 

Stipulation Exhibit No. 2 and 

received.). 

MR. SYMANSKI: The Upper Potomac Comprehensive Plan. 

THE COURT: That will be No. 3. 

You agree on putting that in all at one time? 

MR .. SYMANSKI:. Yes. 
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. (The document ref erred to was marked 

Stipulation Exhibit No. 3 and 

received.) 

MR .. SYMANSKI: Part of the minutes of October, 1971. 

THE COURT: Th~t will be No. 4. 

(The document referred to.was marked 

Stipulation Exhibit No. 4 and 

received.) 

MR .. SYMANSKI: I have a Memorandum of Understanding 

on the Washir:igton Metropolitan Regional Water Pollution Contro 

Plan. 

THE COURT: No.· 5. 

(The document referred to was marked 
, 

Stipulation Exhibit No. 5 and· 

received.) 

MR .. HAZEL: Ta~ map assemblage on the back, Your 

Honor. 

THE COURT: That will be No. 6. 

(The document. r·eferred to was marked 

Stipulation Exhibit No. 6 and 

received .. ) 

MR .. .HAZEL: We have another tax map assemblage, a 

little larger than that. It covers more area. Could we call 

·:· ·' 



..... _.;_ .. 

that the Herndon Tax. Map?. · 

... THE COURT: That will be fine. Herndon Tax Map, 

(The document referred to was marked 

Stipulation Exhibit No. 6 and 

i:Eiceiv.ed·.:)-

MR •. SYMANSKI:· Then we have a development plan sub­

mitted by the applicant. 

THE COURT: No.·. 7 o 

6 

MR. HAZEL: If Your Honor please, in c·onnection with 

that exhibit, that is the similar black and white of the color 

exhibit on the blackboard. 

THE COURT: I will call this one 7 and call that one ·. 

7-A. 

MR. HAZEL: We would like to not actually introduce 

this, just use it. They _would like the colored part out of 

the record.. We don't want to get that in the record where it 

becomes part of the record. We are going to use that for pur­

poses of testimony aJ;id use the blac_k and ·white as the record. 

THE COURT: Is that agreeable to counsel? 

MRo SYMANSKI: Yes. 

THE COURT: All right, sir. The development plan 

will be No. 7 theno 
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. (The document referred. to was marked 

Stipulation Exhibit No. 7 and 

received .. ) 

MR .. HAZEL: If Your Honor please, I have a Fairfax 

c.ounty Grid Map on the wal.l which is the tax map. 
I 

THE COURT:·. Any \objection to that? 

MR.. HAZEL: i want to use that to show the location 

of what I have called the Reston Assemblage; next to it, the 
i 

tax map assemblag~ on yellow up there is the location of the 

l.arger map. 

THE COURT: All right. That will be referred to as 

(.The document ref erred to was marked 

Stipulation Exhibit No. 8 and . 

received .. ) 

MR. HAZEL: Th~ tax map assemblage here· is No. 9. 

THE COURT: All right. 

~1R. HAZEL: We call that the Reston map. 

THE COURT: That will be fine .. 

(The d.ocument ref~rred to was marked 

Stipulation Exhibit No. 9 and 

received.) 

MR .. HAZEL: We have an aerial photograph here with 
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an overlay. 

THE COURT: All right, sir. That will be No. 10 

(The photograph referred to was marked 

Stipulation Exhibit Noo 10 and 

received.) 

MRo HAZEL: I have a County watershed map just showi 

the watershed in FairfaX County. 

THE COURT: No. llo 

(The document referred to was marked 

Stipulation Exhibit No. 11 and 

receivedo) 

MRo HAZEL: I have the preliminary plat from the 

County file for the subdivision of Hidden Brooko The County 
-

rec.ord plats for Section One and Two that I would offer as a 

'package, perhaps 12-A and 12-Bo 

MRo SYMANSKI: ,What are the dates on these? 

MRo HAZEL: This was filed in September and. these 

.files 

THE COURT:. That is called the ·Hidden Brook? 

MRa HAZEL: Yes, sir. 

THE COURT: lt is 12, 12-A and Bo A is Section One 

and B is Section '!Woo. 
(The·documents referred to were marke 

Stipulation Exhibits Noa 12, 12-A & 1 -B 

~nd received.) 
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THE COURT: I suggest 13-A and B from Loudoun County 

water and sewer line nexto 

We will call it 13 and 13-A. 

(The documents referred_ to were marke 

Stipulation Exhibits No:. 13· and 13-A 

c;tnd received.) 

MRo HAZEL: 1 have a tax map assemblage from Loudoun 

County prepared by Mro· Payneo 

THE COURT: That will be 14. 

(The document referred.to was marked 

Stipulation Exhibit Noo 14 and 

received.) 

MRo HAZEL: If Your.Honor please, the Fairfax County 

Budget for Fiscal 1972, the approved budget. 

THE COURT: All right, sir. Noo 150 

. (The document referred to was marked 

Stipulation Exhibit No. 15 and 

received.) 
-.. 

MRo HAZEL: The Planning Cormnission minutes of 

October 15 and 18, 1972, in the subject case, the 12th and 18t • 

THE COURT: No. 16. 

(The document referred to was marked 

Stipulation Exhibit No. 16 a~d 

. received.) 



I 
I 

. I 

.10 

. MRo. HAZEL: . The 'County ~o#ing resolutions in Case 

Noo 1583, ·Board of Supervisors Resolution, Rezoning 1583. 

THE COURT: No. l7o 

(The document referred to was marked 

Stipulation Exhibit No., 17 and 

received.) 

MRo HAZEL: Boa~d of Supervisors Resolution Rezoning 

~-445 with staff's report attachedo 

THE COURT: No~ 18. 

(The document referred· to was marked 

Stipulation Exhibit No. 18 and 

received.) 

MRo HAZEL: Staff report and the resolution in 

·Case. A-960. · 

THE COURT: .No. l9o 

. (The document referred to was marked 

Stipulation Exhibit No. 19 and 

received.,) 

MRo ·HAZEL: Transcript of June 16, '71; July 21, '71 

1 
June · 30,. '71 before the Board of Supe.rvisors that led ·to the 

adoption of the low-moderate housing.income case. 

MRo SYMANSKI: The dates again? 

MR. HAZE~: June 16, '71; July 21, '71; June 30, '71 
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THE COURT: . No •. 200 

(The documents referred to were marke 

Stipulation Exhibit No. 20 and 

received.) 

MR.o HAZEL: The opinion of, an order of, Judge Plumm r 

i.n this .Court in the low-moderate income case. 

THE COURT: No. ·210 

(The document referred to was marked 

Stipulation Exhibit No. 21 and 

receivedo) 

MR. 'HA~EL: Contracts of sale on the subject propert 

between Horne and Allman, the owners, and the subjec~ purchase • 

THE COURT: No. 220 

(The document referred.to was marked 

Stipulation Exhibit Noo 22 and 

;receivedo) 

MRo· HAZEL: Staff report.in Board of Supervisors 

minutes for September 22 and December 15, 1971, in the Clinch 

case. 

THE COURT: No. 23. 

(The document referred to was marked 

. Stipulation Exhibit No. 23 and 

received .. ) 
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MRo HAZEL:· The. opinion of thi~ Court in .the Clinch 

case, Law No. 26803, together with the answer and the complain • 

THE COURfl': Noo 24. 

(The document referred to was marked 

Stipulation Exhibit Noo 24 and 

received.) 

MRo HAZEL: The.adopted Reston Master Plan. 

THE COURT: No. 2.5. 

(The document referred to was marked 

Stipulation Exhibit No~ 25 and 
\, 

receivedo) 

MR. HAZEL: The adopted Herndon Master Plan. 

THE COURT: No. ,26. 
. 

(The document referred to was marked 

Stipulation Exhibit No. 26 'and 

. receivedo) 

MRo HAZEL: A Q.ocument of maybe ten or 12 pages, 

titled, Crestbrook, and being a part of the subject zoning 

application 222. 

THE COURT: 

· ... 

It will be mark~d 27. 

(The document referred to was marked 

Stipulation Exhibit No. 27 and 

receivedo) 
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MR. HAZEL:• If Your Honor please, I have four plats 

h<;:re in a package which are develoP.ment plat, water distributi n, 
i ~ 

sanitary distribution, and construction phasing plans for the 

subject applicationo 

THE COURT: We will mark those 28, A, B, C -- one 28 

28-A, 28-B, 28-C on those,., 

(The documents referred to were marke 

Stipulation Exhibits No. 28, 28-A, 28 B 

and 28-C and received.:.) 

MR. HAZEL: If Your Honor please, that is all of the 

exhibits. 

We have also agreed, I think, that we.would ask that 

the Fairfax County Code be. included as part of the·record in 

t
1h1' s case. 

MRo SYMANSKI: Number of lots1 

MRo HAZEL: We have also stipulated that under exist ng 

zoning the lot yield on the subject property would be 273 lots 

MRo SYMANSKI: Approximately• 

MR. HAZEL: That the development cost, including a 

sanitary sewer section, would be $8,500 per lot for the con-

struction of lot improvements only. 

THE COURT: All right, sir .. 

MR.. HAZEL: That seems like quite enough. 



14 

I think that concludes the stipulated exhibits. 

THE COURT: All right, sir. You may make your 

statement. 

MRo HAZEL: If.Your Honor please, I suppose the 
• l. . 

Court by now feels quite tamiliar with the zoning processes 

of Fairfax County. I will try to make a very brief opening 

,statement, merely to introduce the structure for what we inten 

:to present •. 

C-222, which is the subject application, is outlined 

in orange on the tax map assemblage on the board, on the wall. 

It is between: the TCMn of Herndon and the intersection of 

Route 228, a State primary route, and Route 7, another State 

primary route, and the intersection has been called for years 

Herndon Junction. It is about six-tenths of a mile from 

Herndon Junction on the way to Herndon. It is bounded on the 

south by developing R-12--5 zoning. It is bounded ··On the west 

by the Loudoun County line and the subject property, a.s 

demonstrated on the photograph, ·also has lOO· acres which is, 

of course, not a pa~t of this hearing which is in Loudoun 

County. 

The two property CMners involved own all of the 

property outlined in yellow on the overlay. The part on the 

extreme west area is about 100 acres that is in Loudoun County 



That part of the subject .property abuts the development of 

St;erling Parko 
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Perhaps i.f we move the overlay over, we can see on 

the aerial photograph exactly where we are. 

Here is the development area of Sterling Park abutti g 

the property on that side~ 

t. Developing area in Fairfax County of Hidden Brook 

is on the south. The Tovin of Herndon and the Reston are over 

on this area. 

Most of the area between the developed apartment 

and the open space here is in actually Reston ownership. 

This is very.near to the subject property, an out-

lined in yellow on the tax. map, an assemblage here that I am 

pointing to, the Clinch property that was heard by the Board 

of Supervisors on September 22, 19710 Decision was deferred 

u~til December, and on t~at date the 12-5 zoning was granted 

on .Clinch but in the intervening period the 12-5 density was 

denied on the subject tract. 
·., .. 

Now, this property, and this case is structured on 

several premises I think the most important part of the 

q.ase is discrimination, discrimination of the grossest, most 

hypocritical kind ~gainst the landowner individually and again t 

the public good. 



The application· is for a PDH-3. PDH is Planned 

Development Housing Ordinance of Fairfax County which is bas~d 

on a density and which, over the past four or five years the 

County has encouraged landowners a~d developers to utilize in 

order to bring to the County flexible housing types in order 

to assist the County with.its s.ometime-announced goal that the 

wo1).ld like lower-. cost hou~ing and in order to bring a better · 

quality of development~ 

Now, we do not ask, and I make it clear we. do not 

ask, this Court to zone this property today to either the 

R·-12-5 category or the PDH category. We will demonstrate, I 

think to the Court's satisfaction, that PDH-3 is in effect the 

outgrowth of the R-12·5 category. 

The Master flan recognized this site for density. 

the PDH zoning process anticipates a hearing on the developmen 

plan and a hearing on th~ zoning and a grant of the zoning to 

the PDH-.3 catego.ry with the then grant of the development plan 

Now, what happened in this case, which i·s clear from 

the record, we are exactly in accord with the Master Plan 

densityQ We filed, as the Master Plan requested, and as the 

staff and the Board requested under the PDH, to accommodate th 

County's purposes. 

The development plan was not a major factor in this 



17 

case. The Board instead determined in its very cursory 
\. 

documentation or conversation -- not documentation -- there· wa. 

absolutely no documentation -- but in its cursory opinion the 

~oard said that development here, ~lthough called for in the 

~laster Plan,. and although the PDH-3 development plan was 
i 

;probably a good idea, that this area was "premature for 

ide!relopment" and there would be adverse impact on public 

facilities and therefore the case was denied with no more 

investigation or in-depth study than that. It was denied 

between the time the Clinch case was hear.d and the Clinch case 

was granted for identical zoning. 

Now, the other phase of this case which we will en-

deavor to show the Court by the evidence already introduced in 

the form of the low-moderate ordinance, the low-moderate incorn 

housing hearings, and evidence that we will produce today is 

that there is in Fairfa~ County and there was in October, '71 

1 a terrific shortage of land available for housing to serve the 

housing needs of Fairfax County. 

We will pattern this case, and we will talk a great 

deal in the argument of this case and in the evidence about th 

1 very facts that 20 years ago came up in the Carper case o 

In the Carper case, there are findings in the Court, 

and the Court of Appeals sustained, as of course you realize 
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and know, the fact that the County was zoned generally for 

large lots in the west and small·lotsin the east and that the 

was an effort, and this is almost a replay of history·-- I 

history really does repeat itself.•- here we are, 1959 to 1973, 

24 years later, and we have the same issue all over again. 

The holding in the Carper case is that one and two­

ac.re lots held as an alleged financial benefit to the existing 

taxpayers of the County is improper because the County must 

provide for all types of housing and they cannot by zoning 

f,orce people into areas where larger lots will require higher­

priced housingo 

The Court in this case affirmed the trial judge who 

said that one of the purposes of zoning was to provide for 

development of the several areas in a manner consistent for 

the uses which they are suited, and the regulation should be 

designed to serve the dis.trict they affect, and the welfare of 

those who may occupy the houseso 

The economic effect can be considered but as more 

or less incidental. . 

Now, the County' .s entire posture in this case, in a 

1 

nutshell, and they will talk, I am sure, a lot about PDH and 

what they can do as far as discretion in a PDH but when you 

cut thr~ugh all the dirt and all the dust and the smoke and 



. 19 

smog, and a great deal of 'the hypocrisy, the simple fact here 

is that the 2.5 Master Plan recognized PDH development, exactl 

what the County wanted for its land use, and its reduction of 

pousing costs. Yet when it came to the Board of Supervisors, 

perhaps coincidentally during an election campaign in which 

opposing candidates testified when it came to the Board of 

Supervisors with the back of the hand it was dismissed as 

*'premature" although fully recognized in the plans. 

Despite that, they sandwiched this case, denial was 

sandwiched in between the grant of the Clinch case in which 

all of the same factors applied except Clinch was in an area 

where it had no zoning around it of any kindo It had no 12-5. 

It was not on primary highway; it was in a bad road situation. 

It had the same.sewer situation, the same school situation, 

·the same water situation, except worse, and yet Clinch at the 

same time was granted i~ a sandwich effect between the hearing 

;and this case. 

Your Honor, we think that we can sustain in this 

case along the lines pioneered and staked out by Carper, that 

this is the grossest sort of economic discrimination against 

this landowner, and it is the grossest sort of discrimination 

against the public generally because it is a zoning for the 

manipulation and reward of the few against the desires and the 
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needs of the public gep.eral'lyo 

That in a nutshell is our caseo 

THE COURT: All right, sir. 

Mr. Symanski. 

--··.- -...·:: 

MRo SYMANSKI: Your Honor, this case is different 

20 

from the usual case in tha~ it is under the PDH zoning ordinan eo 

The •. PDH ordinance is an· op.tional categoryo It is not one that 

the developer or applicant has to choose. It allows leeway. 

It allows innovations. It allows other differences from the 

regular zoning categories. 

I repeat., it is not one that the applicant has to 

choose. He can go conventionalo 

It also allows bonus densities for various reasons -

f.or open space, allows them density above the conventional 

zoning category. 

At that time, t~e low and moderate housing allowed 

bonuses in densities and also in innovation of design. It 

allows bonus densities. 

Now, in ex~hange for this.leeway, this freedom that 

PDH ordinance allows, it al.so has its own set of standards 

~nd regulations. 

I would like to refer the Court to Section 30-15 of, 

:our zoning ordinance which is entitled, Planned Developments. 

..,, .... 
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It applies to PDH or PDC.districts. 

Now, I wou~d like to point the Court to two particul r 

provisions, among others, in that30-15 section: 

One. Principal vehicular access to planned develop-

ment shall be from streets and roads capable of supporting 

existing traffic, and the. traffic that will be generated by 

the planned developmerito · 

Public facilities. The planned development shall 

Ji>e located in an area for which police and fire protection and 

public facilities are available and adequate for the uses 

proposed provided, however, that the applicant may provide 

such facilities which are not presently available and written 

assurances that such provision shall be included as a part of 

the development plano 

As I say, the PDH allows density bonuses; it allows 

higher density of development than the regular category but, 

dn the other hand, it also requires that 30-15, specifically 

written for this category, be met. 
·, . 

It is our.position in th.is case, Your Honor, that 

these standards and regulations were not met. 

First of all, the development plan itself, the 

development plan is important in a PDH application. It is 

what the Board considers. It is what the Board approves or 
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l 
I· 

· 1! i 

disapproves~·. 
I . 

The plan itself here, we will _show, was lacking in· 

many ways but with regards to the.comprehensive plan, although 

it may have met th.e density requirements of the comprehensive 

plan, it didn't meet all the requirements of.the c6mprehensive 

plan or the policieso 

The development.plan was also lacking possibly in 

some quality aspects that-~the staff report showed that there 

were many things lacking in this development plan which were 

~equired by the ordinance. 

As to public facilities which the ordinance says 

shall be presently available or the applicant will show, make 

written assurance of how he is going to provide them. 

The road system. The comprehensive plan shows, says 

that the road system is minimal out here and-we will show that 

it is minimal, substandafd, and it is dangerous, -minimal from 
I· 

the safety. point of view and efficiency point of. view._ 

The water supply, we will refer to the Board verbati .. 
' .. 

Mr. Babso~ expressed a desire of Herndon to supply · 

water, a hope that water would be supplied, but he didn't show 
' 

that water would be supplied. It was a big question mark. 

Schools. ~taff report shows the schools were over-

crowded then. There was a planned school opening in the near 
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future. We will show that even with those planned school 

openings this application would have kept the s·chools at their 

overcrowded, in their-overcrowded, situation :such that the 
_. 

planned improvemen:ts would have done nothing to alleviate the 

situation •. 

Fire protection, We will show that from a national 

standard and from a Fairfax County.standard, fire protection 

for this property was not adequate. 

Police and library. The staff. rep~rt says . that:.· tb.L.; 
i 

development would tax the County's ability tc?, provide thes<.:~ 

services. 

N~v, as I said before, the PDH ordinance and 30·· J5 

is important. This t~~; optional category. Tiie.~ applico.nt came 

in, requested hi.s bonuses$ got his freedom. · ;:;But rvM he 

Ecel that he should abide by the requirement~· involved. · 

We will sh~v Ypur Honor that a comprehensive plan, 
. ~-

although the density requirements may have been met here, is 

a plan for the future. It is not a rezoning.of the property. 

It is not something.where an applicant can s~y, the density 

is there on the plan; therefore, immediately, I deserve my 

zoni~. 

The comprehensive plan is for orderly provision of 

convenience and harmonious community and environment. 

:·:?:;:·:·:: ···:·.· 
·-... , -.: . 

.. ;·. 

··-·.'"';'··· 
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1 would like to -read the one sentence from 15.1-427 

which, along with 15.1-498 and 15.1-490 of the State Code are 

very important to this case. 

This chapter is intended to encourage local governme ts 

to improve public health, safety, convenience or welfare, and 

to plan for the future development of new communities to the 

end that transportation systems be carefully planned; that new 

community centers be developed with adequate housing, with 

utility, health, education, recreational -- and it goes on. 

I think the key word in here, Your Honor, is "to 

improve." This is telling local governments, and it is saying 

that the zoning process, the planning process, is to improveo 

Let's not say that if we got crowded roads elsewhere, we deser e 

zoning because we come up here to your crowded standards here. 

Let's improve it. Let's not say, well, the schools 

are crowded elsewhere; w~ have handled it by putting in tempos 

putting the kids in a language lab where they are not _designed 

to be -- let's improve that situation. 

The Carpet" caseo I think it .. fs stretching the 

imagination to compare this to the Carper case or the western 

two-thirds of the County which were zoned for large lots. I 

think the key in this whole line of exclusionary zoning cases, 

which of course we will touch on later in closing, is that the e 
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was an intent, t;.he Court found an intent to e~cludepeople, 

not the fact that the Board or the _zoning body wanted to pro"". 

vide services in an orderly manner. 

I would like: to quote National Land· versus Kohn:,., 

215 Atlantic (2nd) 597, a 1966 case: 
· . has as its 

·':·."Zoning ordinat;lce whl.chAPrimary purpose the< 

preventicru:lf entrance of newcomers in order to avoid future 

J>urdens, economic and otherwise' upon - . administration of 

public services and. facilities ~sc:no.t valid~ •. w : "./. 

Of course, we do not mean to imply that a government 1 

body may not utilize i~s zoning power in order to assure that 

municipal services which the cormnunity requires are provided 

in.an orderly and rational manner. 

Your Honor, I think this exclusionary purpose is goi g 

to be very hard to show because I don~t think it exists. 

Also, I think w;e all know what the standards are in 

a zoning case. 

The applicant has, the petitioner has, a very heavy 

burden of proof. He.mustshCM clearly that the Board was 

arbitrary, capricious, unreasonable as it relates to health, 

.safety and welfareo It is fairly debatable the Board's 

decision will stando 

We think, Your Honor, that the Board's action here 
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was clear under the statute's of Virginia, arid if not clear if 

is at least fairly debatable. 

THE COURT: Let me inquire at this point: Was the 

R.~12-5 acceptable to the applicant and proposed to the BoardZ . 

MR~ HAZEL: Yes, .it was acceptable to the applicant 

but it was never even suggested that that would be acceptable 

to the Board. The testimolly will be that the staff report 

wduld have been the same had it been 12-5 instead of PDH-3o 

THE COURT: Of course, I don't want to preclude the 

evidence. I am just trying to move the case along. 

Is there any,evidence to the effect that the Board 

would suggest .that certain standards be met, particularly re-

garding the police department and firefighting equipment or · 
I 

i 
fire protection be provided by the applicant? 

MRo SYMANSKI: It is right in the statute that these 

were deficient. That staff report went to the Board, which 

they, I assume, read before they made their decision. 

Also, all of the standards are right in the State 

Code. 

MR. HAZEL: I would. differo . It is not in the staff 

report. It merely says that those matters would be taxed. 

'fliere will be some te~timony about the absolute lack of study 

or basis for that. 

1.",· 
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THE COURT: . All right. Call your first witness. 

MR. HAZEL: Now, if Your Honor please, we have some 

of the County department heads here. I would like to explain 

this so that the record won't seem disordered. There are some 

of the technical people that I would like to call. They would 

~ssentially be out of order. Normally, I would put on one of 

my clients to explain the· .proposal, then put on these technical 

witnesses later. But I think there are four technical people 

we could get out of the way and back to work very quicklyo 

With that explanation I would like to put them on in 

that order. 

THE COURT: You may proceed. 

MR. HAZEL: Mr. Coleman, please. 

'Whereupon, 

Co So COLEMAN, 

was called as a witness ~d, having been previously duly sworn 

was examined and testified upon his oath as follows: 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MRo HAZEL: 

Q Would you state your name, please, sir1 

A c. S. Coleman. 

Q Your employment? 

A I am employed by the County of Fairfax. 

i ~ 
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Q How long have you been employed-by th~ County? 

A Sixteen years. 

Q What is your capacity with the County2 

A I work a_s a soil consultant for the County. 

MRo SYMANSKI: I will stipulate 

MRo HAZEL: I wquld tender Mr. Coleman as an expert. 

He has testified in many cases. 

~y MRo HAZEL: 

Q At my request, did you prepare a document which show 

the various types of soils on the subject property? 

A Yes, I did. 

Q Do you have that here in your hand? 

A Yes. 

Q Are those colorings yours? 

A Right. 

Q Would you describe to His Honor what the colorings 

show? 

A The red color indicates the area is rated good for 
·t • 

septic fields; the yellow areas, marginal. Some of them bad, 

$ome of them not. Other areas are those that are either too 

$hallow rock or have high water table in the wet season that 

would not be suitable. 

MR. HAZEL: I would like to introduce this in eviden e. 
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THE COURT: Any.objection? 

We will call that Petitioner's Exhibit A, I suspect. 

(The document referred to was marked 

Canplainant's Exhibit A and received.) 

BY 1'1R. HAZEL: 

Q Mre Coleman, did you have any opinion as to whether 

or not this property c·ould be feasibly developed for either 

one acre under its vresent zoning or any smaller lot category 

with septic tanks? 

A The areas of good soil are too widely scattered. · 

There are too many B;reas of high water table or shallow rock 

to make it possible to develop it on a septic field for this 

: tracto 

Q To develop it feasibly you would require public 

sanitary sewer? 

A That is the o~ly way I can see it. 

MRo HAZEL: I have no further questions. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY 'MRo SYMANSKI: 

Q Is it your testimony that none of the areas on the 

subject tract could support a septic system? 

A No, there are areas which would support a s,eptic 

field. 
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Q The·areas in red· co-did suppO.:rt septic fields? 

A Right. 

" MRo SYMANSKI: No further questions. 

MR. HAZE;I..: . I would like· to ask that Mro Coleman be 

·excusedo 

THE COURT: You are excused. 

(Witness excused.) 
i 

THE COURT:t Call your next witness. 

MRo HAZEL: Mr. Liedl, please. 

Whereupon, 

JACK LIEDL, 

was called as a witness and, having been previously duly sworn 

was examined and testified. upon his oath as follows: 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MRo HAZEL: 

Q Would you stat~ your name, please, . ? sir .... 

A Jack Liedl .. 

Q Your employment1 

A I am Acting Director of the Department of Public 

Works, Fairfax County. 

Q How long have you been employed by Fairfax County, 

'0r. Liedl? 

A Off and on since 1951, the last time for about 15 
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yearso 

Q During the past five years or thereabouts, has the 
. II. 

administration of the .sanitary sewer system of the County been ~ 

essentially your business? 

'A It has. 

Q Now, Mr. Liedl,_are you familiar with the applicatio 

C-222 which is the subject of to_day' s case? By that I mean, 

so far as it relate~ to location and watershed? 

A I am. 

Q I show you Stipulated Exhibit Noo 11 which has been 

identified as a watershed map. Are you fainiliar with that map 

A . I ame 

Q Could you outline on that map -- perhaps we can put · 

it up here -- the.watershed that this is located in and how 

that relates to other watersheds in the County? 

A The tract is i.n the Sugarland Run watel:'shed which is 

part of the_upper watershed for the Potomac River. 

Sugarland Run runs through Fairfax County and down 

into Loudoun County.and connects with the Potomac River. 

Q Now, Mr. 'Liedl, are there sewer lines on the propert 1 

A There are. 

Q I show you a copy of the staff report which is an 

introduced exhibit in this case. Would you read paragraph two 
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from ·the sewer ·sanitation· department's report~? .. 

A It says: The,nearest'available sew~;_. to the propert 

is a 21-inch and 36-inch line located. on the property. This 

iline is adequate for· the proposed use. 

Q Now, :Mr. Lied!, was sanitary sewer service available 

t.o this property from Fai;r.fax County in October of 19711 

A It was. 

Q Is it available to this property today? 

A Trunk sewer capacity is available. Treatrrient capaci y 

;is on an allocation basis on the first-·come-first· servedg 

Q Now, Mr. Liedl, could you tell His Honor what the 

:treatment plant for this particular tract is? 

A The sewage from this area is treated at the D. c. 

Blue Plains Plant. 

Q What other areas of the County are treated at that 

plant? 

A All of the northern area of the County. That includ s --

Q When you say., a;I.l of the northern area --

A That includes Horse Bend, Sugarland, Difficult Run, 

Scott's Run and Pinunit Run.-- basically the northern one-third 

of the County. 

Q Now, is there any difference in the treatment situat on 
. 

regarding the subject tract today and any other properties 

" 
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located in the northern area of the .County? 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

No, they are all in the same predicamento 

They ar~ all subject to some restriction? 
! 

That's trueo 

What is that restriction, Mr. Lied11 

Well., the restriction is an allocation system that 

w.as developed by the Board of Supervisors in order to assure 

that the Blue Plains Treatment Plant was operating in a satis-

factory manner between noW and when it is totally enlarged, 

or a second regional plant becomes available. s·o they develop d 

q system for a five-year period that allocates just so much 

capacity each year. 

Q Mr. Liedl, I show you a staff report in Zoning Case 

C-377 which is now pending. and ask._you if you will read the 

paragraph? 

MRo SYMANSKI: ,I am going_ to object that this staff 

:)'.:'eport was .made after the date of this trial, this zoning 

hearing. I think in this case we have to consider what the. 

Board of Supervisors. had before it or what the circumstances 

were at the time of this hearing. If .the Court is going to 

,review new testimony that was not before the Board of Supervis rs, 
' ' 

then this is in effect a new zoning hearing rather than a revi w 

of what they had to do. 
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I 
THE COURT: What is your position on that? 

MR. HAZEL: I think that is an artificial restrictio 

which almost insults the Court, that the Court can't take into 

account things that have occurred which prove out the facts 

that were established or were present and the theories at the 

time of the Board of Supervisors.' hearing. 

In this particular case, I have an entirely differen 

ground in that the County is alleging that sanitary sewer is 

a problem. Yet, just a few months ago, in a case for some 

several thousand units, Mr. Liedl's office published the staff 

report recorrunending a rezoning in Reston in the same watershed 

and making absolute minimal light of the sanitary problem. 

So that this report is presented not to talk about ' 

the land use in totality but to talk about this sanitary 

situation that the County says is a problem, unless the County 

Will on this issue stipu).ate or agree with their witness that 

sewer was available to the property on that date .o 

MRo SYMANSKI: Your Honor, the point is that if the 

Board of Supervisors had a traffic problem allegation before 

them, made in the staff report, if there was a Metro system 

right to that property today, I think it is ridiculous to say 

.that transportation was not a problem when this case was 

consideredo 
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Now, if there is'a change in circumstances, the 
' 

applicant can go back to the Board and say the circumstances. 

are different. But if the Court is going to take in all the 

evidence, up to this date, I don'tsee.how it can review what 

the Board of Supervisors' decision was with regards to arbitra y 

and capricious. 

THE.COURT: I understand that. 

I think his position, though, as I understand his 

position, is that there was discrimination and this would en-

<leavor to go to show that discrimination in effect resulted 

from a cursory review of the application. 

MR. HAZEL: Exactly. 

THE COURT: I am.going to let it come in at this 

point. I will have to put some screws on it at some place 

along the way, though, but at this point I am going to allow 

this to come in. 

Objection denied.· 

l3Y MRo HAZEL: 

Q Would you read that paragraph. from the staff report 

'in C-3777. 

A Well, this is not our staff report, Public Works 

staff report. 

Q Would you read yours? 
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A Our statement on C-377 application was, states, 

actual provisions,:for sewer services contingent upon the 

pr'operty owner obtaining tap allocation from the • 74 rngd 

·annually allocated increment. 

Q .Would you now read the Fairfax County staff report 

, in: this document? 

A This area is. served by the Blue Plains Sewage Treatm nt 

Plant for which the County has allocated 74 million gallons pe 

day, .74 it should be, mgd. Average increment when this allo-

cation is used up for any one year, building permits are not 

issued until May 1 of the next allocation period. 

MRo HAZEL: I wo~ld now like to introduce this staff 

report as my Exhibit B. 

THE COURT: I don't know about the whole, entire 

report. I think it is only related to these particular items, 

to the sewer. Maybe thex can be extracted. 

MRo HAZEL: I think later I will introduce this 

·again, further. I will have other evidence to tie this in. 
"'. ,• 

THE COURT:. Let's hold it until that time then, unti 

we see what the situation is .. 

BY lvffi .. HAZEL: 

Q Mro Liedl, I show you Stipulated Exhibit 23 which is 

the staff report .in the Clinch case, C-282, and I show you on 
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the tax assemblage outlined in yell<lW the area of C-282. 

I ask yau, is the sewer, sanitary sewer situation, 

today, and was it in Octol:for of 1971, identical as between the 

two parcels? 

A It was.' 

Q Now, in summary, .the sanitary sewer was available, 

as 1 understand your testimony, in October to the subject 

parcel, October of '711 

A Yes. 

Q There was then no restriction on treatment, no alloc -

t;ion'l 

A No allocation situation. 

Q Was then in ef fecto 

Now, there is an allocation system based on 730,000 

gallons a year for a prescribed period? 

A Seven-forty. 

Q Now, Mr. Liedl, looking beyond the present allocatio , 

what is the. planning for the increase of sewer capac_ity so 

that there will be no need for allocati.ons 1 

A It is construction of an AWT facility by the Blue 

Plains people which is now underway., That is scheduled to be 

completed in, I believe, 1977, summer of 19770 This will free 

up some additional c.apacity for the County. 
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The next additional capacity will rely upon a second 

regional plant being built to serve primarily the Maryland 

portion that is being served by Blue Plains nO!N. 

When this is taken off the .Blue Plains Plant, this 

w~ll provide additional capacity for Fairfax County and Loudou 
i 
I 

County. There is no schedµled date for that as yetg 

Q But the next ·relief is in 1977? 

A That's correct. 

Q Now, Mr. Liedl, going back in the sanitary history 

of the subject area, was this not a part of Sanitary District 

~41 

A It was. 

Q Do you recall when Sanitary District 14 was establis ed'l 

A No, sir. 

Q Was it in the late '60's or early '60's, rather? 

A I believe it cc;>uld be in the early '60's .. 

Q Was that established after a referendum vote of the 

citizens in the area? 

A I am not clear on itg I don 1t believe that the 

citizens had a referendumg 

Q For what purpose was it established? 

A Sanitary 14 was established to provide sewer service 

for the area of the County and the Town of Herndong 
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Q This property is· located in Sanitary 141 

A This property is located in·sanitary 14. 

MRo HAZEL: I have no further questions, Your Honoro 

THE COURT: You may cross examine. 

CR:OSS EXAMINATION 

.BY MRo SYMANSKI: 

Q Mr. Liedl, you t.estified that these lines, sewage 

lines, went to the Blue Plains Plant, is that correct? 

Q Now, are you aware that there was a memorandum of 

understanding in approxim~tely September of 1970? 

A Yes, siro 

Q What was that memorandum of understanding.about? 

A Well, the memorandum of understanding was developed 

by all the participants that contribute to the Blue Plains 

1Treatment Plant. It was,, it recognized, that the -Blue Plains 

Plant had problems during the interim period until it could 

enlarge, and how each of the contractors could aid the Blue 

Plains situation. This is what led up 't.6 the allocation syste. 

that the County imposed. 

' Q You say, recognized that Blue Plains had problems? 

A That's correct. 

Q What do you mean by."problems"? 
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A Growth on the system faster than was. anticipated and 

delays on construction.. So they couldn't meet 

Q Wasn't Blue Plains over its designed capacity in 

l 

rngds, million gallons per day? 

A It was recognized at that time it was, yes. 

Q And you testifi~d that there were plans for AWT, 

Advanced Waste Treatment 1 ·. 

A That's correct. 

Q What is the target date for that AWT? 

A The first target date was '74. The second one was 

:, 76. Now I beiieve :it is. '77. 

MR. SYMANSKI.: No further questions.· 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

lBY MR. HAZEL: 

Q During the period since the memorandum of understand ng 

in 1970, has the Board o; Supervisors continued to grant zonin 

cases in the Blue Plains watershed? 
I 

MR. SYMANSKI: Objection. 

THE COURT: If he knows. 

MRo HAZEL: If he knows. 

THE WITNESS: I don't follow the zoning operation 

that close. 
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13Y MRo HAZEL: 

Q Did you make a recommendation on a zoning called the 

McLean House? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Where is the McLean House? 

A That is in the 

MRo SYMANSKI: Same objection. 

MRo HAZEL: If Your Honor· please 

MRo SYMANSKI: All of that happened after the facto 

Either I may note a continuing objection to new evidence -­

THE COURT: I will allow him to proceed with this. 

THE WITNESS: The McLean House application is locate 

in the Pirmnit Run watershed. 

I BY MR.· HAZEL: 

Q Does that go into the Blue Plains Treatment Plant? 

A It does. 

Q Would you point that out on the property? 

A Basically up in this general area. 

Q That uses.the same sewer allocation? 

A It is on the allocation system, yes, sir. 

Q How many units did McLean House encompass? 

A I believe something in the neighborhood of 400. 

Q Now, in fact, that has been zoned and the sewer 
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commitment made to that 400 units since this zonirig case came 

tlp and was denied, hasn't it? 

A I believe that• s correcto 

Q Was there a large zoning at Tyson's Corner under the 

West Park project granted here in the past four or five months 

A I wouldn't have .any knowledge of that. 

Q You. never hea:rd. of West Park zoning? 

A I know where· West Park is but I don't fallow· the 

zoning, when it is granted·and when it is heard. 

Q Are you famiJiar at all with the Hilton Hotel at 

Tyson's Corner that is being planned? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q When was that zoned? 

A I don't know when it was zoned. See, I only get 

involved in it on completion of application and zoning permits 

so I would have no knowl~dge. 

Q Do you know of any policy o.f the Board.of Supervisor 

pince 1970 that they stopped rezoning cases because of sanitar 

sewer problems? 

A Not to my knowledge. That is out of my field. 

Q I am not trying to get you out of your f ieldo I am 

just asking you if you knoo of any halt on zonings? 

THE COURT: ~Have you ever received any policy 



instruction from the. Board· to this effect? 

THE WITNESS:· As regards zoning? 

THE COURT: Yes. 

THE WITN_ESS: No, sir, they would not come to me. 

THE COURT: But has the Board ever issued you any 

policy in regards to you looking at availability of sewer? 

THE. WITNESS: . No, sir. 

THE COURT: All right. 

MR. HAZEL: I have no further questions. 

THE COURT: You are excused, sir. 

Thank you. 

(Witness excusedo) 

THE COURT: Call.your next witness. 

4 

MRo HAZEL: I would like to call Mr. Oscar Hendricks n, 

Your Honor. 

Whereupon, 

OSCAR S. HENDRICKSON, 

was called as a witness and, having been previously duly sworn 

was examined and testified upon his oath as follows: 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MRo HAZEL:. 

Q Please state your name, sir? 

A Oscar So Hendrickson. 
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Q Your employment?· 

A I am with the Countr.Development, Preliminary 

Engineering Branch, Fairfax County. 

Q Now, Mr. Hendrickson, does your particular branch, 

people under your charge, do they deal with incoming prelimina y 

plans for subdivisions and. pursue those through regarding 

specifications until the time when they are approved and 

rec.orded7 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Mr. Hendrickson, are you familiar with. the area nort 

of Herndon which is shown on the large tax map assemblage on 

the part, part of it outlined as C-222, and a large area south 

of that identified as R-12~5 zoning7 

A Yes. 

Q M~. Hendrickson, could you go to the map and point 

out the area to His.Hano~ that we are talking about that is 
. '. ... . 

identified as zoning R-12-57 · 

A All of the land down here. 

THE COUit'I':. HQW' many acres is that, approximately, 

if you know7 

TH;E WIINESS: I don't know offhand but I know there 

are roughly 500 units Aere and about 500 in the upper unit. 

THE COURT: Talking about 900 units? 
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THE WITNESS: Ye$• 

THE COURT: Are they already in place? 

THE WITNESS: Not all of them, no, sir. 

THE COURT: All right. 

jBY l·m . ., HAZEL: 

I . q 
j 
·and 12-A and B. 
I 

Mr .. Hendrickson,_ I show you Exhibit by Stipulation l'" 

Would. you describe to His Honor what Exhibit· 

112 is? 

A This is the Hidden Brook preliminary plan that was 

!submitted to us for approval. 

I Q What date was that submitted, Mr. Hendrickson? 

I A Let's see. 

I 
Q 

I 
In September of '71 'Z 

I A I believe so., This was September '71, first submiss on. 

J Q 
I 

That was· pending in your off ice during the fall of 

I 

19711 

A Yes, siro 

I Q Wh.at date was it approved by you as a preiiminary 
I 

.I platZ 

A Finally was approved on February 14, 1972. 

q Now, Mr. Hendrickson, in furtherance of that plat, 

have record plats been submitted and construction commenced 

on portions of that? 
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A Yes, siro 

Q I shCM you A and B. Can you identify those exhibits. 

A Section One, Hidden Brook, on Exhibit A • 
..... 

Q How many lots on Section One, Hidden Brook? 
. " 

A They have 103 lots. 

Q Now, Mr. Hendrickson, are these the 103 lots which 

are platted on this taX map in that location that I am pointin 

to? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Where are the others, the Section Two· lots? 

A They will follCM on right on behind that grouping. 

Q They have now been approved and they are of record 

here but they just don't shCM, is that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q Then there are approximately 200 more lots on that 

·preliminary plat which w,olild consume all of that .subject case1 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Now, Mr. Hendrickson, I sh<M you --

THE COURT: Let me ask a question: 

,When was that R-12-5 to the. sout~, I guess to the 

south of it, when was it zoned? 

A I don't know exactly when it was zoned but the plan 

came in as T:Ldal Inn Estates. They have changed the name but 



it was Tidal Inn and ~twas approved in '72. 

MR. HAZEL: I will cover that right now. 

THE COURT: I just wanted. to make some notes as I 

· go along here. 

BY MR. HAZEL: 

Q Mro Hendrickson, the tax map that you referred to 

I 
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earlier, which I think.is.Exhibit 6, has numbers on it denotin 

zoning applications,. does it not? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Would you approach that map and determine which 

numbers there are on that? 

A Are we talking about the 12-5? 

Q Yes, siro · 

First, you see number 15831 

A Yes, siro 

Q I show you Stipulated Exhibit 17 and ask if that is 

a resolution of the Board of Supervisors' zoning of that 

property? 

A Yes, sir; .it iso 

Q What is the date on that resolution?. 

A July 20, 1960. 

Q Now, Mr .. Hendrickson, I shCM you Stipulated Exhibit 

~8 and ask you if you see B-445 up there? 
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A Yes, sir. 

I 
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Q Would you look on that exhibit and see what the dat.e 

is? 

A This is November 301 1966·. 

Q All right, sir. 

Now I show you Stipulated Exhibit 19 which says, 

A-960. Do you see that? 

A Yes, sir .. I 
. I 

Q What is the date of the zoning on that, Mr. !lend riddo11'/ 

A April 21, 19650 

Q Now., the latter on, A-9GO, ls actually the sub· 

division of Hidden Brook that i..s now· under constl:11t:.t j_ln1 1 t • ; !. 

not? 

A Yes, sir,, 

Q Now, Mr. Jlendricl:~~on! \·Jhile you D.re stiJ.1 nt L!:c1 

board, where is the principal access to Hidden Brook a.s far 

as highway access? 

A It comes out on the Dranesville Road. At first this 

was an easemento It .is n<M dedicated. 

Q Is that through the subject property? 

A Hidden Brook property? 

Q Yes. 

A It is not~ 

I 
I 
I 
I 
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Q Isn't the road .-·- does that map show and does your 

plat, recorded plat, show the access having actually been 

through a part of the subject property? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q So that the main access to the 400 lots in Hidden 

Brook, in fact the only a,ccess now available, is it not1 

A Yes, sir • 

. Q Is through part of the subject property, is that 

correct1 

A Yes. 

Q ls that bej;~ developed at -- what density per acre1 

A Hidden Brook is·12-s. 

Q Can you tell fr.om the preliminary plat what number 

of units that is per acre actually being developed1 

A Lots per acre, they have 2.85 lots per acre. 

Q Does it appear.on the preliminary plat,as to the 

total density in lots per acre1 

A It should on the total preliminary. 

Q Would you make :reference.to the preliminary plat and 

see if you can ·find the total density as f~ras lots per acre? 

A They have 2.69 lots per acre. 

Q So that the adj~ent property of Hidden Brook is 

being developed, do I assume,. under the cluster concept? 

. ;_ 
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A Yes, sir; it.is. 

Q And it is yielding about 2.69 lots? 

A Lots per acre•. 

Q Per acl;'.eo 

. Now, is school. site being dedicated as part of the · 

Hidden Brook development? 

A Yes, siro 

Q · Now, I point to a portion of this tax map and ask 

you if that is part of the school site that is being dedicated 

as that site developed? Would you refer to the map if you 

have a question? 

Is that a park or school site? 

A This is park up in here. The school site would be 

down in this area. 

Q Referring to·Section Two, to One and Two, are any 

parts of that -- refer Fo your preliminary plat.,,and show His 

Honor where the school site is to be? 

A The school site will be just in this area here. 

THE COUR't: All right. 

BY MRo HAZEL: 
Q Was that required by Fairfax County as part. of the 

cluster development approval? 

A Yes, sir. 
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Q And is that for.an elementary school? 

A .It is; yes, sir, for an elementary school. 

Q Now, is the highway that connects these 400 lots.wit 

Route 228 a dedicated road in the public system? 

A Yes, sir; it is a primary highway. 

Q Was that required as part of the development of this 

property, of the Hidderi Brook property? 

A The Hidden Brook had to construct the access to 

.Route 228. 

Q N<M, Mr. Hendrickson, under the County policy, who 

constructs the water lines on a developer's property, on a 

subdivision such as 222 or the adjacent property of Hidden 

Brook? 

A The developer• 

Q Does the County pay for that? 

A Not to my kn<Ml.edge, no, sir. 

Q Who constructs the sanitary sew~r lines connecting 

to the trunks? 

A The develQper. 

Q Does he pay for th~t? 

A He pays for that himself• 

Q Does .the County pay for the sanitary sewer trunks'.? 

A No, siro 
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Q Who con~tructs :the 'tpad on the property, Mr. 

f'.lendrickson? 

A The developero 

Q Does the County pay for any part of the roads? 

A No, siro 

Q Does the County pay for any part of the school site 

that is dedicated to the County under the cluster concept? 

A They don't pay in cash. It is part of the density 

credit. 

Q They get a density credito The site is made availab e7 

A It is dedicated, yes, sir. 

Q NCM, other than the inspection process which is done 

at a fee basis, I understand -- is that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q The County put money out in that development for the 

;construction of those fa~ilities on the site 1 

A No, sir; not to my knowledgeo. 

Q Now, 'Mr. Hendrickson, turning to the exhibit that yo 

have on your right which· is Exhibit 7,-and on your left, 

Exhibit 7, do you recognize .that as the development plan that 

was filed with application C-2227 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Do you recognize the road serving this.as Route 2281' 
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A Yes. 

Q What is the State designation of the highway? 

A It will be a primary highway. It should be an R-L~-n 

which is rural depressed median divided highwayo 

Q Is that part of_ the State prel,iminary system? 

A It is , yes , sir.• 

Q Is Route 7 part. of the State primary system? 

·A Yes. 

Q Is Route 1 part of the primary system? 

A Yes. 

Q NCM, what is the, as far as intensity of use and 

treatment, priority accorded highways, what position does a 

primary highway have in the State system? Is that the most 
. ' .. 

important of the State --

A That would be the heavily traveled highways. It wou d 

be primary. 

Q Would it be fair to say the primary highway of the 

State system is the one on which the State gives primary 

priority for maintenance and construction and all the rest 

of it? 

A I c·an't say precisely that that is the case but I 

would assume that that is the case. 

Q Has that been your experience in the off ice that you 
i· 
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have witll the County? · 
. 

A Yes. 

Q Now, does the County operate the highway system'i' 

A No, sir. 

Q The highway system is operated entirely by the 

State of Virginia, is it J;J.Ot? 

A In Fairfax County, yes. 
/' 

Q Your office requires certain design standards for 

construction of roads, is that correct? 

A That is correct. 

Q Mr. Hendrickson, again I refer you to the map, the 

tax map assemblage for the highway right-of-way for 228 north 

of this property· out to He.rndon Junction, do you knoo how wide 

the State has required that to be? 

A I kn<M what the comprehensive plan called for., It 

is 160-f oot right~of-way, 

Q Has the 160 foot actually been acquired by the State 

You can inspect the plat if you like, between the north end of 

this property and RQUte 7. 

A It appears to be.. It is a wide right-of-way. I 

can't tell exactly whether it is 160 foot or what. 

Q Has the State, and you might continue to refer to 

that map, has the State recently completed improvements on.228 
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as it crosses Sugarland Run? 

A So. far as I know, yes, they have. 
. ·\:;·~il ... 

Q Where were those improvements, or were those improve 

ments between the north end of this property and Herndon Junct·on1 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Now, has the State also, in connection with the Town 
I 

j of Herndon, completed improvements south of this property into 
I 
the Town? 

A Yes, sir; they havec. 

Q What did that consist of? 

A That is a four lane undividedo 

Q That runs to the Town line? 

A To the· T<Mn line, yes, sir. 

Q Would you point out the Town line? 

A Right here, right at the high school. Actually they 

come up just about to tl-\e high school. 

Q Fineo 

Mr. Hendrickso~, returning again to the development 

plan, Exhibit 7, w®t are the requirem~rits of the County 

through your off ice for s.treets on that plan? 

A Well, first of all, we require dedication of right-

of-way to bring the --

Q Are we talking abotit Route 228 right-of-way? 
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A I am talking about Rotite 228 .< There is a right-of-

way there now. We would require the developer to dedicate the 

rl.ght-of-way up to, to make the existing right-of-way 160 feet 

wide. 

Q Is that what is shown on the development plan? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q That is in accord with your requirements? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q In other words, if the property had been zoned and 

developed pursuant to this plan you would have required dedica 

: tion up to the 160 feet,· the full length of the property, is 

that correct? 
I 
I 

I 
A Wherever it is faced on his property or ran through 

, his property. 
I 

The small section where he has only one side, 

:we would ask 80 foot dedication from the center line to the 
I . 
1 propertyo 
! 
I Q So that the development of the subject prope~ty woul 

jhave provided more than half of the road right-of-way needed 

ifor the additional 228 feet widening, would it not? 

A It would. 

Q Now, what would you have required regarding con-

struction, first to the primary surface and secondly to the 

service roads, if any? 
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I 
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I. going to build a 70-foot street. That is a four'.'"lane undivi.de 

I 

highwayo It should match the highway that the State has con-

structed in Herndon. 

We would require, because of additional -- on the 

development plan, that he construct that. The County requires 

also that on primary highways he construct a service road on 

each side of the road.· 

Q Is the service road shown there? 

A He shows it on part of the site but not the full sit • 

Q You would h~ve required it the full site? 

A Yes, sir; unless, of course, he had a system of 

roads just inside the subdivision that would permit us to move 

traffic from off-site through the site. 

In other words, we do have the prerogative of taking 

a through street within ,the subdivision and let that serve as 

a service road. 

Q Now, Mr. Hendrickson, are there other streets other 

than 228 that are shown on this plat? Are these constructed 

according to your specifications? 

A Well, they will be if they are constructed; they 

will be constructed to the County-State standards. 

Q That is the only way you approve that plat, is it no ? 
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A Yes; sir. 

Q Does the County or the State bear any part of the 

construction cost of those streets within the development? 

A No, sir. 

Q In fact, does any part of the cost we have talked 

about this morning on that plat, does the State or County bear 

that? 

A No, sir. 

Q Mr. Hendrickson, does the improvement shCMn on this 

plat in your opinion bring Route 228 to an adequate standard 

for traffic? 

A Yes, sir. If it is built to a four-lane undivided 

highway, it will .bring it µp to an adequate standard. 

Q Do you have any traffic count on the existing road? 

A No, sir; I do not. 

MRo HAZEL! I have no further questions, Your Honor • 
• 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR.. SYMANSKI.: 

Q Showing you Stipulated Exhib:lt.7, would you identify 

that exhibit, please? 

A Yes, sir; that is the development plan that encrnnpas es 

the C-222 rezoning application. 

Q What is the date on that? 
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A It says December 10, 197L 10•12-710 

Q Have you examined this plan with regards to the 

interior streets on this development plan? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q ·.Would they be accepted by the Virginia Department 

o-f Highways? 

A· · Some of' the ·streets would; some would not. 

Q Would you point out the ones that would not? 

A .Any of the streets that have backout parking will 
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not be accepted by the Department of Highways. In here there 

is some question and that would have to be cleared by the 

State. The State will not take any street that has backout 

parking. These they may consider as driveways which would be 

similar to a single family. 

Q What about with regard to width shown? 

A The width, in measuring the width, some of the 
• 

streets do not conform to the standard. 

Q If the Virginia Department of Highways does not 

accept the street, ~ho maintains it? 

A Then the individuals and the homeowners association. 

Q Who would fix potholes? 

A The homeowners .. 

Q Who would remove snow? 
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A The homeowners .. · 

Q Now, · I refer- you to this part of the property. 

A Righto 
,_ 

' Q The northern part, which is shown here as touching 

Route 604. Does that show the required improvements or the 

'improvements that you would require or the dedications that 

'.you would require? 

A No, sir; it does'not. This is a case where Sugarlan 

Run Road runs along the northern part of the propertyo That 

also is a 160-foot right-of-wayo We would require that this 

owner dedicate at least half of that right-bf-way. 

Q If there is a ford on a stream, or ford crossing a 

road which is adjacent to .this property, would you have any 

requirements? 

A If 1t were adjacent to property. 

Q The property w~s touching the road on which the 

stream crossed the road, there is no bridge there, do you have 

any requirements there? 

A Noo 

Q None at all? 

A No. 

Q As to the circulation system, the road layout in thi 

development plan, is it a good, well-designed circulation 



I 
. i' 

61 

system? 

A Without further study of the plan I would not care 

to comment on that particular question. 

'The traffic to adjoining property, we would ask 

additional access to it, to adjacent property, if this were 

to come in as a preliminary plan. 

Q Does this shaw a good number of access-egress points 

from the property onto the property as far as getting into thi 

property and out? 

You have no opinion as to the layout on circulation? 

A I would like, not like to comment on that because I 

would have to know what the traffic was at each of the entranc s. 

He has three entrances, Dranesville Road from the to 

of the development; he has about five on the bottomo Of cours , 

the lower section has fewer houses than the northern section 

so you would expect that, there is some imbalance .,there. 

Q You made some comment that the service road what 

was your testimony again? Do they sh<M the amount of service 

road you would require here? 

A No, he does not show the amount of service road we 

would require. We would normally require service road all the 

way through the site, both. sides of the road. He shows servic 

roads from this point here to this point here and, as I say, 
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THE COURT: Let me make an inquiry at this point. I 

am not sure that I understand this PDH application. When he 

files that, don't the people who normally review plans review 

the plans that are submitted with it? Have you reviewed this 

plan previously? 

THE WITNESS: This was reviewed prior to my taking 

the office. 

THE COURT: All right. 

MRo HAZEL: That is just exactly the ·point. All 

these details are the kinds of things that are worked out at 

staff level. This got such cursory treatment from the staff, 

and such a turnaround that it was never even reviewed and when 

it came to the Board of Supervisors the evidence and the 

transcript is that we didn't think the density at this time 

was available. It. is p+emature, and it is a waste of time to 

work on the development plan. And they denied the whole thing 

MRo SYMANSKI: I don't think Mr. Hazel has been 

sworn to give testimony. 

THE COURT: Do your records -- I realize you may not 

have been occupying the off ice at that time -- but do your 

records indicate this was reviewed by whatever staff there was 

at that time? 
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THE WITNESS: It was reviewed and one of the com­

plaints was that there wasn't enough time to review it. 

THE COURT: Oh. 

I 
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MRo SYMANSKI: Your Honor, the day he gave was 

October 12. This is their.submission. The Planning Corrunissio 

minutes we have in here a:p::, I think, dated October 12 and 

the 18th. The Board hearing was October 20. 

THE COURT: Well, I don't want to spend a lot of 

time, waste a lot of timeo All I want to know is, it seems to 

me that if the staff would have a suggestion on.them, they did 

:make a suggestion and then the applicant refused to accept 

such suggestion, that is one thing. 

MRo SYMANSKI: lt is the developed plan under PDH 

which goes before the Board of -Supervisors. 

THE COURT: I understand that. But isn't it the 

normal practice when it goes before the Board, if they are 

amenable to granting the zoning, then'they would work put the 

plan to meet the satisfa~tion of the County and also the 

developer and all the staff? 

MR. SYMANSKI: If they approve the plan, they can 

make suggested changes which I guess the developer can agree 

.with or not agree wi~ho But the point, I am just trying to 

show that this development plan is what is submitted in a 
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PDH application. It was· deficient. 

Now, they asked for an out-of-turn ·hearing, I 

believe, here, and my point is that if they were not ready, 

if they weren't ready to come up with what they were.supposed 

to come up with, it is just an element in this case. 

In other words, if they asked for an out-of-turn 

hearing and they don't come in with what the PDH ordinance 

requires -- we will have specific testimony later, also --

but .the point is the development plan was deficient. And 

they are the ones that requested out-of-turn hearing. I 

believe, and correct me if I am wrong on that, Mr. Hazel 

MRo HAZEL: The plan was filed about nine months 

before the application was filed in January and was not heard 

until October and for five or six of those months.the staff 

thought it was great. Then, as it approached the hearing date 

they come up with lists.of deficiencies. The staff itself 

said, we could straighten out the development plan but it is 

the zoning that we think is not to be granted because it is 
. . 

premature. That was the minutes, the staff report, and that 

was the Board's position. 

MRo SYMANSKI: The Board's position --

MR.o HAZEL: So we never got a chance on the develo-

ment plan. All these things could have been straightened out. 
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MR. SYMANSKI: This was submitted on October 12. If 

you look at the staff report, there is a huge list of def icien ies 

there. After this one there was also a list of deficiencies i1 

the report and as to what the Board decided on that, I don't 

think each· Board member sat there and gave a five-minute 

dissertation on why exactly he decided this case. 

The point is ·whether the facts back up that decision 

I think the ·Blankenship case says that good laws can 

have bad motives. I don't think we have gotten into each 

Board member's head. The question is whether the facts back 

up their decision. 

THE COURT: All right. I will allow you to proceed • 

. ~o HAZ~L: 1 think when we get thr:ough it will be 

clear in the min4tes that the development plan was not even a 

part of this issue. We were never afforded any chance to 

correct it. 

Are you through with Mr. Hendrickson? 

1'-1R o SYMANSKI: No, I am not o 

THE COURT: Go ahead. 

BY MRo SYMANSKI: 

Q Now, as far as the service road, what was your 

testimony again with regards to the adequacy of the service 

road and the County standards, what they show on the plan? 
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A They would not. have met our requirement. We would 

have requested and expected a service road through the whole 

site along both sides of 228. 

Q You test;if ied that in this application here they 

dedicated a school site? 

A. They dedicated ~even acres, I believe it was, to a 

school site. 

Q Do we demand a school site or request a school site? 

A When they come in with cluster, when they come in on 

· a cluster development, we can request and expect that they wil 

convey a school site to the County. It is a requirement that 

-they get certain density credits for dedication of school site 
' ' 

Q Do you know whether Route 228 is in the PDH ten-year 

plan? 

A It is not, so far as I can estimate. 

Q If the develop~r improves this sec ti on who would · 

improve this section, assuming we don't get other developers 

to improve that road? 

A If we don '.t have other developers, then we will 

expect PDH improvement willo 

Q The testimony was that the last, most recent, zoning 

here was 1966, is that correct? 

A That's right. 



67 

Q And what was the date the development plan or site 

plan, preliminary plan, crune in? 

A I don't know precisely. on thato I can find out. 

Q Was it the 1970 or soon after the rezoning? Was it 

the middle '60 1 s? 

A It was '71- 1 72, 

Q So actually· itwas four, maybe five years from zonin 

to application to build? 

A Yes, sir. 

MRo SYMANSKI: Exhibit 27, please. 

BY MR. SYMANSKI: 

Q I show you Exhibit 27. Would you read for the 

record the date Exhibit 27, the Crestwood-~ 

A October 12, 1971. 

Q Again what is the date of this exhibit? 

MRo HAZEL: Tfl.is is the first time that any comment 

has been made about the timing on the submission of the 

development plan, any problem in the zoning case. It is all 

right, but I think.it is really irrelevant·to the main issue 

of the caseo 

THE COURT: I will allow him to. proceed. 

Go ahead. 

MR. SYMANSKI: I have no further questionse 



THE COURT: Do you have any further questions? 

'REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MRo HAZEL: 

Q Mr. Hendrickson, is a school ~ite being dedicated at 

the County's request in this case? Would it have been dedicat d? 

A Yes, sir; it would have. 

Q I show you the ~ounty staff report in the subject 

1case, 222, and ask if you will make reference to the letter fr m 

, a Mr. Moore 1 Do you krtc:M: who Mr" Moore is 1 

A Yes. 

Q Would you read the date of that letter and the first 

paragraph? 

A May 12, 1971 -- .Mr. Moore is with the School Board. 

He is Site Acquisition Chief, Branch Chief, and this deals 

with the rezoning application, C-222. 

This will advi,se that we have reviewed ·the subject 

rezoning application and note this property lies within the 

proposed service area for elementary school No. 273, Castleman 

Elementary School. .We would request that consideration be 

given to the dedication of 13.9 acre school site should the 

property be rezoned as requested. 

Q Is that site shown on this plan? 

A_ Yes, sir, it is. 
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Q It is that area here? 

A Yes. 

Q Was there also discussion that was not carried to 

conclusion about a 24-acre intermediate site? 

A That I can't corrunent on. I do not kn<M. 

Q N<M, Mr. Hendrickson, did your office ever make any 

·request or complaint that they had not had enough time to re-

view this plan, to your knowledge? 

A Again, I wasn't in the office when this plan was 

submitted. I do believe· I read in a memo from Nr. Chilton tha 

there wasn't adequate time to properly review the siteo 

Q When that occurs, is it not normal to defer approval 

of the site plan until the matters that you speak of are worke 

out? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q That is what nprmally happens on a site' plan, is it 

not'Z 

A Yes, sir. 
-.... 

Q In fact, sometimes it can take six months or a year 

to work out these problems, can it not? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q What is the normal time, do you have any idea what 

the normal time for processing site plans or subdivision plans 

l __ 
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A On the preliminary plat we are running between 45 

and about 80 dayso 

Q That is the kind of thing we are working out? 
I 
i 

A Yes, siro 
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Q Except on a development plan in PDH they work it out 

and then the.plat would go to the Board of Supervisors for 

approval; is that correct? 

A Once the deyelopment plan is worked out and submitte 

and approved by the Board, it becomes law for us. Then we mus 

make sure that the developer provides everything that he shows 

on the development plan. 

Q In both PDH and.other zones it is normal for the 

development plan to be some :time going back to the Board for 

approval after the zoning, is it correct? In other words, the 

zoning is granted subjec;t to approval of the site plan? 

A To the development plan. 

Q To the development plan? 

A There are. times, of course, they will approve both 

development plan and the zoning at the same time but there are 

other times when we do work with the developer attempting to 

obtain things that the County requires ori the develo~ment plan 

Q Now, are you currently working on plans for Reston 
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that are· shCMn on applicat'ions 377 and 378.? 

A We have been; yes, sir. 

Q Are these areas, are you familiar with the applica-

tions involved? 

A Not intimately familiar. 

Q If I show you the applications, are.those the appli-

cations, or rather the staff reports? 

A Yes, .sir; they are. 

Q Now --

MR., SYMANSKI: · I object to this. It is beyond the 

scope of the direct, I believee 

MRo HAZEL: I raised this problem of approval.of 

plats and timinge I think, this is a critical issue that Mro 

Hendrickson c.an talk about out of this case. I want to rebut 

t;:hat inference that there was some problem in the approval of 

the development plan. 

THE COURT: 
i· 

I am going to deny the objection~ 

You may proceedo 

BY J;.ffi. HAZEL: 
. ! 

Q Are these staff reports, referring to the areas 

outlined in yellow on the bottom of that plan --

A Yes, sir. 

Q Now, is an RPC a planned community under the County 
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ordinances? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Now, do you have development plans that are con-

stantly being reviewed, submitted, reviewed, going to the Boar 

for approval, and the Reston RPC's? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Have you approved the development plans in final on 

. those two staff. reports? 

A No, I don't believe soo We are still in the process 

of discussing these two plans. 

Q Those cases have actually already been heard by the 

Board of Supervisors, haven't they? 

A They have, yes, sir. 

Q lhey were deferred for the Board of Supervisors, wer 

they not? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Part of the reason was the development plans were no 

fully developed, wasn't it? 

A I believe that is one of the reasons, yes, sir. 

Q The Board deferred the case for four or five months, 

~o work out some of those problems, didn't it? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Now, these development plans, can you tell from that 
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staf £ report how many units are involved and whether they are j · 

' condominium units? 

A There are 2,575 units. 

Q 'Thlenty-five hundred and 75 units are being worked on 

in those two applications? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Now, Mr. Hendrickson, you talked about the on-site 

plans, the roads. Other than the primary, they could be part 

of a condominium regime? Isngt that typical in the County? 

A It could be, yes, sir. 

Q And in a condominium situation, does the County re-

quire that the roads be built and accepted into the State 

system? 

A No, sir. 

Q Now, you answered the question, who would fix . the 

potholes. Isngt it typical and are there not many many home-
. . 

owners associations that have maintenance responsibility over 

private roads in Fairfax County developments? 

A Yes, sir •. 

Q In fact, would it not be correct to suggest that in 

the townhouse and apartment categories in the past several 

years there have been more developments on private streets 

under condominium regimes than there have been on public roads 
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Is that a fair statement2 

A Of course, they are approved, there have been a lot 

of townhouses approved which are within the homeowners 

associations, not necessarily condominium. 

Q I see. 

A But there have been condominiums which again have a 

homeowners association and in each instance they maintain the 

streets so far as repair of the potholes and snow removal. 

Q ls there anything unusual about the project itself 

maintaining its interior streets? 

A No, sir. 

Q That is done frequently in Fairfax County and has 

been for some years, has it not? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q In that situati.on, the County then requires that the 

be built to certain specifications? 

A Yes, sir. We have them built to a standard specific -

tion which will insure long life. 

Q Then it is approved, but it is anticipated it will b 

maintained by the h~owners? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Was there anything unusual about that aspect of this 

1proposal? 

~, . 
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A No, sir. 

Q It is typical of what is being done in many projects 

in the County, isn°t it? 

A Yes, sir. 

MRo HAZEL: I have no further questions. 

MRo SYMANSKI:· I have some. 

THE.COURT: You may inquireQ 

RECROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR. SYl'1ANSKI: 

Q You stated that when the development plan u.nder FDU 

is approved, it is more or less law to you'?. 

A It is law to USo 

Q Is that also true for the applicant who h~· .. L)L: c. r·: I 
granted this, that he can also, can he not, refer tu 

I 
i . I 

development plan as what has been approved for his develupuicnt' 

A Yes, sir .. 

Q Now, has the applicant requested deferral.in.this 

icase, to your knowledge? 

A I do not knCM. 

THE COURT: Does the Board ever approve PDH subject 

to the site plan or the development plan being approved later? 

BY :tvlR. SYMANSKI: 

Q What about RPC? They approve that, don't they, but 
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;it has to come along with a plan with later date? 

A The plan comes later. 

THE COURT: Is that possible under PDH? 

THE WITNF;SS: Under PDH, until the zoning, PDH, and 

with the PDH application must come a development plan. 

THE COURT: I understand that. 

THE.WITNESS: It is possible that there may be 

defects in the development plan which will be worked out with 

the staff. 

THE COURT: Right? 

THE WITNESS: If that does occur, then the Board 

will say, it is approved subject to final approval of the 

development plan. 

THE COURT: All right. 

MRo HAZEL: I have no further questions. 

THE COURT: We will take about a five-minute recess •. • 

(Short recesso) 

MR .. HAZEL: I would like to call Mr. Harry Bicksler, 

Your Honor. 
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Whereupon, 

· HARRY BICKSLER, 

was called as a witness and, having been previously duly sworn,/ 

was examined and testified upon his oath as follows: 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. HAZEL: 

Q Would you state your name, please, sir? 

·A Harry J. Bicksler, Jr. 

Q Your employment? 

A I am Director of the General Services.Division for 

! Fairfax County JWater Authority, 

Q Mr. Bicksler, under your direction is the water 
I 

authority, water mains extensions and service arrangements and 

so on, if I understand correctly? 

A No, not exactly. Mainly I get involved in iL · 

Q You are above them. You are in the- supervisory role 

with the Water Authority? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q You are aware, somewhere d~vn the ladder below you, 

of people talking about main extensions and water agreements? 

A Yes, siro 

Q Mr. Bicksler, you are prepared to talk about the 

Water A~thority 9 s arrangements to extend water to various 
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subdivisions.in the Herndon-Reston area.? 

A Yes, siro 

Q Mr. Bicksler, I shCM you Stipulated Exhibit 12, 12-A 

and 12-B, and ask you if you are familiar with Hidden Brook 

subdivision, Sections One and 1Wo1 

A Yes, sir~ 

Q Do you serve that subdivision with water? 

MRo SYMANSKI: Objection, Your Honor. 

You want me to state a continuing objection to any 

information which -- I repeat, this is inf ormatl.on which was 

not available to the Board of Supervisors and whether Hidden 

Brook was going to be served with water after that date just 

: was not there. So hCM could they base anything ori that1 

THE COURT: I am going to deny your objection. Just 

note a continuing objection for the record. We will· go cm wit 

ito 

BY MRo HAZEL: 

Q Mr. Bicksler, do you serve that subdivision with 

water? 

A Yes, ~ir .. 

Q Now, Mr. Bicksler, have arrangements been made for 

the extension of a water main through that property to the 

: lots that are immediately adjacent to C-2221 
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A I am not real sure. 

Q I shCM you Exhibit 12. These lots are of record. 
I 

Are you serving all of those lots? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q You. me,rely don't know where the water main is actual y 

at that property line? 

A That's right; no. 

Q You don't have a water plan before you? 

A No, sir. 

Q But you do serve that subdivision? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Were the mains that were extended in that subdivisio 

sufficiently large to allow you to provide service to the 

adjacent property, C-222? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Now, Mr. Bicks~er, when did you change your first 

proposal to the developers of Hidden Brook or to Hidden Brook 

subdivision? 

A I don't think it was known as Hidden Brook at that 

time but it was the property that was in October of '71. 

Q September or October? 

A We did work in September. The proposal actually 

went out in October. 
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Q In October of '71? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Now, Mr. Bicksler, I shew you a letter. dated 

October 26, 1966 signed by Mr. Mo Pugh. Is he in your emp,loy? 
. ·.:~ :· .. · 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Would you read that letter? 

A Just the body· or the whole thing? 

Q Just the body. 

A 
II . . 

In accordance with our telephone conversation of 

October 25, 1966, pertaining to application No. B-445, the . 

t:\uthority would be able to provide water service to the 

reference property upon application by the developer for such 

service if financial arrangements by him for the extension of 

the water requirement mains and subject to the availability 

fl 
of funds by the Authority at the time water service is desired 

Q Mr. Bicksler, i,f I shotv you B-445 as being this 

property right here ,and that letter being WJ;itten to the 

County staff, is that the correct location of that property? 

You can go to that map and locate it if you would like to 

confirm that location. 

A Where is the number? 

Q Right over there, and read it on the map. 

A Yes, all right. 



Q That is the property to which this letter was 

addressed? 

A Yes, sir. 

MRo HAZEL: I would like to introduce this as 

Exhibit 

THE COURT: Complainant's Exhibit B. 

(The document referred to was marked 

·Complainant's Exhibit Band received. 

BY MR o H.AZEL: 

Q Mr. Bicksler, .I show you -­

MRo SYMANSKI: Isn't that CZ 

THE COURT: It might be. 

MJL HAZEL: I think we have staff report on 377 \vhic · 

was offered but not introduced at that time. 

THE COURT: This will be B then. 

BY MRo HAZEL: 

Q Mr. Bicksler, I show you maps of Loudoun County and 

part of Fairfax, Stipulated Exhibits 13 and 13-A, with 

particular reference. to 13. Does that show the main trunk 

! water main from which this water service is suppliect·z 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Could you show His Honor where that is 1 

A Right in here. 
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I 

Q The subject property is in orange? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Now, Mr. Bicksler, as of October 1971, subject to 

the proper financial arrangements with the developer, was the 

Water Authority in a position to offer service to C-222 £or 

single family or 12-5 type development? 

A Yes, sir. 

MRo HAZEL: I have no further questions. 

THE COURT: You may cross examine. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 
I 

BY MRo SYMANSKI: 

Q In this letter it says, the last Exhibit C --

THE COURT: It will be B. 

MRo SYMANSKI: B. 

THE COURT: C was never introduced. 

MR. SYMANSKI: Okay. 

BY MRo SYMANSKI: 

Q It says: And subject to the availability of funds 

by the Authority at the time water service is desired. 

What do~s that mean? 

A We normally participate to some extent in extension 

o,f water mains and if we had funds available at that time we 

would participatea If we didn't, the developer would have to 
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shoulder the whole thing. 

Q So this is a contingency in this? 

A Yes. 

Q The Hidden Brook proposal, I believe, was September 

1971 for $29,0001 

A 

I 

October. 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Actually, the proposal was dated, I think, in early 
. . 

We did the work, the engineering work, in September. 

Were there any contingencies in that? 

Yes. 

What were those contingencies? 

This proposal was contingent upon agreement with the 

'fown of Herndon and Fairfax County Water Authority and also 

Crestwood, View Drive being a dedicated street. 

Q So there are two contingencies in there? 

A If you want to call this. Another one here, proposa 

is valid for a period of .30 days. 

Q Did you ever make a proposal to the subject property 

~or water? 

A Offhand, I. don't knowo 

Q Do you know if a proposal was requested for the 

subject property? 

A Didn't mention that. 

Q In 1971, October, in that period; what was your 
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nearest source·of water from the Water Authority itself? 

A In 19711 

Q Right. October-September? 

A Well, we had mains in Reston and we had a main at 

the intersection of what is, you call it Centreville and West 

Ox Road, right there. 

Q In your opin'ion, l.t would have been practical to 

serve the property frOm. those mains, those headings? 

A I think that· it would have been a whole lot of money 

involved. 

Q Is it a long distance? 

A Yes. 

Q Do you have an estimate of the distance? 

A No, I don't know what the mileage .. is.there. 

Q Did you have an agreement with Loudoun at this time 

for water~ in October o( 1971? 

A No. 

MR. SYMANSKI: No further questions. 

THE COURT: Any further questions? 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MRo HAZEL: 

( 

Q Mr. Bicksler, you said that you could provide water 

to the subject property in October of 1971 and I presume now, 
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is that correct? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Are there any of these contingencies, as Mr. Symansk _ 

re·fiers to them, which are in any way other than routine and 

wl).ich would cause you any unreasonable concern? 

A No, I would consider them just rOu.tine. 

Q Yotir main trlJ.nk line serves Reston from the Goose 

Creek system of Fairfax City, is that correct? 

A Yes, siro 

Q It is from that source of water that you are talking 

about serving this property, is that right? 

A Well, I think they were saying that maybe our neares 

source at that time, where. we actually had pipelines in the 

: ground, was in Reston, yes, sir; and that would be from the 

i City's supply. 

Q So it is the same water that serves Reston1 . 
A Yes, sir. 

Q And it was then and it is now? 

A Yes, siro 

Q And you have no shortages of water, do you? 

A No, sir. 

Q You have no reason to assume any shortage of water? 

A No. 
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Q And you have now brought your line right into Hidden · 

Brook? 

A Yes, sir .. 

Q Incidentally, when they finally put the line into 

Hidden Brook, your original proposal was $120,000-some? 

A Yes. 

Q How much did it finally cost the developers of Hidde 

Brook to bring the water in1 

A It was down to, the supply main was estimated then 

.at $24,000. 

Q So it actually cost $24,000 to bring the water in 

instead of $125,000? 

A Yes. 

Q Is this negotiation that worked the price down a 

typical type of negotiation that occurs when the Water Authori y 

.and the developer are tcying to find the best way to bring the 

water in? 

A Yes.. The reason the price came down was because it 

·came from a closer source. 

Q That is the way it very frequently happens? · 

A Yes, sir. 

: Q · If you had been asked to provide water . to this 

property, you would have worked out your closest source~ I 
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assume, is that reasonable? 

A Yes, sir. 

MRo HAZEL: I have no further questions. 

RECROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MRo SYMANSKI:. 

Q Mr. Bicksler, did you testify that you would have 

served this prop~rty at that time from down at this area, the 

,same.program you had for Hidden Brook? 
I 

Let's strike that. 

How would you have at this. time attempted to serve 

'the subject property? 

A You talk about October of '71? 

Q Right. Would it. have been the same route? 

A Probably would have made the same of fer to come of£ 

.the Washington-Old Dominion tracks at the time. We were un-

aware at that time that ~he Loudoun County system.was that 

close. 

Q Now, one contingency was that Herndon would agree . 

to this setup? 

A Yes, siro 

Q Is it your testimony that it is just impossible that 

they would have disagreed? You would not even have asked them 

or would you have asked them?. 

I 
I 
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A We would have had to ask theme 

Q But they might for some reason disagree? 

A Yes, it is a possibilitye 

MR.o SYMANSKI: No further questions. 

MR. HAZEL: I have no further questions. 

THE COURT: All right, sir. You are excusedo 

(Witness excused.) 

THE COURT: Call your next witness. 

MR. HAZEL: Mr. Whitworth, pleaseo 
. I 

I 

I am not sure Mr. Bicksler was· sworn.· 

MR. SYMANSKI: I will waive swearing if I can do tha • 

MRo HAZEL: We are not sure but he may have been. 

THE COURT: I am not sure. There were a number of 

witnesses. I did not make a note of them. 

~1Ro SYMANSKI: I will assume that he was sworn. 

THE COURT: · AL! righte 

.MRe HAZEL: For the record, we will stipulate he was 

sworn. 
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Whereupon, ,::: 

THOMAS WHI'IWORTH, 

was called as a witness and, having been previously duly sworn 

was examined and testified upon his oath as follows: 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MRo HAZEL: 

Q Would you state your name, please, sir? 

A Thomas Whitworth. 

Q Your employment? 

A Fairfax County Public Schools. 

Q How long have you been employed by Fairfax County 

School System? 

A Seven years. 

Q What is your particular assigrunent or position with 

the school system? 

A I am the Plannipg Analyst for the school- system. 

Q In that capacity, are you the director of the. area 

of the system that works with student population figures and 

general problems of that type? 

A Yes, I am. 

Q Mr. Whitworth, do you know what the operating budget 

of the school system was in Fiscal 19721 

A No, I don't. I think it was $140,000,000, roughly. 
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Q $148,000,000, roughly? 

A Probably, I really don't know. 

Q I show you a copy of the fiscal budget for 1972, 

Fairfax County, Stipulateq Exhibit 15, and invite your attenti n 

to the operating budgets alone, not the construction budget" 
' . 

iThe figure of the approved budget is $125,630,000, is that 

correct? 

A That's approximately right, yes. 

Q How many children were in the system in 1972 school 

' 
'year, Mro Whitworth? 

A Approximately 136,000. 

Q Now, Mr. Whitworth, what has been the curve or level 

·as far as growth or lack of growth in the number of children 

'in the system in the pa,st several years in Fairfax County? 

A Since about 1,970, the rate of growth has materially 

dropped in Fairfax County and in the last year, '·71-'72, we 

.have practically s.tabilized in membership. 

Q That means you have neither gained nor lost students 

A That's correct; yes, sir. 

l~ So you are running about 135, 000 students 1 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Now, Mr. Whitworth, are there schools in the Fairfax 

·County system which have vacancies as far as pupils? 
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A Yes, sir.. On the eastern element of the County, we 

·have vacant classrooms;; The student population is, in fact, 

re.ducing and at the same time, in the western and northwestern 

edge of the County we are growing, and conversely we are short 

of school spaces in those areas. 

Q Now, ,Mr .. Whitworth, this case today involves C-222 

which is an application shown in orange on the tax map on the 

board, on the wall. It involved approximately 300 acres. Arr-.' 

you familiar with this application? 

A Yes, I amo 

Q I show you a copy of the staff report in C-222 which 

has been introduced as an exhibit and ask if you are familiar 

with the two pages titled, Comprehensive Planning Impact,. 

·Comprehensive Plan School Impact? 

A Yes, that's correcto 

Q Does that indi.cate that the school children that 

would have resulted from this application would have been 

approximately what the comprehensive plan for the area 

anticipated? 

A Yes o Very close, yes. 

Q In other words, no surprises as far as what the 

comprehensive plan anticipates? 

A No, the number of children that this would have 
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generated would have, if they had been on normal averages, 

would have given us very close to what the comprehensive plan 

anticipates. 

Q In accord w.ith the adopted plan which 1s the Upper 

Fotomac Plan? 

I A Yes. 

Q How did the School Board plan to handle these childr n 

:i,f produced by these homes? 

A If these houses had materialized in late '71, th.est:: 

children would have, as far as we would have been able to, 

have been housed in Herndon Elementary School and Herndon 

Intermediate and High Schoolo We would have probably exceeded 

the capacity of those schools and used temporary classrooms in 
. 

~ny of the schools to augment the facilities there. 

Past that, we would have probably looked to adjustin 

school boundaries to take. other students that might be further 

away from Herndon than these in the other schools and finally 

we might have bussed these children to a school area where we 

have vacancies. 

Q Through an assortment of these devices, was there 

any doubt in your mind that the Fairfax County system would 

have accommodated the school children that would have been 

generated from this application? 
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yes, sir. 

Based on your record we would have accorrunodated them 

We have always been able to accorrunodate children 

regardless of where they came in relation to space in school, 

yes, siro 

MRo HAZEL: I have no further questions. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR. .SYMANSKI: 

. Q Mr. Whitworth, I want to show you that same budget 

page which is Exhibit C-7 and ask you to compare the 1971 

approved fiscal plan and 1972 approved fiscal plan with regard 

to transfers in which, I believe, are the money that comes fro 

Fairfax County as opposed to Federal and State money. What 

is the difference in those; two figures? 

A Roughly, '72 is approximately $3,200,000 greater tha 

:' 71 ' . 
Q So, the budget.approvedby the Board of,Supervisors 

increased? 

A Increased, yes, from 71 to roughly 75. 

Q Is the situation in the schools that will serve this 

property better or worse today than it was in October '717 

A If this report were filled out today it would reflec 

~ much more crowded situation today and the prospects for the 

,future today than were existing in the fall of '71 and the 
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prospects for the future at that time. 

Much development has occurred in the Herndon vicinit.:~ 
already, some of which wasn't even anticipated at this time, 

two years ago. 
i Q Do you serve the Herndon schools, does the Fairfax 

County schools ~-

A Yes, Herndon is a town with some autonomy bu,t it 

has its own zoning and building autonomy but its children and 

its schools are part of the Fairfax County School Sy.stern. 

Q So, with regard to zoning· in Herndon and the number 

1 

of children coming from Herndon, Fairfax County Board of 

I Supervisors would have no control over that? 

A In the Town of Herndon, that's correcto Tile TCJW'n 

has its own authority for zoning and has all along without 

any reference to the Board of Supervisors. It has done its 

own zoning. 

Q Did you prepare the staff report figures back in --

A The figures that we·re prepared here came, yes, from 

my office. It was furnished to the Board. 

Q This shows the elementary school design capacity of 

761 students7 

A At that time, that's correcto 

Q What does that elementary.school have today? 
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A The school is around 1,030 children at this time. 

MR. HAZEL: I would only call attention to the fact 

that I asswne Mr. Symanski has now waived all his objection to 

the full picture coming to the Cou;-t, whether it be October of 

'71 or later. I have no objection to going into this, but he 

! had. a continuing objection on that issue. 

MR. SYMANSKI: I object. If you want to consider 

all the testimony I would like a balanced approach to it. 

THE COURT: All ri&ht. I am allowing you to proceed, 

Mr. Symanski. 

BY MR o SYMANSKI: 

Q Now, the intermediate and secondary schools under 

these figures were over capacity, is that correct? ,, 

A Yes, in the 1961 report we showed 247 more children 

in the intermediate school than the school was built for; 

! 670 children in the high. school than the .school was built for. 

I Q The '71 figures? 

A 1 71, yes, sir. 

Q The corrrrnents at the end, would you read the comments 

and explain what you meant by that? 

A Yes. In '71, when we made this report, we stated as 

hopefully enlightened that Herndon High and Intermediate would 

: be temporarily relieved by the construction of Chantilly 

I 
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Secondary School which was planned to be built and occupied 

in September '73 and that further relief .was anticipated by 

1976 when we hoped to open up a new high school in that area 

of the County with bond money that was to be passed, to be 

granted later. 

I 
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Q At that time, October of '71, was there money in the 

program for Chantilly? 

A Yes, the moriey was programmed. The school was in 

the design stage and has since gone into construction. 

Q The other school you referred to, planned for '76, 

was there money prograrrnned for that? 

A No, there was no money planned for it. There is 

still no money planned; there is no money available for itQ 

Q Does that depend on a future bond issue? 

A Dependent on a future bond issue which goes before 

the Fairfax County publ~c on J~ne 12 of this year. 

Q The verbatim transcript, the attorney representing 

the applicant here, represented on page 14, I believe, that 
• .. 

approximately 636 units, I believe about half of those or 

somewhere thereabouts, would be finished by .September of '72 · 

and another half of that, about 636, would be finished a year 

later, September of '73. 

Ncm, if this application had been passed and if they 
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had in fact built 636 units.by September '73, what would have 

been the effect on the relief you anticipated here from 

Chantilly? 

A Yes, those 636 units would have given us,· or 1200 

units would have given us four or five hundred high school 

students, in the neighborhood of four or five hundred high 

~chool students that would have, you might say, eaten into 

any relief that we anticipated, perhaps. 

Q Wouldn't it in fact have almost negated? 

A Probably negated, yes. 

Q Do you consider the conditions out there crowded or 

did you at that time? 

A They were crowded then, yes. 

Q Now, from your point of view, is that a desirable 

situation? 

A That is not a desirable situation, no. It would be 

more desirable to have the school at its rated capacity, yesQ 

Q When schools are over their capacity, what do you do 
. . 

What are your alternatives to relief at that time? 

A Yes, the sequence·would be, normally, to augment the 

school's capacity with temporary classrooms of which we have 

about 140 in the County. These are used as mobile schools. 

We pick them up and put them where we need them on an as-neede 
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THE COURT:· Are they surplus at this.time in some 
C• 

schools1 

THE WITNESS: No, sir; they are not surplus. They. 

are not surplus, but it has been so that each year we have 

Jbeen able to generate 15 or 20 from some area that is losing 

land move it to an area that is gaining. Also, our inventory 
I 
\is not a closed down item. I said we used 150 or 140 now. We 
I 
\have on occasions rented these things and on occasions .have 

\purchased them out of operating budget to supplement what we 

\need. 
I 

THE COURT: All right. 

THE WITNESS: That is the first step, to take the 

!schools in the area that these childr·en go to and augment the 

!facilities with temporary classroomso You can do that to a 

jlimlted degreeo There is. a limitation on that because of the 

!plumbing and heating and so .on facilities in the ouildingo 

iYou can 1 t attach too many on. In this particular area, we 

have only got Herndon Ele~entary School a~d probably in a 

!reasonable distance, the Little Floris Elementary School, so 
I 

la number of those temporary classrooms would be limited. 

1 

The next step would be to adjust the boundary and trr 

jto take some out of Herndon and put them in a school that they 
I 

I 
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are nearly as adjacent to, and the third step would probably 

be to bus.: these children into areas of the County that we hav· 

space in. 

In a ca~e of this location, to areas of the'County 

that we have space in, we are talking about a fairly sizable . 
distance of busit).g,)more busing distance than we normally do. 

It is about 12 or 15 miles.from Herndon to Tyson's Corner. It 

is eastwards of Tyson's Corner that we have the vacate.ct space 

or space that is not used. 

BY MRo SYMANSKI: 

Q 1\velve to 15. Did you just say 12 to 15 was longer 

than the usual bus ride? 

A That is longer than we have normally had to bus 

children. 

In the Pohick and other areas of the County that are 

growing, we normally hav~ got schools from five to seven miles 

away from these growth areas where, when we bus children, we 

bus that kind of distance rather than 15 miles. I am not 

saying we wouldn't do it, but so far we haven't been faced 

with it except in some exceptional cases·of children, crippled 

children or retarded children, where we do bus them long 

distances. 

Q So this would be from your testimony 15 mil~s, that 
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would be twice five to seven arid this would be twice as far as 

you normally bus? 

A As. we have up to now, yes. We haven 1 t been forced 

to up to now .. 

A final and, I guess, most drastic of all, adjustmen s 

would be if none of these solutions worked, if we didn't bus 

these children we have· always got the safe.ty valve of extendin 

the school day or going on a double shift. By extending the 

school day you can put as many as .25 to 30 percent more childr n 

in the school and just run the school from 7: 00 in the rnor.ning 

until 5:00 at night with children going in staggered shifts, 

what we are doing when Woodson was knocked down, double shift, 

two sets of children in one school in a single day. They are 

rather extreme measures but they have all been done in Fairfax 

·County in the last 20 years. 

Q Now, you have run through the usual measures you 

take when schools are overcrowded. Do you compare the usual 

situation with, for instance, the geographical and school site 

situation at this particular site -- would it be as easy here? 

A No, this obviously would be, the limitation here is 

that we are backed up against another jurisdiction so we have 

only one direction to move. 

Secondly, the Herndon development is more or less a 
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pocket that is not adjacent to other developments. So you have 

got this distance of no cormnunity between Herndon, you might 

say, and McLean, whereas, in the Pohick, normally, new growth 

?buts and is adjacent to others, so the distance is not as 

~reat. This having been a rural area, we are limited in 

schoolso 

Q How many sch6ols1 

·A We have got Herndon Elementary that has a capacity 

:of 900. Its next adjacent school is Little Floris, 200. 

Q ls it fair to say that usually you have more schools 

to change boundary lines around with and more schools to divid 'l 

A Yes, I .think that is a conclusion, yes. 
' 

Q What is the School Board policy with regard to 

<neighborhood schools1 

A The School Board has a stated µolicy to strive t<J1t.1ar s 

1 having neighborhood scho9ls. That has been defined as an 

elementary school to which as many as possible of the.· children 

! can walk who live within one mile of the school. Walking 

distance is a mile. To that end, they-have been building 

schools and sites with a view toward ultimately walking of 

the children within one mile of the school. 

Q Would it be fair to say the School Board policy is 

designed to improve future conditions7 
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A Certainly, yes.; Diminished transportation of 

children and maximize the walkingo 

Q 1here has been testimony that before October '71, I 

believe, some plans have been submitted with the County for 

the development of some of their R-12-5 land shown on the 

exhibit. In any of your testimony so far, or in this report, 

do you consider the kids, the effect on children, that might 

be generated from the possible development of this property? 

A I don't know whether I can answer that positively 

or not. If that property had been zoned per se, we didn't 

automatically pump the input from that property into the 

school system until the land developer had taken positive step 

to develop the lando If he had taken positive steps to start 

building, the minute he starts building then we pick up the 

possible input from there and pump it into our estimate for 

the following year or year after. 

As I recall, that subdivision up there, Hidden Brook 

Acres, even though it had been zoned, l don't believe any 

construction had been scheduled or started on it. Therefore, 

they probably weren't figured in these figures back in i71. 

Q So, if they had built, in fact there has been testi-

mony that there were some plans submitted to the County, 

I 
I 

whether preliminary or not, if in fact they had built in '72-' 3, 



would there have been a further impact on the schools in this 

area? 

A Yes, certainly there would be. 

Q You testified that tempos or temporary buildings, I 

guess it is, are used when the schools are overcrowded. Can 

you describe exactly what a temporary building is, what the 

facilities are, how it.compares to the regular?. 

A Yes, we use several types. The L-wo major types that 

we use are, two components of them are, knockdown buildings 
I 

that are built by the Parker Company in Virginia Beach. It 

is simply about a 20 by 30 building that can be taken in half 

and moved in two halves and put together. The movement ai1d 

,placement of it, in the new position, is not a major operation 

probably a one or two-day· job. 

The other type that we use w.ould make up the bulk 

of the inventory are tra~lerso These are not as ideally 

i designed. Twenty by 30 is not an ideal school size, classroom 

: size, but ten or 12 feet wide and 40 or 50 feet long, it is 

I not as ideally designed for classrooms as a schoolroom would 

be but they are adequate and have been used and are used in 

most school systems to some degree. 

Q If you could plan the school situation or circurn-

i stances the way you would like it to be, would there be any 
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1 temporary buildings used 1 

A No. Ideally, we wouldn't use temporary classrooms .• 

Ideally we would like to have every child in a permanent 

structure with adequate space in the structure, yes, sir. 

That is what we are working towards. 

MRo SYMANSKI: No further questions. 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. HAZEL: 

Q Mr. Whitworth, how long does it take to build an 

elementa~y-school? 

A It takes about 14 months to construct one and 

approximately another year or year and a half to plan. 

Q How much do your schools cost? 

A A million and a half, upWards, for elementary school 

is the latest figure we have got. The last we had was about 

a million point two for ~lementary school~ 

Q There has been ample time to build an elementary 

school on the site you have in the western part of the County 

but the School Board. or the County Board has elected not to 

build them, is that the case? 

MR. SYMANSKI: I will have to object to that, Your 

Honoro 

MR. HAZEL: I will put it another way. 
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1:BY MR. HAZEL: 

Q Has there been time to build a school since the 

school shortage or school census relating to shortage in the 

:western part of the County? 

A There has been time to build a school, yes. We 

haven't had the money to 'build a school. 

Q Why haven't you had the money? 

A The schools that have been built between 1971 and 

now were planned long before 1971 and were, you might say,· 

in the mill. The last bond issue that went before the public 

last June which would have gotten the next batch of schools 

started failed. Therefore, we didn't have any capital outlay 

money passed, other than what was granted in.1968. 

Q It could have been built from direct tax money, 

couldn't itZ 

A . I know of n.o h,indrance to doing it that way, yes, 

as part of the operating budget. 

Q They didn't elect to build them except from bond 

money1 

A Correct, sir. 

Q What schools are in this area? I wonder if you woul 

step down to that map. We have talked about Herndon and so 

on. Would you step dCMn to this large tnap and take that'green 



pen and just write an "S" on your. school sites and tell His 

.Honor whether they are high schools and elementary schools. 

Let's start off with Herndon High School which is right by 

the property. 

A Right here. 

Q That is a high school? 

A This is Herndon High School with a capacity of 2,000 

.children. 

Q What are your other schools in that area? 

A , Here is Herndon Elementary School. It is right here 

,coming· down south of the high school, north end of town. This 

·is a school with the capacity of 900. It is a modernized 

school with all of the newer facilities. 

Then here in the middle of the ToWn of Herndon, righ 

on the corner of Centreville Road and Eldon, we have got 

~Ierndon Intermediate School o There was an old high school 

and the school opened up, new high school opened up in '67o 

It became intermediateo It has a capacity of about 1,300 

childreno 

Then, south of the Town of Herndon, just off of the 

map down here, on this Centreville Road down here, we have got 

Floris School., It is down south of the Dulles access road· 

which is truly a rural school, just an eight-classroom school. 



107 

\ 

It has been serving a population from 150 to 200 childrep for \ 

the last 20 years. It hasn't varied more than 12 or 15 childr~. 
Q Could that be expanded drastically? 

A Probably couldn't be expanded drastically. Probably 

the economic thing would be to replace the school. We have go 

the lot, adjacent sewer. I think the School Board has studied 

whet:.her to build on a large plan to that one. They would 

probably scrap that one because it is so small. 

Q Before you leave the board, could you put a check 

mark on ttie· school site that has been requested in Hidden 

:Brook and a check mark where the school site is shown on the 

subject property1 . 

A I am sorry, I can't identify the spot exactlyo 

Q If I show you the plat, preliminary plat with the 

school site, can you then identify it1 The school site is 

right there, right there ~t the bottomo 

A I don't know where the one in Hidden Brook iso I 

. know there is a site in there. 

Q You were identifying, I believe, the site on the 

other tract which is a little further up on the subject tract. 

1 was showing you the Hidden Brook tract. There is a siteo 

Would you put an "X" just on the Hidden Brook site where you 

also ha,ve a site so that you have discussed the one site being 
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I 
acquired and the other site was requested as part of this zone ?1 

A Yes. 

Q Do you see the yellow on the map, .. while you are there, 

at the Clinch prop~rty? 

A Yes. 

Q Does the same school situation apply and did it appl 

in the fall of 1971 to the Clinch property? 

A Yes, it certainly would have because the same comple 

of schools serves that and did serve that and·will serve that. 

Q You might return to the stand. 

I show you the Clinch sununary. 

Looking at the summary in the Clinch case, in effect 

j the same situation applied. as pertains to the Master Plan. 

'.They were substantially exactly what the Master Plan called 

for, is that correct1 

A Yes, the nurnbefS still generated, yeso . 

Q So that Clinch and the subject had identical school 

I 
. problems1 

I 

A Right. 

Q I show you the Upper Potomac Master Plan which is 

also a stipulated exhibit, and it is in the.Table 14 of that 

plan. , There are recommended capital improvements in the way 

of schools, intermediate and secondary schools in North Reston 

__ _J __ _ 
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and four elementary schools. 'Have those schools been buil t1 

Have any of them been built? 

A Yes, we have got the South Reston school which has 

been built. The Lakin School has been built. But the Reston 

intermediate and high school are the ones that we refer to as 

being on the plan stage, subject to upcoming bond issue. 

MRo HAZEL: I have no further questions of this 

witness. 

RECROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MRo SYMANSKI: 

Q Mr., Whitworth, .do you have knowledge of the system 

of providing schools in other jurisdictions in the State of 

Virginia? 
I MR. HAZEL: I think that has an awful indirect --

THE COURT: I am not sure I understand the question, 

Mr. Symanskio 

MRo SYMANSKI: Well, Your Honor, he was asked, could 

direct tax money provide schools. 

I would ltke to show that our ·circumstances in Fairf x 

County are an unusual situation wheth~r other jurisdictions 

in Virginia do the same thing or whether we are an unusual 

situation which I think was the implication: Why don't you 

provide schools? 

L_ 
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THE COURT: I got the implication that the bond 

imoney'was not available and the Board of Supervisors could. 

i always use general revenue. They use general revenue. for ahy 
! 

purpose. 

l:1Ro SYMANSKI: Do you think it's relevant1 

I THE COURT: I don't think so. I don't .know what the 
! 
I 
1do in southwest Virginia. 

MRo SYMANSKI: You think it is irrelevant? 

THE COURT: I think it is irrelevant, yes, sir. 

MRo HAZEL:. I have no further questions. 

BY 1'1Ro SYMANSKI: 

Q How many students are projected to be generated by 

:clinch'/ 

A That property as written up here is 202 students 

in the area subject to rezoning, 113 of them elementary and 

\ 32 intermediate and 57 high school. 

Q 1.Wo hundred two total? 

A Yes. 

Q What was the total students projected in the subject 

' case? 

A If the property is rezoned it would be 629 elementar , 

170 intermediate and 358 high school which is in excess of 

a thousand, looks like about 1,200 on this 305 acres. 
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This one was --

Q You said approximately hoW many? 

A Approximately 1,200 629, 358 and 170. 

Q It is approximately six times the Clinch? 

A Yes. 

Q Would, it be fair to say that the effect on the schools 

.of these children from Clinch would. be much less than the 

,effect on the schools 

MR. HAZEL: If Your Honor please, I must object to 

that question. That is nothing but a conclusion based on 

arithmetic. I think the Court can draw its own conclusions 

if they are relevant. 

THE COURT: I think it is a conclusion somewhat, Mro 

Symanski. If you want to restate your question, you may do so 

BY MRo SYMANSKI: 

Q Have other schqols been built in Fairfax County, 

in '69-'70-'711 

A Yes. Yes, we have been building schools right throu h 

.this period. We have opened up a new school in this general 

·area at Forest Edge and Reston. 

In '71, we put an addition on Great Falls School 

which is just north of here and about '69 or '70, put an 

addition on the Herndon School in '69 and I suppose just ;befor 



this case came up. 

I believe we have averaged probably about 20 or 25 

million dollars a year in capital construction during this 

three-year period that you have asked about. 

MR. SYMANSKI: No further questions. 

THE COURT: Any further questions? 

MRo HAZEL: ·Just one brief question., 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MRo HAZEL: 

Q I show you staff reports for 377 and 378. · Rather 

than compare numbers, I ask you if those reports of school 

children were _;prepared under your auspices Z . 

A Yes .. 

Q Those are the areas shown in yellow on the plat, 

are they not? 

A Yes, they are .marked out on the plat, yes. 

Q How many children do those two applications generate 

A This first one I have got here, which is 377, has 

got about 600 children in this 377; and. 378' .the other one, 

has 1,300 children in these two yellow areas there to be 

generated. 

Q So there .are approximately 2,000 children generated 

in those btlO applications? 

\ ; 
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A Yes. 

Q Do the same situationi:; apply in that area regarding 

I • 

: school population as they do in the subject area?. 

i 
A Yes. The nearest area to these cases you have just 

I mentioned would be the three schools in Reston, and incidental y 
I I , 
the same high school and intermediate school that we are talki g 

about, the three local· schools in Reston, are relatively as 

overcrowded with, as relatively high input of children coming 

I 

I as the 

Q 

Herndon-Floris area is right now. 

So, in effect, the two Reston applications, the 

·Clinch case, which was zoned, and the subject case, all have 

the same school children problem? 

A We are talking about the same area and for high and 

intermediate, we are talking about the same specific facilitie • 

All these will go into Herndon Intermediate and High School 

on the existing plano 

'MRo HAZEL: I have no further questions. 

THE COURT: Let me ask you a question, Mr. Whitworth 
.. 

Do you ever take.the position on any zoning applica-

tion which you are required to review.that. under rto circumstan es 

can we take any more kids in this area? 

THE WITNESS: No, siro 

THE COURT: You do not take that position? 



THE WITNESS: No, sir. The School Board has, by a 

c;Ieliberate policy, not taken that positiono It is by their 

deliberate doing that we don't take that position, particularl 

whenwe have surplµs spaces in other places in the County. 

But we have not. 

THE COURT: In this particular application, and I 

realize you are talking about Herndon Elementary School and 

Herndon High School .and the Herndon Intermediate School as 

being crowded, I got the impression that if you came on to 

the fringe of that school district or school lirie, boundary, 

\vhatever you want to call· it, the fringe, and moved the 

fringes toward Tyson 1 s Corner, would that give you relief? 

THE WITNESS: Not materially, sir, because we haven' 

got anything between Herndon and Reston. 

THE COURT: Tilat is what I was trying to find out. 

THE WITNESS: lt would almost get to be·a big leap-

frog all the way to Tyson's. 

THE COURT: Tilat answers my question. 

You are excused. 

We will take a recess for lunch at this time·and 

we will resume the case at 2:00 o'clock. 

(Whereupon, at 1:00 o'clock p.m. the luncheon recess 

was taken.) 
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THE COURT: All right, sir; call your next witness. 

MR. HAZEL: Mr. Pamrnel, please, sir. 

Whereupon, 

JAMES D. PAMMEL 

having been duly sworn, was examined and testified upon his 

oath as follows:·. 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. HAZEL: 

Q State your name, please, sir. 

A James Pammel. 

Q And your position with Fairfax County? 

A Director of the Division of Zoning Administration. 

Q How long have you been employed by Fairfax County? 

A Almost seven years. 

Q Now, Mr. Pammel, your experience by education 

background has been land use and land-planning matters, 

A Yes. 

Q And you are a professional land planner, i:E I 

characterize that correctly? 

A Yes. 

and 

genera+? 

Q Now, under your responsibility in the county, if I 

understand it, you prepare the zoning reports, you administer 

the zoning process of the staff reports that we have ref erred t 
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and that are in evidence here come from your division? 

A , That's correct. 

Q And you are familiar with county land-use policies 

including facilities~ master plans'· etcetera? 

A Yes, I am. 

Q Mr. Panunel, does the county have a general master-pla1 

system in which there are a dozen or so assorted districts of 

planning? 

A That is correct. 

Q How many districts are there in toto? 
I 

I 
I 
i 

11 
11 

!I take 

A I think there are 14, but I could be wrong, give or 

a few either way. 

Q Now, Mr. Pamntel, in the county generally, let me see, I 
ilwith reference to this exhibit, if we can sort of focus on the I 

Upper Potomac Planning District which is the subject case and I 
subject district; is that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q The county master-plan-zoning-and-land-use policy to 

date, with reference to the county map, anticipates that the 

area north of Route 7, to the river and west of 123, remain in 

relatively low density; is that correct? 

A That's generally correct, yes, sir. 

Q And, of course, the area east of. the beltway and what 
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is known as the inside of the belt\\ray has generally developed 

in small-lot development and multi-family and town houses; is 

that correct? 

A That's correct. 

have been heard in that area or are pending in that area, are 

there not? 

A That's correct. 

Q South of the Pohick valley to the Occoquan is 

generally planned under the county proposal for large-lot 

development; is that correct? 

, , 

I 
I 
I 

I 
I 

I 
Well, there is no plan for this area. This is one of! 

the few areas of the county to which, basically, the 1958 plan I 
A 

I 
the Clifton area, I guess you would really refer to it, but it 

still applies. There is not a current comprehensive plan for 

is currently anticipated that this would be low density because 

of the lack of sewer facilities. 

Q In other words, south of the Pohick valley and west 

of 123, south of Centrwille, is all planned for low density; 
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is that correct? 

A Right. Although, not an official plan as such, but 

it's.recognized as being a low density area . 

Q Now, there is a density core planned in the Ccntrevil e 

area; is that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q And there is a modest density core planned in the 

Chantilly area between the existing Greenbrier and Brookfield 

Subdivisions; is that correct? 

A That mostly reflects development that has taken place 

II there in over the recent years. 
I 

Q There is very little land to develop in the Brookf iel ·-

I Greenbrier area; is that correct? 

II A Not a great deal more. There's some, but not a great 

I deal more. 

Ii Q Before we get into the Upper Potomac planning distric 

p I the Pohick district has a limited area of sewer capacity, doesn t 

I it? 
I 

A The Po hick area? 

Q Right. 

A Yes, by the constraints of the lower Potomac treatmen 

plant as to what it will treat at the present point of time. 

Q Now, the Centreville area and the Chantilly area are 
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part of what is known as Sanitary-12, and they sewer into the 

Occoquan; is that correct? 

A That's through a system of small treatment plants 

which eventually feed into the Occoquan. 

Q Development in this area has been severely restricted 

almost to the point of termination because of the Occoquan 

sewer problem; is that correct? 

A Well, generally speaking, most of the plants have 

j developed at their capacity or are approaching it. 

i1 some that still have remaining capacity, but that 

There are 

1 capacity, you .. l 
I I might say, has -; been allocated for development. 

I Q So that in the county scheme, as a whole, the 

Centreville area, some of Pohick, are the principal areas that 

I ar.e deliberately planned for smaller-lot developments, smaller 

than one acre; is that correct? 

A Yes, when you say the Pohick --

Q The two, the upper -- the main stream and the middle 

run. 

A The main stream and the middle run and certain 

portions of tpe so-called Centreville cluster. 

Q So a part of this and the Centreville area, other 

than what is in the Upper Potomac district, are the only 

density areas, right? 

i 
I 
I 
" i 
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A Well, other than infilling within the urbanized area. 

And there is considerable land that --

Q Some infilling in the urbanized area? 

A Yes, that's right. 

Q All right, sir. Now, the Upper Potomac planning 

district is the district in which this particular case is 

aituated, isn't it? 

A That's correct. 

MR. SYMANSKI: Excuse me, one of my witnesses is in 

the courtroom. 

MR. HAZEL: Could you ask him to leave, perhaps? 

(Witness excluded.) 

BY MR. HAZEL: 

Q Mr. Pammel, I have shown you the Upper Potomac --

or I have placed before you stipulated Exhibit 3 which is the 

Upper Potomac Planning District master plan. When did the 

work on that master plan conunence, do you recall? Was it in 

the mid-1960's? 

A I'd say it was the latter part of the sixties, late 

'67, '68, probably 1968. 

Q And it was adopted sometime in 1970 in essence, 

wasn't it? 

A Yes. 

I 
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Q There were several areas that were excluded or 

withheld from adoption for problems which are not involved in 

the subject case, isn't that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q So that the Upper -Potomac district plan is adopted 

and is in force for the area of 222, right? 

A Yes, that's correct. 

Q Mr. Pammel, again, in connection with the Upper 

Potomac planning district, that plan encompassed two areas of 

urban density, being density below one acre, did it not? One I 

I 
i 

being the Reston complex, and the other one being the Herndori 

complex? 

A That~s correct. 
I 

I 

Q And the Reston complex plan shows density moving on 

in and in the vicinity of the Clinch case, which is in yellow 

on this plat, it traverses sort of -- merges on through to the I 

I 
That's correct. Designated for density not to exceedl 

Herndon cluster, and this was a 2.5 area on the master plan; 

lis that correct? 
I 

A 

two-and~a-half dwelling units to the acre. 

Q Now, I wonder if you could, on this master plan --

and let me put this up on the board for you, please, sir --

would_ you, with reference to this plan, outline for the Court 
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the density that is shown that refers to the subject property? 
you 

First, would take this orange pencil and put an X in the 

vicinity of the subject property, which I believe is in 

neighborhood 5, is it not? 

A Yes. 

Q Would you put an X in the vicinity of the subject 

property? Okay, now would you show the Court the 2.5 area 

that the master plan has outlined in that vicinity? 

Now, does that mean that this area is the part that 

is supposed to develop at 2.5 dwelling units an acre? 

A Well, the plan really says the density is not to 

there are policy statements within the plan, itself, 
I\ 

I' exceed 

the text, that describe how the development is to take place. 

Internally it states that the development should be at the 

highest density in the area of the established clusters and 

then their gradation outward going into lower densities, 

phasing out to a one acre density at the outer edges, or 9ne 

unit to the acre or similar to that. But the high density 

near the centers and gradation outward. 

Q Right. Would you take this green pencil and outline 

the 2.5 areas in those neighborhoods that extend out from the 

' 
Herndon cluster, not including.Reston. Then, I'm going to ask 

you to outline Reston. You don't have.to be really.specific. 

I 
I 
! 

I 
l 
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Just show us --

A Actually we're getting into higher densities down 

there. 

Q Now, that's the urban density module around the 

Herndon cluster, right? 

A Except I probably got too far over. I'm being very 

broad. 

Q Okay, fine. Now, would you take the yellow pencil 

and outline the Reston cluster? 

Now, Mr. Pammel, with reference to the Herndon 

cluster -- now, the subject property, incidentally, is part of 

the Herndon cluster, is it not? 

A Yes, it's considered to be a part of the Herndon 
I 

l l And it was part that evolved from Sanitary District I 
cluster. 

Q 

I 
established some years back, was it not? 

A It was incorporated within that plan, yes. 

Q Now, Mr. Pammel, I hand you Exhibit 17, which appears 

to be stipulated, the Board of Resolution in zoning case 1583. 

Are you familiar with the location of 1583? 

A Yes, I am. 

Q That's part of the 12.5 area to the south, is that 

correct? 
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A That's correct. 

Q Now, that resolution has no staff report attached to 

it, does it? 

A It does not. 

Q Do you have any staff report that supports that zonin+? 

A Yes, t do. I 
Q Let me.merely ask for the sake of brevity, did the 

staff support that rezoning request? 

A Yes, the staff did support the request. 

Q Now I show you stipulated Exhibit No. 18, B-445. 

THE COURT: What was the date of that rezoning case 

1583? 

I MR. HAZEL: July 20, 1960. 

rezoning resolution and staff report in A-960 and ask you if 

you can identify that as the staff report and related documenta 

tion for another one of the zonings-- in fact, that one, the 

100 acres-plus, immediately south of the subject property? 

A Yes. 

Q What was the staff recommendation in that case? 

A The staff recommendation in this case was likewise,·. 

favorable. 
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Q And what was the date of the zoning action? 

A The date of the zoning action on this one was 1965, 

April, I believe, 1965. 

Q And do you have a record indicating the Planning 

Commission recommendation? 

A The Planning Commission recommendation was favorable 

en that also. 

Q And the Board, of course, granted the zoning, correct 

A That ',s correct. 

Q 

tion? 

Incidentally, how many acres were in the A-960 applier 

A A-960, 146. 

Q How many acres were in 1583? 

A 100. 

Q So that's 246. 

! 

I 
I 
I 
I 
l 
i 

Now, I show you the application for B-445, 87 acres, I 
Exhibit 18. What was the staff recommendation in that case? 

A Approval. 

Q And what was the Planning Commission reconunendation? 

A Approval. 

Q I ask you to read the last paragraph of the staff 

comments on B-445. 

A (Reading) "Because the subject tract if rezoned to 
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R-12.5 district would be compatible with existing zoning patter s 

within Fairfax County and the town of Herndon, the staff 

recommends the application be granted." 

Q All right, sir. Now, Mr. Pammel, I show you the 

staff report that is in evidence. 

THE COURT: What date is that, so I can keep some 

continuity. What date was that approved? April '65. 

MR. HAZEL: .And the other one, I think, is November, 

1966. 

THE COURT: All right. 

I. BY MR. HAZEL: 

I 
I 

I 

I 

Q Now, Mr. Pammel, I .show you the staff report in 

case No. C-282, the Clinch Corporation, and ask if you can 

identify on the map the yellow outline as being the Clinch 

property? 

A That is correct. 

Q What was the staff report in C~282? 

A The staff report or recommendation was for approval. , 

Q All right, sir. Can I see that? would you read the 

first paragraph of the staff report in C-282? 

A (Reading) "The subject property is in an area the 

development of which will be influenced by its proximity to 

the town of Herndon,. Route 7 and the future outer beltway. 
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.More specifically, the property lies in neighborhood 7 of the 

Upper Potomac planning district, which neighborhood is proposed! 

to become one of the urban density areas in that planning 

district. The zoning requested is in conformance with the 

density not to exceed 2.5 dwelling units an acre indicated for 

the neighborhood by the Upper Potomac Plan." 

Q Now, Mr. Pammel, was there any actual zoning adjacent 

to C-282 in the 12.5 category? 

A No, there was not. 

Q .The green line on this map denotes Reston. You are 
1

1

1 
I aware of that? 

1 

1 

A That• s correct. I 
had n:t de::o:: ::::o::r::: inunOOiately adjacent to Clinch, I 

A That's correct. I 
Q The area immediately across from Clinch is planned for 

four-unit density in the Reston plan, is it not? In this vicin~ty? 
A My recollection is that that is designated in 

Reston plan for what they considered to be low density. Well, 

it would be on this plan, anyway. 

Q Would you check that and be sure that that is correctt 

I'm talking about the area now immediately across from Clinch. 

A That's medium density. 
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Q That's medium density oh the Reston.plart, which would 

be four units an acre, would it not? 

A Well, medium density is 14 persons,> I believe. 14 or 

16 persons to the acre. 

Q How many persons is 2.5 density? 

A Ten. 

I Q Now, Mr. Pammel, what is the access to Clinch by 

I· way of highway? 

A Stuart Road, I believe. 

Q And what is the condition of Stuart Road? 

I It• s ~t g:::~t:t ::d~er:ha~~: :::e::~t way I can describe it. 

I Q Now, did Clinch have any water on the property, any 

I . 
11 public water service? 

I A No. I 
I 
I 

Q Was there any firm negotiation or any firm commitment! 

as to where water was going to be obtained for Clinch when 

you recommended favorably on that? 

A Well, I think that there was an indication from the 

Water Authority, because contact had been made that they, 

ot course, could make water available to the area, that there 

would have to be the necessary agreements. 

Q You did anticipate that water would become available? 
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Q Mr. Pammel, was there any difference in the school 

situation as it pertained to Clinch than it pertained to C-·222? 

A No difference. 

Q As between the two, what was the access, road-wise, 

I for C-222? 

I 
I 
11 

A C-222 enjoys better access. 

Q It fronts both sides cf a state primary highway, 

doesn't it? 

A That's correct. 

Q It's six-tenths of a mile from a major state arterial 

II highway, 
ll 

Route 7, isn't it? 

A That's correct. 

Q And the Highway Department has acquire<.: 160--foot 

access from the north end of the property out to Route 7, isn't 

that correct? 

A Well, I'm not sure how wide the access is, but they 

have acquired additional right-of-way. 

Q They've acquired a 160-foot right-of-way. 

·1 Now, Mr. Pammel, would you refer to the facilities 

I map of the Upper Potomac Plan -- perhaps the other one is the 

I 
one I'm thinking about does the Upper Potomac Plan indicat 

any special programing on the immediacy of improvement of 228 

I 
I 
I 
I 

I 
I 
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from Herndon to Her.ndon Junction? 

A Well, the Upper Potomac Plan -- back up, repeat your 

question again. 

Q Isn't it true that the Upper Potomac Plan designates, 

as far as planning priority, that this road from Herndon, 228 

I from Herndon to Herndon Junction, as one of the major roads in 

I' . 
I the whole master planning district that is supposed to be 

I expedited in its improvement? 

A It designates it is a major facility. 

Q That is to be expedited. 

A Well, the way that the wording is here, (Reading) 

11 

I 11 Program or recommended improvements 1969 to 1975." So it 

I 
would be something of an immediate priority. 

Q In other words, the county indicated they would give 

immediate priority and the help of getting 228 improved; isn't 

that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q Now, Mr. Pammel, what libraries were planned in the 

Upper Potomac Plan to service the subject area? 

A There are none in the immediate vicinity of the 

I subject property. There is one designated for Herndon, but, 

of course, that's the town library, and there are libraries 

designated for Reston. 
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Q The plan anticipated that the area of 222 would be 

served by the Herndon and the Reston libraries, didn't it? 

A Well, insofar as county residents would be concerned, 

it would have to be the Reston, because the town library is 

of course paid for· by the taxpayers within that incorporated 

area. 

Q Can I ask you to read from page 22 under libraries 

in the master plan, what it says about library facilities? 

A (Reading) 

"Two libraries presently serve the planning district 

·-·- the Carter Glass Library, which is a rented facility in the 

Lake Anne Center at Reston, and the Herndon private library. 

Additional service is provided to parts of the district with 

bookmobiles." 

Q Now, that is, in fact, what they anticipated in 

the plan would service the subject area, isn't it? 

A Well, they speak there specifically to the county 

facility, basically, which is in Reston. The plan notes 

specifically that the Herndon is private, and I'm sure it 

probably enjoys the same situation as the facility in Vienna. 

Up to a few years ago, there was a private library 

sponsored by or suworted by the residents of the town of I 
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Vienna for their use. Now, the county subsequently came in 

and built the Patrick Henry branch within the town to serve 

the town, plus the entire county area surrounding Vienna. 

I would assume that this might be the thinking here, 

but it doesn't say that. 

Q Well, I'm asking you, under the master plan which 

we are asked or required by the Board to use as a guideline; 

in fact, the two libraries that service the planning district 

are the Reston and the Herndon libraries; and that's what the 

plan anticipated, isn't -it? 

A Well, I would suspect -- but I'm not going to pass 

judgment on the plan and the information that those people have. 

It states that: that's correct. 

Q I'm just asking you to tell me that those are the 

I two libraries. 

A The plan does state that those are the two libraries. 

Q And they are in existence, aren't they? 

A That's correct. 

Q Both of them. Now, Mr. Pammel, I show you a copy of 

the adopted budget, stipulated Exhibit 15, and ask you to look 

under the approved budget for libraries in 1972. Three millio1 

two hundred thousand-some dollars. Are you in agreement that 

that was the approved budget figure for libraries in the count~ 
on that date? I 
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A I can't really respond to that because it's not an 

area that I'm particularly familiar with.· 

Q As far as you know, that's the correct figure? 

A As far as I know. 

Q Well now, Mr. Parnmel, you said that libraries in 

the staff report which we are going to approach in just a few 

moments -- that libraries would be taxed by C-222. What basis 

did you have for that statement? 

A. I think what we were simply alluding to was that 

libraries was just one of the public fac±lities that would be 

essential to provide basic services to this area., that would be 

one taxed along with other facilities with an increased popula­

tion in the area, that would be substantially in advance to, 

at least, what the county had in the way of providing facilitie 

through its normal improvements program. 

Q Well, did you make any study of that? 

A No. We did not go into an in-depth analysis of it. 

Q Was there any basis other than your surmise as a 

general matter that if you add people, you would add requirernen s 

to the library, did you have any study on the library? 

A Well, the only study we had is empirical. That's 

our experience with similar situations in other areas of the 

county. One of particular that I was familiar with was Vienna. 
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Q Now, Mr. Pammel, in connection· with fire stations, 

how far is the· su'bject property, 222, from a fire station? 

A Well, there's a station in Herndon, and I believe 

it's about a mile, give or take a few tenths. 

Q Well, the Upper Potomac Planning District plan 

suggests that develo?n:ent be within three miles of a fire statio , 

does it not? 

A Well, I can't state that for sure. 

Q I refer you to page 68 of the Upper Potomac District 

plan, Policy 1. Would you tell me what that says about 

fire stations? 

A (Reading) "All single-family residential areas 

should be within three travel miles of a fire station." 

Q All right. Now, it's your testimony that the subject 

property is within three travel miles of a fire station, is it 

not? 

A Yes, that's correct. 

Q Did you have any other studies or do you have any 

studies that the staff.used in determining that fire services 

would be overtaxed? 

A Well, of course, it's not only the fact of the proxim ty 

of the station, direct accessibility, it's also the manpower 

available at a station that determines whether it is adequate 
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or not. I would have to say in this case, though, that there 

is adequate fire protection within the specified distance 

that is set forth in the plan. 

Q So there is adequate fire protection. You now 

change your testimony on that. Let me refer you to the 

approved budget for 1952. I call your attention to the item 

j of five million three hundred-and-ninety-thousand dollars for 

fire service •. rs that a correct item for fire service in this 

county? 

A Again, I would say if it's in the budget, this would 

be a fair representation of what is allocated. 

Q Now, Mr. Pammel, where are police stations in connect.on 

I 
with this property? 

A Excuse me? 

Q Where are police stations? 
J 

A I believe there's a substation in Chantilly. 

Q Now, the substation in Chantilly was established 

several years ago, was it not? 

A Yes. 

Q And that is to service the area of the western 

county from, really, Centreville through the Herndon Junction 

.area; is that correct? 

A Yes, that's correct. 
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Q And that services Reston, does it not? 

A Yes. 

Q Now, is it your testimony now that police services 

are not adequate for this area? 

A Well, even though there is a substation within close 

proximity to the site in question, it is still some distance 

removed. It's a large area to be covered by the police departm nt, 

and I would say that you are not getting in this area the 

optimum protection that you probably should have. 

Q Well, how --

THE COURT: Did you say "optimum?" 

THE WITNESS: Well, I mean desirable protection that 

one would -- a community in an urbanized area, if that's what 

we're talking about in this area. 

THE COURT: Well, do we have optimal protection, let' 

say, in the City of Fairfax? 

THE WITNESS: Well, there's no doubt in my mind that 

the City of Fairfax, the town of Herndon, the town of Vienna, 

the incorporated areas, the municipality do have, because they 

augment -- they have their own service, plus they get support 

from the county. So they do have adequate police protection. 

THE COURT: Are there other areas in Fairfax County 

that have optimal prcitection? 
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THE WITNESS: Some areas of the county enjoy very 

good service; others not as good. 

BY MR. HAZEL: 

Q Well, Mr. Pammel, now, with reference to the subject 

site as it relates to Reston, and I'm now pointing to Lake 

Anne in the center of Reston, would the subject site and Reston 

not have about the same police protection as far as service? 

A Oh, I'd say they would probably have the same, yes. 
' . 

Q So, in other words, the center area of Reston and the 

subject site have about the same police protection? 

A Just about. 

Q Okay. Now, Mr. Pammel, I show you the budget in 1972 

The police, the figure of six million seven hundred-and-eleven 

thousand dollars for police protection. Do you have any studie 

or any basis for saying that that amount of money wouldn't 

provide sufficient services or is there not going to be suffici nt 

service? 

A I'd have to say that the service would be a basic 

service. It's not going to be a minimal service. It's going 

to be a basic service. All I'm saying is that with this large 

an area to be covered that the county could allocate a little 

more resources in this area, and that's all I'm saying, to 

extend that point maybe one inch further, if this area does 
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in which we were trying to see in the staff report -- in 

.fact undergo rapid development, urbanization. Then you 're 

definitely going to have to upgrade the level of services 

within the area. More people are going to require more service 

Q You 're going to have to hire some more policemen, 

right? 

A That's very true. That's right. 

Q Right. 

A And the question is, is the county able and capable 

to do this in this area when it has other areas of the county 

that are also demanding a higher level of services that were 

available first and are existing today. 

Q Oh, so the question is whether you should put the 

areas -- in other words, whether you should talk about putting 

police, additional police, in Reston instead of additional 

police here. Is that what you're talking about? 

A Well, Reston is one example. I'm thinking also in 

some of the more urbanized areas of the county. 

Q Did you have any studies to show that police protecti n 

would not be available to this property? 

A No. Again, we assumed there was basic protection, 

which you would need a greater protection if it developed. And 

we questioned whether the county was able at this time to progr rn 
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the necessary resources into. this area •. 

Q Did you determine what those would cost? How much 

more money would it cost to put police protection out here? 

A I don't know. 

Q You didn't make any study at all of that, did you? 

A Not on cost. 

Q Now, Mr. Panunel, a feature of a master plan, and 

particularly the Upper Potomac Master Plan, was to guide 

development into the areas that the county designated on the 

plan for certain types of development, isn't it? 

A That's correct. 

Q And it was the expressed purpose of the Upper Potomac 

master plan to designate the subjeqt qrea and, in fact, that 

green around the X, for development at urban densities, being 
\ 
I 

this 2.5 units, wasn't it? 

A That's correct. 
\ 

Q That's exactly .. what the plan anticipated, isn't it? 

A Without a time or scheduling of events. 

Q Nowhere in the plan is there any kind of a timing 

schedule, is there? 

A No. That's one of the major drawbacks of the plan. 

Q Without the question of whether or not that would be 

a legal matter, there is nothing in the plan to indicate that 
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c-222 should not develop before any more development in Reston, 

is there? 

A No. 

Q And there is no· study available to show that the 

services that will be needed at C-222 are going to be any more 

I 
!taxi~ to the county than the services ne~ed in Beston, is 

there? 

A As far as you mean a detailed analysis of the 

situation cost? 

Q Yes. 

A No. 

Q Now, is there any difference in the service level 

per unit between the subject case and the Clinch case? 

A Well, I'd have to say, again, on the basis of experiebc 
! 

and studies that have been conducted over the past several year$, 
l 

there probably is, whi~h would run in the favor of the planned- 1 
i 

unit development as opposed to a conventional-type development. 

Q Actually what you're saying is, it would be easier 

and preferable to develop 222 first under planned-unit develop-\ 

I 
ment rather than had zoned Clinch. That's what you just said, 

isn't it? 

A I think we're saying that the planned-unit developmen 

is more favorable to the co.unty in terms of the cost-benefit 
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analysis than a standard, typical, conventional subdivision. 

Q Now, Mr. Pammel, there is language throughout the 

Upper Potomac Plan to encourage planned-unit development, isn' 

there? 

A There is. 

Q In fact, that was one of the key themes of the Upper 

Potomac Plan, to encourage planned-unit development, wasn't it? 

A Th~t's correct. 

Q Now, Mr. Pammel, in connection with the subject case, 

the staff report recommended denial, didn't it? 

A That's correct. 

Q And the staff report would have recommended that 

regardless of whether it was planned-unit development or 

R-12.S, wouldn't they? 

A That's correct. 

Q The fact that it was a PDH, and the fact that the 

development plan mayb:~:· in some eyes needed some adjustment, 

really didn't have anything to do with the staff report and th 

denial, did it? 

A No. I think we were pretty much in agreement througl -

out that a serious problem existed with respect to just timing 

of development within certain areas of the county, and whether 

the county could continue to expend limited. resources to 
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provide public facilities in areas that perhaps were not ready, 

at least in our minds, to undergo development at this time. 

Q And the decision was based on the density at the 

2.5 plan approach and not on the development plan, wasn.• t it? 

A I would have to say that's fair, yes •. 

Q And, in fact, the staff and the policy of the Board 

of Supervisors is to encourage PDH in preference to 12.5, isn't 

it? 

A Did you say "is" or "was"? 

THE COURT: I want to get ih a point right there. 

I think you touched a nerve, and I· wanted to find out. I don't 

mean to take the case away from Mr. Hazel. But, it has been 

the observation of this Court -- and I don't mean to put you 

on the spot either -- you have served under at least two 

different Boards, have you not? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir, I have. 

THE COURT: Do you solicit, or do you feel the pressu e 

of different policies from different Boards when you come to 

analyze a zoning application? 

THE WITNESS: Well, certainl-y -:;- I mean, we do or 

are readily familiar with what the policies are of the Board, 

and there's no question that the policies have changed from the 

previous Board to the current Board. 
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THE COURT: But you are dealing with land use, as 

I 
I understand. 

THE WITNESS: That's correct. 

THE COURT: And you are affected; by their policies. 

If their policy says that we're never going to hold a halt to 

growth in Fairfax County, you adhere to that policy when you 

look at a zoning application? 

THE WITNESS: Well, the difficulty we have, Your 

Honor, is one of which is the question, how are these policies 

expressed, through what method or manner. 

We have difficulty sometimes because these are 

policies that are discussed and not put on paper and not gone 

through the public hearing process and adopted. 

THE COURT: I understand. 

THE WITNESS: All we have to use, frankly, are these 

plans. These are adopted policy of the Board. Not this Board, 

but of a Board as a continuing body. 

Our function is to look at these plans and say, does 

that application meet the spirit and intent of that plan as 

expressed by the Board as a continuing body. 

THE COURT: Well, the reason I am asking this 

question, of course -- I come to cases 1583, case A-960 and 

case B-445, which apparently was under a different Board, which 



30 144 

the staff at the same time recommended approval. 

THE WITNESS: Yes, Your Honor, that's correct. 

THE COURT: You now come to a situation, usinq the 

same plan, same master plan, in effect, same concept or the 

initial concept, .and you recommend denial. 

THE WITNESS: Well, no, Your Honor, not really quite, 

because there is a sufficient time lapse between the last 

action,which was 445,,and the current time. 445 occurred not 

with the preceding Board, but the Board preceding that. 

That Board, as I think everyone is very well aware, 

that Board was very much oriented towards development. The 

Board that came in in '66, I believe, or '67, '67, took a much 

more conservative point of view and started wrestling with the 

issue of growth, how much and ah almost strict adherence to 

comprehensive plans. 

Now, in this area, we did have a comprehensive plan, 

14, that was in effect, and it shows maybe the reaction of 

that preceding Board. That plan designated this area for one­

acre density, which is what the basic zoning is today. It 

said the density not to exceed one dwelling unit per acre. 

That Board ignored that plan, totally. 

BY MR. HAZEL: 

Q Well, Mr. Pammel, did the same Board that adopted' the 
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Upper Potomac Plan deny this application? 

A Well, let me try to get the chain of events to Your 

Honor's question. 

THE COURT: All right, sir. 

THE WITNESS: Then, of course, in '67, came a new 

Board, although there were several holdovers. But that Board 

was much more responsive to the comprehensive plan and what it 

called for and did adhere to these comprehensive plans. 

That Board took no action in this area, at least in 

violation or contradiction of the comprehensive plan. The 

Clinch zoning was basically consistent with that comprehensive 

plan, and that Board took an action consistent with that plan 

that they had adopted. 

THE COURT: Well, as you work with these plans, these 

master plans, comprehensive plans, you of course are looking 

at it from a land-use viewpoint. A.nd, once they are adopted 

by a Board, of course, they are in essence saying then, that 

this is in accordance with and promotes the health, welfare, 

and so forth, of our area? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. 

THE COURT: All right, sir. What, baffles me somewhat 

is that then in your position, with the change of the Board, arui 

the same comprehensive plan, in one case with one Board you sho11ld 
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recommend approval, and under another Board, you recommend 

denial. 

MR. HAZEL: If Your Honor please, this was all under 

the same Board. 

THE COURT: I understand that. 

THE WITNESS: The Clinch case and 222 were of the 

same Board, and I think it would have been brought out later, 

although the staff did recommend favorably in the Clinch, 282, 

I believe it was, we recognize, and we fully admit, we have 

before and will today that that was an error on our part. We 

did not fully look into the area with respect to the facilitie 

that were available to serve that tract. And I frankly say 

if we had been more thorough and looked into this a lot more 

carefully than we did, we would have come to the conclusion, 

as we did in 222 that it should not have been granted. As I 

indicated to Mr. Hazel's question, I think 222 is probably in 

a better location than the Clinch case; but frankly, we made 

an error in the Clinch case. 

We just simply recommended something that we should 

not have. We should have looked at it closer. 

THE COURT: Would you agree that the state of affairs 

in looking at the overall picture that it leaves it in a very 

unstable situation for a property owner? 
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THE WITNESS: I think, Your Honor, that the property 

owner, perhaps unfortunately so, is caught in the dilerruna of 

a point in time where the governing body of the county is tryin 

to develop policies. And I think they're critical policies as 

to how much growth in the county, where should this growth be 

and at what point in time. 

Now, that goes back to the enabling legislation. 

And unfortunatly, the modus operandi in Fairfax County, up to 

the current time, has not followed what it should have done, or 

followed along the lines that the. enabling legislation says 

planning should be done. 

_J 
And that is, that as you develop a plan for growth 

and we have done that in a number of the planning areas. And 

in many of these areas, there have been capital improvement 

programs to go with that plan that, in ef.fect, say: ,okay, thi~ 

is your growth, that these are the facilities that must coinci e 

with that growth. And unfortunately, the county has not adopt d 

the capital improvements program. 

So the whole idea or the whole plan of providing 

these public facilities have been left up to .the individual 

agencies, the school board, and whatnot else, without policy 

guidance as to priorities. 

And I think, Unfortunately, that is the situation· we 
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are now in the process of trying_ to' make some_ sense out of, if 

you will pardon the expression, perhaps a chaotic situation, 

and trying to get ourselves into a posture that we can take 

this enabling legislation and follow it to the tee and come up 

with a comprehensive growth plan for the county and a capital 

improvement program to go with it, so that 'ltJe do provide these 

facilities along with the areas that are going to grow. 

BY MR. HAZEL: 

Q Well, Mr. Pammel, there isn't any question in your 

mind that the use of C-222 in accord with this application is 

a desirable land use, is there? 

A At some point in time it would fully meet the polici s 

and the intent of the master plan. 

Q Is it in complete harmony with adjacent development? 

Is there any problem that would impact adverse by this plan? 

A I don't see right now, particularly to the south and 

to Herndon, there's no impact. The areas to the east, and at 

least immediately to the north, are in, what you would call, 

are still in a whirl state of development or undeveloped or in 

agricultural uses. Who is to say whether suburban or urban 

development is compatible or incompatible with agriculture? 

Q You are providing this area for this kind of develop 

rnent under a deliberate decision of the Board of Supervisors. 
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Isn't that correct? 

A ·That is the plan and the policy of this Board that 

this area should develop at some point in time. 

Q And the sole grounds of the staff in turning it down 

was that it was a premature zoning. It wasn't a problem with 

the development. 

A That is basically correct, yes. 

Q And that was the grounds of the Board, wasn't it? 

A Yes. 

Q So that the development plan had nothing to do with 

it. It was this issue of prematurity? 

MR. SYMANSKI: I object to that. I don't think this 

witness can testify, Your Honor, as to why the Board made a 

decision. 

THE COURT: I know. He has. He's expressed a view. 

I don't know whether or not that represents t~e Board's or not. 

MR. HAZEL: It will be supported in the minutes of 

the hearing. 

BY MR. HAZEL: 

Q Now, Mr. Pammel, I show you page 47, the Upper Potoma 

Master Plan, neighborhood No. 5. Would you give us the number 

of people that the Board of Supervisors, that denied 222,plans 

to have in this neighborhood? 
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5,500 people. 

And at what density of persons per acre? 

Eleven. 

And under a PDH, how many units per acre? 

3.1. 

And is that exactly what this plan anticipates? 

Yes, it is. 

Now, Mr. Paminel, in recent times, recent months, 

recent years, there has been a discussion of low-moderate 

incomes in the county, hasn't there? 

A Yes, there has. 

150 

Q And in 1971, the Suminer of 1971, an ordinance was 

adopted that says that, in effect, there's not enough low-

. moderate-income housing; we've got to do something to force 

it to come, right? 

A Well, your term "force" -- let's backtrack and say 

that the county initially started this with a program of 

encouraging the developers to provide low-moderate-income 

housing, and it ultimately wound up in ordinace form stating 

that within the multi-family category, you must provide; but 

n the other hand, with the developer providing it, he was give 

bonus density. So it wasn't quite that onerous that you were 

creed to do it. 
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Q Mr. Pammel, I show you stipulated Exhibit No. 20, 

three volumes of testimony before the County Board, .from which 

the PDH requirement of low-moderate housing was developed. 

Would you characterize that testimony as demonstrating that 

there was a desperate need for housing in the lower incomes in 

the county? 

A I don't think there's any question about that. 

Q Now, Mr. Pammel, do large--lot developments have 

anything to do with housing costs, one-acre-and-more-lot size? 

A Well, I'm not quite sure what you're getting at, 

except the larger lot usually means a more expensive home. 

Q A more expensive home. So smaller lots are going to 

mean some opportunity for lower-cost housing, right? 

A Some opportunities and· depending on how you do it 

and what variety of housing types you would use. 

Q Now, Mr. Pammel, would you go to the development 

plan for the subject case, Exhibit 7. Look at the tabs, if 

they refresh your recollection, and tell us what has been done 

on that plan to accommodate low-moderate-income housing, and 

whether that meets the PDH ordinance since held invalid by the 

courts? 

THE COURT: You mean the PDH or the 

MR. HAZEL: The low-moderate income provision of the 

PDH, Your Honor. 
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THE WITNESS: Under item 2, it notes: six percent 

of the units are low income, which is 55 units; and three 

percent are moderate, which are 82 units. 

BY MR. HAZEL: 

Q In other words, as I understand the tabs, under the 

PDH-3 density, 916 units would have been available, without 

the low-moderate? 

A Without the low-moderate. 

Q And this developer and this applicant has proposed 

the low-moderate on that plan in how many units? 

A Well, your total units would be, total low and 

moderate would be 55 and 82. 

Q He's proposing the additional 15 percent, right? 

A He's got 9 percent. 

Q The difference between the 916 units and the 988 

units is permissible under the policies regarding low-moderate 

bonus, right? 

A One unit for each two in the low --

Q I want it to be perfectly clear to us all and for the 

record. There was no problem, there was no inconsistencies 

between the master-plan densities and the densities shown on 

this development plan, are there? 

A No. 
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Q Whatever additional units were under county policies 

to encourage low-moderate-income housing. 

A They were not to be included in the densities in the 

plan. That was over and above. 

Q Now, Mr. Pammel, I show you staff reports in cases 

377 and 378 in Reston. Those cases are outlined in yellow 

on the map. 

A Yes. 

Q What is your staff report recommendation in those 

two cases? 

A Staff report recommendation in both of those cases 

was favorable. 

Now, Mr. Pammel, what differences, if any, are there I 
between those two cases and C-222 as far as any public faciliti~s? 

A The situation is basically similar with respect to 1. 

Q 

public facilities. 

Q There isn't any difference, is there? 

A No. 

Q Why did the staff recommend those two cases? How 

many units in those two cases? 

A Well, there's 600 and some acres. From my recollect' n, 

it seems to me over l,000. 

Q Let me see if we have the numbers on that. 
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Q 

A 

Q 

625 acres? 

A 

Q 

A 

It's 2,400 units, approximately, is it not, Mr. Panune ? 

That's correct. 

Does that tabulate the two applications? 

The two applications are tabulated. 

Now, they consist in land areas of approximately 

That's correct. 

And how many total units on the 625 acres? 

2,575. 

Q Now, Mr. Pammel, does the staff -- y9u say that the 

Clinch report was a mistake. Does the staff have any second 

thoughts about the two Reston staff reports? 

A No; none,at all. 

Q You'll stand behind those two? 

A Yes. 

Q How did they differ from Clinch? 

A Well, insofar as the staff's review of this, we 

consider Reston to be a unique situation. It's a new town. 

It's completely different from any other type of development in 

Fairfax County. This is a program or project that's been -­

well, it was first approved in 1962. So it's been going now 

for some ten y~ars with the full support and endorsement of 

the county. 
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Not only our own county, but people worldwide look 

at the concept of new-town planning, and particularly Reston, 

and how it's developing. This is something that we have in 

Fairfax County, and we've wanted to follow it through and 

promote it. That's always been the position of the planning 

staff. That's why I said our position wouldn't change on that 

-- growth in this area of the county should occur in Reston 

where we have planned for it to be. Although admittedly we 

aren't keeping up with public facilities. 

Q Well, didn't you plan for growth on C-222? 

A We did, but what we're trying to:say in this whole 

arena of development, that growth should take place properly 

within Reston. That is, it was planned for in Reston. It's 

a new town, and in the longer range, these other areas on the 

periphery of Reston and Herndon should develop. 

Q Now, Mr. Paminel, let me see if we understand that. 

In the Upper Potomac Plan, is there any distinction between 

the planning for growth in the areas of Reston covered by 

these two reports and the area of the subject case? 

A Unfortunately there's not. 

Q You said that there is no difference in the public 

facilities? 

A That's basically true. 
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Q We are using in 222 the pr·eferred style of·· developmen . 

We may not have 2,000 acres, like Reston, or 7,000~ but we've 

got 300 acres, and we're using the PDH approach. That's the 

preferred approach to the development of a 300-acre tract, 

isn't it? 

A That is. 

Q And the development plan questions had nothing to 

do with the denial of the plan, according to you? 

A You mean the staff. recommendation denial of the 

zoning? 

Q Yes. That was not based on the plan? 

A We had much comment on the plan, but we were vitally 

concerned with the ~ssue of public facilities, and if it was 

appropriate for this area to develop at this time. 

Q Okay. So that the plan, itself, the development pla , 

was really not the factor. It was the density. 

A It more the density and the timing. 

Q Is there any policy by the Board of Supervisors that 

says Reston should have a preferred status over planned 

developm~nts in the area? 

A I don't think there's an expressed policy that you 

can I mean, in writing. I think the Board has said time and 

time again --
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Q Well, is it secret? 

A No. I think the Board ha.s said, verbally, at meetin s 

that, yes, Reston is a model example of how deve~opment,should 

occur, and we want to promote Reston. I think they've said 

that in various hearings when matters concerning Reston have 

been discussed; but as to exact policy, and a policy incorporatd 

in the plan, no. . I 
THE COURT: Let me -- I don't mean to interrupt. Ar1 

I you saying, in effect, that the idea, the concept of Reston ! 

should be allowed to develop, and as it moves to the outer 

fringes progressively, then we will let these adjacent propert~ 

I owners develop? i 

THE WITNESS:· Well, I think that, ideally, is how 

j things should happen. They should happen in some orderly 

seqUence of events, and this is the way the county would lik~~ 

to see the area develop rather than a leapfrogging or a hit-

and-miss approach, development here, development there, and 

most of it unrelated to anything else at this point in time. 

This is the problem with the county today~ There 

has been so much of that. One parcel of development here is 

not related to that piece there, but yet somehow, someway, you 

have to provide public facilities to both of them. When they'r 

that spread apart, it does cause problems. It does make it 
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difficult, aricf in some instances it really stretches the 

county's -ability to· provide educational facilities. You might 

have two widely separated parcels of ground that_ neither one 

of the two generates the need for a full elementary school.· 

Now, where is that school going to be? It's got to be some 

place out there to take care of them. 

Q Well, is that the case here? That you've got under-

utility? I thought here you had too much facility. You don't 

have a situation here of leapfrogging do you? 

A I think we do. I think we do have a classic situatio 

in the county, because we have vast areas, say, between this 

area which was 

MR. SYMANSKI: Your Honor, can he finish answering 

I the question? 

I think he has answered his question. THE COURT: 

Let's proceed. 

BY MR. HAZEL: 

Q Mr. Panunel, I'm pointing to the dotted-green outline. 

That's the town of Herndon, is it not? 

A Yes. 

Q Now, that predated Reston, did it not? 

A Yes. 

Q Does Herndon have shopping facilities in it? 
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A Yes. 

Q Does Herndon have a high school adjacent to it betwee 

Herndon town and the subject property? 

A Well, Herndon -- I mean, it's 

Q I mean are there county schools? 

A That's right. 

Q I'm not talking about the jurisdictional line. There's 

a high school within walking distance to the subject property, 

isn't there? 

A. Oh, yes. 

Q There's a shopping center 
i 

A Well, walking distance -- I'll qualify that -- walkit 

distance if somebody wants to put paths in or the sidewalks~ i 

I because obviously those students aren't going to walk down 
! 

that facility as it is now. I 
Q What is it? Is it a quarter of a mile? I'd hate l 

to think what I got over to get to school. 

A I know, but you don't walk down a primary state 

highway. 

Q When Hiddenbrook develops, they'll be required to 

put some sidewalks in, and when this develops, you're putting 

sidewalks in, too, aren't you? 

A Yes. I think t~t's w~t Mr. He~rickson ~s referr,ng 
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to today. These facilities would necessarily be requirements, 

although you have a stretch of development which falls within 

neither one of the two parcels between there and the high 

school. 

Q There's a shopping center under construction that 

has been planned on a piece of commercial land at Herndon 

,Tunction for some time, and it's now finishing up, isn't it? 

A Yes. 

Q So that this subject property is between a brand-new 

shopping center at Herndon Junction and a shopping area in 

Herndon Junction and the shopping facilities in the town of 

Herndon, is it not? 

A That's correct. 

Q Well, Mr. Parnrnel, again, what facilities are being 

stretched that the county says we prefer the Reston area? Is 

it just because you like the development in Reston? It looks 

better.than what might come here? 

A Well, that's I think, again 

Q Is that part of it? 

A It's not part -- there should be some priority to 

development. Now, Reston is established. It's a new town. 

Q Reston is all owned by one entity, is it not? 

A Well, there's a great deal going on for Reston, with 
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respect to that, but Reston 

Q Wait a minute.. Reston is all owned by one entity, 

is it not? 

A Well, other than what's been sold.to the people who 

live there. 

Q But all developed by Gulf Reston? 

A It's been developed by Gulf Reston and Simon before 

that. 

Q Did the county give any thought to how other people 

compete with Gulf Reston in land development? 

A Well, I think certainly the county has been aware of 

that, because just recently the county has granted some -- I 

mean, other zonings that are on the periphery of Reston. 

Q What did they just grant? 

A C-401 was granted which is right on the periphery of 

Reston. 

Q That's a half-acre density, right? 

A Half-acre density, consistent with the comprehensive 

plan, I might add. 

Q That was consistent with the plan? 

A That's correct. 

Q Did the staff recommend favorably on that? 

A Yes, sir, we did. 
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Q Why did the staff recommend· favorably on that and 

not on C;,...222? 

A Again, I think we're taking the position that we 

feel the growth in this portion of the county should be 

concentrated near Reston at this point in time where we can, 

at least, concentrate our ability to get the facilities that 

are deficient in the area now, notably schools. 

Q You talked about ability to get schools. You're 

going to have to build another ... school or two out here, 
~. 

aren't you? 

A Certainly •. 

Q Can't you build that school just as well here as you 

can in Reston? What is the difference about building it here 

or building it at C-222? You have a site in both places. 

A Well, I think, one, you do. You have an elementary 

school site that has been offered in 222. I think the county, 

however, expressed a need for two sites. 

Q And you have one being dedicated here. Now, what is 

the difference to the county whether they build that school 

here, or here or in both places if the need requires it? 

A Well, again, I' would back up and say that we have 

sites also in Reston. They're already available. 

Q And you have sites here. So it's the same situation, 

isn't it? 
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A And we have a bond program that, if it '_s approved 

this year, we'll allocate funds for the Reston-Dranesville 

High School. 

Q Let's look at the other things. The same sewer 

treatment plant, Blue Plains, serves both of these areas, 

doesn't it? 

A Yes. 

Q In fact, the trunk lines that corne through the 

property some of the very pipes that are on the subject 

property run on up and service some of Reston, don't they? 

A That's correct. 

Q So that their sewerage runs through the subject 

property? 

A That's correct. 

Q The same water system serves both of these properties, 

!the city line, doesn't it? 

A That's correct. 

Q It's easier to get from C-222 to Route 7, the main 

arterial, than it is from the area of Reston that's being 

zoned now, isn't it? 

A Well, it's easier to get to Route 7 from there. 

Q Sure. 

A Obviously, it's a lot closer. 
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Q It's only a half a: mile from there, and it's several 

miles from here, isn't it? 

A That's correct. 

Q So that access to an arterial highway is easier from 

the subject property than from Reston, isn't it? 

A At this point in time. However, over long-range 

planning, hopefully, we can get some additional access to the 

Airport Access Road. 

Q You mean you're going to build the lanes on the 

Airport Road? 

A That is being given some considerable thought right 

now. 

Q But up here we have an existing arterial road, riqht? 

That's a present facility, right? 

A Right. 

Q And this property is on two sides of a primary 

highway, right? 

A That's right~·. 

Q Is there any primary highway serving Reston at all? 

A Well, right now, no. The access road --

Q In the state system, the primary highway is the 

intensive highway, isn't it? 

A Well, ne11t or under the interstates . 
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Q The subjec.t property, 222, has primary service, and 

I the entire area of Reston has none, does it? 

A At this point in time, yes. 

Q · It has no primary highways? 

A Yes, sir: that's correct~ 

Q .Okay. Now, the fire service, you say, is adequate 

for both. The police, you say, is the same; and the library 

that's in Reston is supposed to serve all of this area under 

the master plan. 

Now, Mr. Pammel, just what is it about public 

facilities~ other than the fact that Reston is an innovative 

idea which captures imagination, that has caused the staff to 

11 favor Reston over the subject property? 

I 
A I think Reston has been given a commitment, given a 

commitment 10 years ago or 11 years ago, and this commitment 

has been a continuing commitment that Reston will develop as 

a new town. 

Q You mean that Gulf-Reston has been told that they 

are going to be allowed to develop and that county facilities 

are going to go in that direction, and all these landowners 

that have been paying taxes have not got the same comrriH;ment? 

A All I can say is that the planning for that area 

recognized Reston long before it recognized this particular 
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area. There was .a plan for Reston. It was approved by 

previous Boards, and that was carried on up, and with each 

subsequent revision of that plan, for the master plan for 

Reston, it has been repeated. So I think in terms of priority, 

Reston obviously has been given the endorsement of the Board 

since dating back to '62 before any planning was done in this 

area. 

Q Is that anywhere a written conunitment? 

A I think it's written in the sense that it is in the 

actions of the Board which is reflected on the minutes of the 

Board on the numerous occasions that Reston has been discussed. 

Q Mr. Panunel, has there been any reflection in the 
I 

assessment of taxes that shows that c~222 is in a discriminated! 

position as opposed to Reston? I 
MR. SYMANSKI: Objection, Your Honor. I don't think 

Mr. Panunel is qualified. 

MR. HAZEL: If he doesn't know, he can say so, Your 

Honor. 

THE COURT: He doesn't know. 

THE WITNESS: I don't know. 

BY MR. HAZEL: 

Q You don't know of any tax break that has been given 

to these people? 
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A I really don't know. that much at .all about what the 

assessments are, or how they've been treated, or anything else. 

MR. HAZEL: If Your Honor please, I would like at 

this time to introduce the two staff reports that have been 

referred to as 377 and 378 as my exhibits, I guess c and D. 

THE COURT: All right, sir, they will be received. 

377 and 378 as C and D. 

(The documents ref erred to were 

marked Plaintiff's Exhibits C nd 

D and .received in evidence.) 

MR. HAZEL: I have no further questions of this 
I 
I witness. 

THE COURT: Let's take about a five-minute recess at I 
1 

this time. 
I 

MR. SYMANSKI: Your Honor, may we approach the bench? I 
' 

· 'l,'HE COURT·:"'' All right, sir. 

(Discussion off the record.) 

(Short recess.) 

THE COURT: All right, you may cross examine. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR. SYMANSKI: 

Q Mr. Pammel, you testified that in the Clinch case the 

staff report was favorable. Would you explain, please, whether 
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you feel at this time that that was a.correct report? 

A No, I do not feel it was a correct report. 

Q Why not? 

A Well, I think one of the major considerations in that 

area was extremely poor access that the staff overlooked. Ther · 's 

obviously the same school deficiencies affecting the Clinch 

property that affect the property in consideration today. 

And these were major factors, elements that the 

staff simply overlooked in their review. We took an assumption, 

and it was an incorrect assumption that the comprehensive plan 

on its face was proper, it was correct, and it was the proper 

time to go ahead and recommend approval of that application. 

When in reality we should have recognized that the area was 

void of even the basic facilities to accommodate growth, and 

we should have recommended a denial on that basis alone. 

Q With regards to zoning history of this area, other 

than Clinch, isn't it true that for before this time, for about 

five years, there had been no zoning -- referring to these, 

I believe the last zoning was in '66, was it not? 

A Yes, '66. 

Q so, in effect, wasn't Clinch in this area the only 

aberration in the last five years up to this date? 

MR. HAZEL: Pardon me. If Your Honor please, I don't 
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understand the question. The only "abberation" of what? I 

move that that question be struck --:. 

THE COURT: Restate your question, Mr. Symanski. 

BY MR. SYMANSKI: 

Q With regards to the zonings existing in this area, 

in the five years before this abrogation, were there any other 

zonings by the Board of Supervisors which increased the density 

other than Clinch? 

A Other .than -- no. 

Q Now, I believe you testified that within this area, 

I the comprehensive plan shows a medium density or a 2.5 density? 
I 
I A 2.5, right. 

Q Were there any differences that you know of between 

this area which is not presently zoned and this area, 

or this area? In other words, are the same questions 

this areal 

involved I 
I 

with possible applications in these areas that are involved 

in these two applications? 

A The same questions or the same considerations? 

Q The same considerations? 

A Yes. 

Q So, would it be your opinion that the staff position 

with regard to this whole area, with regards to development 

applications for higher density -- would it be consistent? 
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Yes. A 

Q Mr. Pamntel, is it good planning policy to attempt 

to correct errors you feel you've made? 

A Well, certainly, because we sure don't want to 

compound mlstakes that have been made. That's what we certainl 

avoid trying to do. In this case, as I indicated, we recognize 

that we made a m:i..stake with Clinch, and we don't want to make 

another one. 

Q In the Clinch application, were the standards 

involved with Section 30-15 applicable to Clinch? 

A No. 

Q Now, I believe there was testimony that 228 is a 

primary highway? 

A Yes, 228 is a primary highway. 

Q Is it a primary highway now, or is it planned to be 

a primary highway? 

A It's a primary highway by its route number designa-

tion. 

Q Are the facilities comparable with the plan with 

regards to road facilities -- strike that. Are the road 

facilities existing what they are planned to be? 

A No. 

Q I think there also was some testimony with regards t 
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the master plan for this area, policies that were set forth 

as to what should develop first, what public facilities should 

qo where. Is that correct? Are there polities in this 

document? 

A In the text, yes. 

Q Is it unusual county-wide for the actual occurrences 

to be behind with the master plans, say, that they would like 

them to be? 

A You mean, we' re constantly playing a catcl1-up <_F'l.J~tc? 

I Q That's a good way of putting it. Yes, tint':> th.:.: 

. I 

I 
question. 

I A Yes. 
l 

Q If this is the case, is it goo<l planninq Lo 

MR. HAZEL: Ivell, pardon me. I don't n,-ui Le under-·· 

·1, 
stand the question. What is your question? .Is this a case 

\vhere you 

MR. SYMANSKI: I'm asking whether,as a general 

proposition, are we up to par with what the policies and what 

the plans, at some time in the past, have said we should be or 

we want to be. 

MR. HAZEL: I just.think that's too vague to be 

answered. I don't understand the question.· 

THE COURT: Well, I'll allow _it to stand. I have 
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had some trouble following it, but I will a.llow it to stand. 

MR. HAZEL: All right, sir. 

BY MR. SYMANSKI: 

Q If we are behind in provision of facilities, are 

behind whac the plan says we should be, or what the plan in 

I looking into the future says· that we should be or would be, is 
I I 

I 

I 
i 

it qood planning to compensate for our failure to keep up with 

the plan, or should we go ahead and zone, in your opinion, 

with regards to the densities on the master plan? 

MR. HAZEL: If Your Honor please, I don't think that 

that's a fair que~tion, because there's one thing that could 

al so be done, and I think Mr. Pamrnel should talk about the 

alternative. The county should get busy and provide some of 

these facilities instead of crying about they don't have them. 

THE COURT: I'll let the question stand. 

MR. HAZEL: All right, sir. 

THE WITNESS: Well, obviously, if development is 

going to proceed in an area, then it should proceed on the 

basis that public facilities are developed to coincide with 

the demand as it develops. 

As an example, development within a given area, if 

the road access is poor, extremely poor, then there should be 

some definitive plans to improve the accessibility of that 
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site so that it coinCides with the need~ ·.The' people should be 

there at approximately the same time that you have the improved 

accessibility. The same thing with schools. 

THE COURT: But, you haven't done that for.the 

Reston arei.... That's an exception to what you' re saying? 

THE WITNESS: We have problems in Reston right now. 

J 'rhough, Your Honor, within the bond referendum scheduled for 

this June, if you will note there are a number of facilities 

that are coming before the voters that are :directly -:- 3.re 

located in the Reston area, that will serve this area, and 

I one of our areas of greatest deficiencies. 

I U the issue is approved, the ref er end um, we wt 11. ,,,, 1 

I busy with the task at hand, and that is overcoming the prol1lcin 

llat Reston. But, we recognize it, and we're try·ing to .'\lloi:::;1tc 

our resources there now. 

THE COURT: All right, sir. 

BY MR. SYMANSKI: 

Q There was some testimony about the library facilities 

in this area. Did you have any personal knowledge of the 

circumstances of the libraries at this time~, at the time of 

this zoning report, staff report? 

A Well, we knew of the Reston faci1:ity, but we also 

knew that that facility, generally, would accommodate the growt 
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that's taking place in the area, and we're talking about adding 

more people. Therefore, we have to expand the public f.::.cilitie 

and that was our question, the reason we raised the issue. 

Q Well, but the issue was raised as to whether it would 

tax the library facilities. Did you have any personal 

knowledge of the existing conditions? 

A No; other than just the facility itself, we knew 

·what was available;, but beyond that \·1e didn't get into any 

depth. 

Q You did know what facilities existed? 

A We knew what facilities existed and which ones we.re 

available to serve the area, which we indicated in our report. 

It was our considered opinion that with the popu1:1r.ion in that: 

area, those facilities were probably barely doinq the j6b, 

and to add more people without additional facilities, that's 

the question we raised. 

Q There was also some question about the development 

plan, and what the recommendation of the staff was based on. 

Did the staff report show many deficiencies in the development 

plan? The staff report that went to the Board of Supervisors 

for this decision, did that staff report show deficiencies in 

the plan? 

A Yes, it did. 

' 
I 
i· 
l 
I 

' I 
I 

i 

I 
I 
I 
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Q Did it give an estimate of ho\r: many· deficiencies? 

Was it only a couple? 

A Oh, no. There was a significant number. And, of 

course, we undertook really two reviews. We undertook a reviev 

of the original plan and provided the applicants with our 

comments. A revised development plan was resubmitted shortly 

before the hearing. 

We reviewed that and added an addendum to the staff 

report, in effect, saying they had overcome some of the 

problems we had raised, but there were still a substantial 

number of other deficiencies that should be addressed. 

Q And that staff report went to the Board of Supervise s? 

A Yes, it did. 

Q I'd like to show you page 37 of the comprehensive 

plan, a list of policies there. Would you briefly summarize 

what those policies are, and with regard to each policy, state 

whether this application complied with that policy? 

A The first one is to provide a suitable livinq enviro -

ment for the present and future population of the planning 

district. 

Q With regards to suitable living environment? 

A Well, I think that the planned-unit approach does 

exactly that. It does provide a suitable living environment. 
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But, I ,think you. have to take environment also with the factor 

of the services that are available, basic services, to the 

community. So you really don't have a suitable living 

environment unless you have all of the basic services there 

available at your disposal. 

So I would have to say we were confronted with that 

problem and would have to say you don't have a suitable living 

environment unless all these facilities can be planned; and 

in this case, we felt that there was sufficient def icienci,?s i 
l· 

to say "no." Establish a balanced conununity with the provL>ior~ 
' i 
I 

,, of adequate employment and service facilities --- well, of 

,I 
ii 
J· 
1! I 

!I 
II 
! 

I 

course, in this area there's limited employment in licn1don, 

and probably a greater degree of employment in Hc·ston. 

And after all, Reston is a new town. It .Joe:,; lL"tVC 

i 
I 

. i. 
i 

that feature; it is balanced. It does maximize the opportunil:.\1 

of having people live and work in the same community, which I 
incidentally is an expressed policy of the Board, Hhich has 

been stated at le~st within the minutes on a number of occasio s. 

They would like to have more employment in the county and 

more people living and working within Fairfax County, as 

opposed to the present high percentage of commuter trips from 

Fairfax County to Washington. 

That has many advantages. It does cut down on 

---------~_ll__ _______________________ ..;..._ _____________ _ 
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pollution because your automobile ·t:crips 'are limited. A1id, agai , 

I point back to Reston. Reston will be a major work center in 
,1 
' 

the future. It has an expansive employment center now with 

a great deal of R & D development and other facilities, and 

then the Geodetic Survey -- U.S. Coast & Geodetic -- anyway, 

they will be -- a major Federal facility will be located in 

the area in the future. 

Q How about the service facilities part of it? 

The second·one. 

A Oh, and service facilities. Well, okay, again·the 

service facilities, we're talking about, generally I quess, 

the idea of providing basic services to the community, to th<:~ 

residents. Not only education, police protection, fire pro-

tection, and the like, but also shopping facilities within 

close proximity to the residents. 

As I said before, we have a basic level of services 

here. It could be better in terms of the police, fire, library 

I 
I 

and whatnot. Conununity and shopping facilities, I think, are 

readily available. I think there is, perhaps, in some respects! 

more adequate here than other developments in the county. 

Q Service facilities, you're saying, would include 

things like fire protection, police 

A Police protection, right. 
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MR. HAZEL: He's already testified·at least once, 

and I think he just testified that fire protection is adequate 

· for both places. Police is at basic level, and library is at 

basic level. 

THE COURT: I will allow him to prciceed. You called 

him as your witness. 

MR. HAZEL: All right, sir. 

BY .MR. SYMANSKI: 

Q Does service facilities include those things? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. How about the next standard? 

A Provide housing to match the varied needs and income 

levels of the district's present and future residents. I 

1 would say that this would probably be met with this applicatio . 

Respect conservation values, including the preserva~ 

tion of major stream valleys, open space areas, and the Potomac 

River shoreline. As this application, at least, relates to 

Sugarland Run, we had some problems there, and we stated that 

in the development plan conunents; that we felt they were 

encroaching in certain areas into the stream valley. 

So, that was one of the areas, deficiencies, in the 

development plan that should be overcome. 

Finally, to provide for orderly development consisten 

. ':: 
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with good land use practices and the availability of public 

and semipublic facilities and amenities. Again, I guess this 

is our area of major concern. Orderly development, and that i 

I think a sequential development following a logical pattern 

that has been worked out in advance as to when, where and at 

what time, as opposed to an at random hit-and-miss development 

which the county has had in the past. 

Q Now, you testified, I believe, that this was in 

conformance with the master plan on density? 

A Yes. 

Q Would it be a fair statement, after reviewing these 

policies, that it met some of these policies and did not 

meet some of these policies? 

A Yes. I 
Q There was also testimony about provision of low-and-

moderate-income housing. Did the applicants get or did they 

request bonuses under Fairfax County ordinance for the pro-

vision of these low-and-moderate-income units? 

A Yes, they did. 

Q Well, isn't it true that they did get, or at least 
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specifically available to any developer who undertook to 

provide the housing, arid to date, at least to my knowledge, 

almost every developer has made available that additional 

density or has taken it. 

Q At one point, I think before you were interrupted, 

you started to talk about this in terms of whether it was 

what you considered a leapfrog type of development. Would you 

expand upon that? 

A Well, as I was starting to indicate, I think that 

there's a rather substantial area intervening between Reston 

and Tysons Corner that is basically undeveloped. It's rural 

and in most cases active agricultural uses. Some of it not 

in an active productive state; but nonetheless, not developed 

in an urbanized. pattern. 

The leapfrog approach and I suppose somebody 

could really say, well, Reston was leapfrogged, too, because 

Reston did leap out beyond everything else and settled into 

the quiet countryside of Fairfax County 10.years ago, or 11 

years a.go. 

But, there have been other developments like 

Greenbrier. Greenbrier was a leapfrog. Greenbrier jumped out 

beyond all then-existing patterns or limits of urbanized 

development and sat in the middle of the rural countryside of 
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the county, and there we. have a conventional sprawl-subdivision. 

There are other examples throughout the county, but 

I think the whole point I'm trying to illustrate is, again, 

through this attempt to try to program your growth in an 

orderly fasJ::iion, you want to do this in such a manner as the 

growth takes some logical pattern and follows that pattern, 

or that line, rather than.getting fragmented and disjointed. 

Some of the development in this area, I think, reflec s 

a sort.of a leapfrogging. Perhaps that's a result of the 

market demand, because land being more expensive closer in, 

the developer would pref er to go out where land is cheaper 

and develop out there. But, at the same time, as I indicated 

earlier, it taxes the county's ability then to extend its 

resources to provide facilities in these newly developing 

areas. 

Reston is the exception because we have devoted our 

energies to providing as best we can facilities to Reston, 

recognizing that it was something different and unique. 

Q I believe Mr. Hazel referred to the budget. On 

page B-7, under column 3, fiscal year, 1971; and column 8, 

fiscal year, 1972, approved. Did the figures go up or down 

under police? 

A · The figures went up. 
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Q Can you state approximately how much? 

A '' $ 5 ' 5 0 0 ' 0 0 0 to $ 6 ' 7 o· 0 ' 0 0 0 , about $1 , 2 0 0 , 0 0 0 • 

Q ·- All right. Under fire, number 9 2; did it go up or 

down? 

A From $4,010,000 to $5,300,000, so that's about 
.., 

$1,200,000 also. 

Q Okay. Page C-5, under '71 and '72, total disburseme ts 

of the approved fiscal plans, under library; did they go up or 

down? 

A They went up. 

Q Page C-7, 1971 and 1972, under transfers in, under 

the schools, the money from Fairfax County as opposed to, I 

believe, the money from State and Federal; did it go up or 

down? 

A It went up. 

Q Mr. Panunel, if a certain amount or limited amount of 

public facilities are built or added each year, who or what 

body makes the decision of where public facilities will go? 

A Well, the Board of Supervisors has the direct 

responsibility in terms of the budget, of course, and the 

allocatio~ of resources or funds to make these facilities 

available. But, insofar as what, when, where and hm11, the 

schools, in example, 'the school board develops its package a.nd 

, _____ IL~-~_:_:__:_------'-----------------....;......;.. __________ _ 
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submits it to the county, as they have in the bond issue, and 

II indicates that this is the plan that they would like to presen 

to the voter, the bond referendum, and then the final decision 

I 

' l 

I 
I. 

I 

l 
'I 

I! 
!1 

11 

on that, of course, the referendum, is the citizens of the 

county. 

Q Well, if there are several zoning applications, all 

of which, I guess we can assume, are going to put sorne burden 

or have some effect on public facilities, who makes the 

decision of which to grant and which to deny? 

A 'l'he Board of Supervisors. 

MR. SYMl\NSKI: No further questions. 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

I BY MR. HAZEL: 
I 

Q Mr. Pammelv you said that Clinch was a mistake 
11 

11 far as the staff report. 
.I 

The staff also believes it's a 

!1 

mistake to leave it RE-1, doesn't it? 
i 

I A Yes. 

as 

II 
Q Why is it then not a mistake to leave the subject 

I 

I 
l 

I 

' I I 

i 

I 
! 
I 

What you 're really saying, is it not, that the I 11 

I property RE-1? 

I 
subject property would be a mistake if it was left RE-1? 

I A I don't think we sa.id that. 
II 

Q Is it a mistake to leave the subject property RE-1? 

11 

A No. I don't think it's a mistake to leave it RE-1, 

lriqht now. 
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Q Well, Mro Pammel, let's look at Clinch. You had a 

unique opportunity in Clinch, because about two weeks after 

the zoning application was granted in December the matter was 

referred back to the staff, and the staff was given an 

opportunity to rectify its report. 

A Thatvs correct. 

Q Now, what did the staff recommend? I show you the 

staff report in C-399, and I would ask you to read the staff 

recommendation. 

I r-
'' 

A The staff recommendation -- I don't have to read it 

the staff recommendation was in favor of half acre, RE-0~5. 

Q The Board of Supervisors, on its own motion, asked 

I' to 
I I 

I I 

zone it to one acre; right? 

A That's correct. 

! 
I Q And the staff, under your direction, asked that that 

I 
be denied. Now, at that point you, in effect, said that 

one acre was improper for Clinch? 

A That's correct. 

Q And you recommended half acre? 

A That's correct. 

Q Now, why would not the same reasoning apply to C-222? 

A As far as our position, basically, there we felt that. 

the Clinch property in half the density that had been granted 

I 
I 
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before, which is RE-0.5 -- it's what I would call low density, 

one of the low-density-residential categories, that it was 

located with Reston on one side and the town of Herndon, which 

had half-acre zoning, on the other side. It was between the 

two. And, we felt that the one acre, in terms of a zoning 

category, was not really appropriate. 

Q All right, Mr. Panunel. This is located between 

400 acres of R-12.5. On the' west, adjacent to ~ part of this 

I property, is a PDH-4 in Loudoun, Sterling Park~ and on the 

I, 
'1 

11 

I' ·I j, 

r 

I 
II 
Ii 
I 

north is a primary artery with a shopping area. Wha:t is the 

~ppropriat~ densify for this if it~s not PDH-3? 

A Well, the property, itself, I don't believe abuts 

Sterling Park. 

Q How about the 12.5 here that it abuts? 

A 12.5, this is true on the south. But again, now, 

taking the policy plans that are in the report, it would follm , 

at least in logic, if development were appropriate now that. 

11 there Should be a pha.sing-down from the more intense developme t 

outward. 

Q You mean you want to change the master plan that was 

adopted 18 months before this case was heard? 

A No. That master plan says an overall density --

Q Let's correct that. Look at the population numbers 
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11 for neighborhood 5, and tell me what the number of people that 

'I 
are supposed to live in that neighborhood are? 

A 5,500 people. 

Q It doesn't say downward. It says 5,500. 

A That's the total population. 

Q All riqht. A·na to get the total population, 5, 500, 

this is 12.5 zoning, isn't it? 

A I would say that you could have that zoned 12.5 

with the rest of the property zoned 12.5 in the area or some 

combination thereof, and you would reach the population that 

I 
11 that plan says. 1

1 I Q Now, Mr. Pammel, is it consistent or is it not I 
! consistent for you to come back, when you were correcting your i 

alleged mistake, and say that this should be half acre and 

I 
this still should be RE-1? 

I 

l 
I 
I 
i 

11 

II 
A 

I 
I think there is some consistency there in that even I 

II 
11 

11 
I 

though we've recommended half acre in that one case, ·i:vhich is 

! 
I 
I 

in an area that I admit is probably, probably should not be 

subject to any development at this point in time, that half 

acre more nearly represented the zoning patterns or a compati-

bility with the zoning patterns that were in existence at the 

time or would have developed in the very near future with 

Reston. 

I 

ii 
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MR. HAZEL: If Your Honor please, I'd like to offer 

C-399, which is the supplementary staff report correcting the 

earlier mistake. 

THE COURT: All right, sir. It Nill be received as 

Plaintiff's Exhibit E. 

(The document ref erred to Wets 

marked Plaintiff's Exhibit E 

and was received in evidence.) 

BY MR. HAZEL: 
I 

Q Now, Mr. Pammel, you talked about deficiencies in the~ 

development plan. And, as I understand it, one series of 

deficiencies were corrected? 

A That's correct. 

Q When the development plan came to the county, was 

the staff represented by Mr. Knowlton? 

A I believe so. 

Q He represented that there were nine deficiencies 

still listed. Let me ask you if you would read Mr. Knowlton's· 

comments from page 62 of the transcript from the Board hearing 

1 

I 

I 

regarding the development plan. 

A (Reading)"-.:.that there are a total of nine things 

listed in the staff report which have not completely been 

resolved and for this reason we feel that since a PDH developm nt 
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plan, once adopted, is the guiding force for the people who 

t..·mrk with those plans, that it is not in a position at this 

time to be adopted and, therefore, our recommendation is that 

the development plan not be approved." 

Q All right. ·That doesn't say that the whole zoning 

was not to be approved because of that, does it? 

A No. 

Q Now, Mr. Pan'lmel, you sent the developer a list of 

these matters, and it contains on the date of October 18th --

would you read the development plan summary that was sent to 

the developer? 

A (Reading) "Many of the above deficiencies can be 

I

I solved with the submission of additional information which is 

self-explanatory. The general staff consensus is that the 

l i 

! plan in its present state should not be approved by the Board. I 
I 

I 
A residential redesign will be necessary to overcome the 

deficiencies noted above." 

Mr. Pa1M1el, in fact, you didn't have any real questiin, 

that the staff anticipated that any of the deficiencies l 

I 

Q 

involved would be corrected in working further with the staff. i 
Isn't that the way it was? I 

i 

A That's correct, yes. 

Q So, again, this staff recommendation was not denied 
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because of the development plan problem, was it? 

MR. SYMANSKI: Objection, Your H_onor. 

THE COURT: Objection denied. 

MR. HAZEL: The answer was, 11 no • 11 

BY MR. HAZEL: 

Q Now, Mr. Pammel, we spent a couple of hours on it, 

and I don't mean to appear redundant, but you have now gone 

back in connection with the policies of the Upper Potomac 

Plan and talked about public facilities as a problem; and yet 

you say that the basic facilities, fire, police and library, 
_, 

are adequate. You say that the sewer problem is identical. 

The same sewer ... -1n fact, the sewer that serves Reston runs 

through a pipe that goes through .the subje9t property, and it's 

a 37--inch trunk. You heard the testimony today that sewer 
; 

was adequate to service this requirement in October. 

The same water main that serves ~eston serves this 

property. And you heard testimony from the Water Authority 

that water service was adequate. You have'.. been in the court 
"!) 

all day. You heard testimony from the School Board that the 

same numbers problem applied to the school~ in Reston as apply 

here. 
. 

Those are the basic services, at-least, unless you 

want to name some more. Can you give the Court any definition 

•' 
-" 

1-
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of inadequacy based on anything more than just plain sort of 

intuitive statement of the staff that they don't think it's 

adequate to serve this site? 

A Well, you made the statement that I had said that 

certain services were adequate. I questioned myself the 

adequacy of libraries. I still feel that there is a question 

there. 

I said police services are basic. They could be 

better. Certainly with respect to the highways --

Q Let's answer the ones I'm talking about, then we'll 

talk about highways. 

A You're 'talking about services. 

Q I thought your testimony was that the subject propert 

was better served by highways than the Reston application? 

A In terms of proximity to the major highway, right nm·J, 

that provides service to this area, Route 7, yes; that property 

is in a better location because it is just a short distance 

to Route 7. But, I make the point that the improvements arc 

not there today; although the right-of-way is there,the improve 

ments are not there, nor is that facility scheduled to be 

improved· 

Q So it's six-tenths of a mile from the north end of 

the property out to 7 that's.your problem? 



- ··-------------'-------L---- -------------- -~l!l!OLilRl&l.fuL ____ --------

77 191 

A That problem, as well as the problem of getting 

from the property south 

Q At this point, south has been improved into Herndon, 

has it not? 

A That has been improved from the town limits and 

down for -- not all the way in, no. 

Q Do you have any numbers as to carrying capacity on 

the road as it now stands? 

A As it now stands, the carrying capacity? 

Q Yes • 

. A I'd say that its carrying capacity is probably in 

I the neighborhood of 600 cars per lane per hour. 

Q And do you know what the traffic count was on that 

road?-

A I have no idea what it is. 
I 

Q Now, Mr. Pammel, how do you get from these propertie1 

what's your access to the two properties in Restonyou're 

talking about zoning? 

A Well, there is an internal circulation system throug 

Reston. There's Lawyers Road on the south .. 

Q Is Lawyers Road adequate to get anywhere else in the 

county? 

A Well, at.this point in time, Lawyers Road isa 
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facility that's planned for improvement, but within Re.stori, 
. "· 

it's not. 

Q Is there any difference in the planning up here? 
I 

The planning of 228 is on an expedited basis compared to 

Lawyers Road, isn't it? 

A That has greater priority. 

Q Right. There's no present facility roads out of 

Reston, and the planning for roads from the subject tract is o 

a priority basis; the Reston is not. Is that correct? 

A With one exception. Hunter Mill Road has a higher 

priority than 228 and will be something that will be Jone in 

the very near future. 

Q And where did it get its higher priority? 

A Well, it was assigned to it. Of course, the Board 

was quite interested in getting it done. 

Q And what is Hunter Mill Road to be widened to? 

A It will be a two-lane rural facility. 

Q Carrying how many cars when it's improved? 

A With site distance and other factors, it will 

probably carry somewhere in the neighborhood of 1,000 cars 

per lane per hour- 800 to 1,000. 

Q Do you know whether any more than 600 cars per hour . 

is necessary for the subject application? · 
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A That, coupled with the other traffic in the area, 

we would have to make an analysis. I really couldn't tell you 

at this point. 

Q So really you don't even have an analysis of that .. 

When the staff said that is an inadequacy in the traffic, you 

didn't have any analysis on which to base it, did you? 

A We did not take the traffic counts for the area and 

add the additional traffic to it. 

Q Okay. So.· you didn't have an analysis on traffic, 

and the road will handle 600 vehicles an hour; the library, 

it is your feeling that it is an inadequacy? 

A That is correct. 

'Q Police and fire, you believe, are adequate? For 

what you call basic services? 

A Basic services. 

Q It's the same sewer and the same water, and it's.the 

same school situation? 

A Yes. 

Q Now, what other evidence do you have of deficient 

facilities? 

A I think we've covered all of them. 

Q But you offer nothing else to justify your statements 

both in the staff report and a few minutes .. ago, that .somehow 



80 l~ 

facilities are not adequate to this tract? Am I correct? 

A I'm saying we have a question with facilities, and 

the basic question that we have, again, it's this point: if 

you encourage development -- and you do through the zoning 

process -- it is not restricted to this parcel. Other parcels 

will soon follow; and is the county prepared? It's not really 

our question. It's the question of the Board of Supervisors. 

Are we prepared, then, to start expending substantial sums of 

money in these areas for public facilities that will be 

needed? It's not a question of what's there today. It's the 

additional facilities that will be required by virtue of growt . 

Q So now you introduce another element. The facilitie 

today are okay for C-222, but what you're really worried about 

is if you zone that, then you may have to zone this, and you 

·won't have those· facilities? 

A I'm saying that the facilities in the area today 

probably are adequate for what is in the area today. Nov.r, if 

you add 222 with approximately 1,000 units, you have the 

population, then we're going to need more public facilities. 

That is going to generate --

Q Mr. Pammel, isn't it a function of Government to 

provide those facilities when they're needed by their taxpayer ? 

A Certainly, and I would agree it's the function of 
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Government to provide certain basic facilities for its popula·-

tion, but again we come back to the question of when and under 

what circumstances. You just simply can't go indefinitely 

trying to provide services that it's impossible to do, unless 

you get some organization into the program. 

Q I suppose we could punch that message out every time 

we get to the question and are asked what services are missinq, 

because you haven't told us any that are m~ssing. l 
A No. I'm saying at this point in time the services 

I 
a.re probably basic and serve the needs of the people, but i.f yo~1 

start adding d~velopment, then you have to provide additional 

facilities and services. Now, where are we goin~J to 9et: the. 

funds? 

Q Is that a function of Government? 

A Well, that's a function of the Government, and the 

Board has.spoken. The Board said: we areri't ready to provide 

additional facilities in this area for additional population 

at this point in time. 

Q So you keep the population out of this area, that's 

your cone lusion? . 

A Again, I think what the staff said, and I think as 
F 

our position, there has got to be some log~cal phasing or 

tiMing of development throughout the county, so we can in a 

i 
l 
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proper manner, and one which is a logical manner, provide the 

resources necessary to serve the people. 

Q So you're going to keep people from occupying this 

area of the county because you don't want to provide the 

facilities there. Is that the problem? 

MR. SYMANSKI: Objection, Your Honor, as to what he 

wants to provide. 

THE COURT: I would have to agre~ with that. Sustain 

the objection. 

BY MR. HAZEL: 

Q Now, Mr. Pammel, you said, if I understand, part of 

the leapfrog situation was because the area between Reston and 

Tysons was not developed yet. 

A Scattered. 

Q Now, Mr. Pa.mmel, jt is a basic concept of Fairfax 

County policy and has been for years, and it is shown in part 

on this map, that the whole Difficult Run valley up to Pend.er 

remain a green space at one-and-two-unit density, is it not? 

The Difficult Run Valley Park. 

A Not at one and two. One and two acre. 

Q One and two acre, pardon me. 

A One-and-two-acre density. 

Q Let me be very clear so that we understand it; The 
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county did not run a sewer line up Difficult Run for the 

express purpose of keeping the Difficult valley in one-and-two 

acre density, isn't that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q Then I completely don't understand. Would you relat-

that policy of the county with your allegation that because 

this area is not developing, it's leapfrogging? 

A What I was trying to point out is that we've had 

development that moved out Route 50 beyond the limits of the 

then developed area. 

Q We'll get to Route 50 in just a minute, .Mr. Pamn1el. 

What·I'm asking you, is it not correct that the lack of 

A In this case, yesr definite policy. 

Q So you would withdraw your statement that your 

allegation of leapfrogging is proven by the development not 

occurring in Difficult Run? 

A That's one policy that obviously there's no leap-

frogginq involved, but there are other areas where leapfroggin_ 

has developed. 

Q Let's talk about .Greenbrier. Was Greenbrier zoned 

in accordance with the master plan? 
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A Frankly, I can't answer that, whether it was or 

wa.sn' t. 

Q In fact, Mr. Pamrriel, what you' re saying is t"r.1at 

anytime development moves in accord t . .,rith the master plan, it's 

leapfrogging if it hasn't moved out from the beltway, isn't 

that what you're trying to say? 

A Well, I guess really what I'd have to sr.lv is ma.yL•e 

some of our plans, because o.f the lack of some sort o.f a tirninc 

or orderly development schedule, have really encouraged 

leapfrogging, promoted it. 

Q So in this case you 're promoting leapfrogqin(J by 

the Upper Potomac Plan, aren't you? 

A I would have to agree with that statement. 

Q That's exactly what you anticipated here \·1as to 

leapfrog the urban density out to this intersection and leave 

this area in between Reston and 'l'ysons as low density green 

space, isn't that correct? 

That simply was because of a lack of further policy 

I clarification as to the when and where. 
I 
I 

11 
Q Don't tell me about the further policy clarification; 1 

I 
the whole policy, no matter when it happens, is designed to I 
move an urban density area out in this vicinity, rather than I 
having everything from Vienna west developed in small lots. 
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A That's the policy as expressed. 

Q So what is happening here in this application is 

exactly in accord with that policy, isn't it? 

A Yes, as it's set forth in the plan. 

Q And if that is leapfrogging, it ·was a deliJ)erate 

: I policy to encourage leapfrogging, wasn't it? 

A No. I don't think it was a deliberate policy. I 

think it was an oversight. 

Q You mean the Difficult Run valley proposal is an 

! 1 
1 oversight? 

A Not that part of it; but I think the fact that the 

Upper Potomac Plan without any thought given to, again, the 
I 
l 

question of whe~~gld exactly that, without realizing \vhat they l 

were doing they had leapfrogging. I 
Q I see. But, if that's what happened, it's exactly 

I what the plan called for? 

A Yes. 

Q The answe~ is, "yes"? 

A Yes, th~t's the truth. 

Q Now, Greenbrier. Where is Greenbrier? Down on 

Route 50, west of Pender, right? 

'I A Yes. 
: ' 

Q And you don't know whether that was zoned in accord 
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with the master plan or not? 

A Well, I'm not sure at what pointiin time the master 

plan was developed. It was developed, again, during the mid-

or-early-sixties. 
f; 

Q Could that have been zoned in detogation of the 

master plan and not in accord with it? 

A It could have been. As I say, I'm not that familiar 

as to when that development was approved. 

Q So, really, that whole Greenbrier mentioned is 

irrelevant and unsubstantiated as it relates to the subject 

case? 

A Well, it was a typical_ case of leapfrog. . ~·lha tever. 

circumstances it occurred, it occurred. 

Q What relation does it have to C-222. I 
A None; other than to illustrate that it was a leapfro~. 

I 

Q Now, the other thing that you said is Greenbrier I 

jumped out there, and now ~)"-U'•''ha~e <;omtentional sprawl. Now, 

Mr. Pammel, the county's answer to conventional sprav.rl was the 

PDH, wasn't it? 

A That's correct. 

Q So that, in effect, we' re in accord with the 1ciaster 

plan, and we 're trying to establish a PDH that was the county 1 s 

answer to urban sprawl in the subject case. The answer is"yes," 
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isn't it? 

A Yes, that' f? correct. 

i 1 
So,, again, you 're saying that whdt this applicant 

"' 
Q 

has tried to do was in response to a county policy to preclude 

what has been referr~d to as urban sprawl, }isn't that correct? 
I . 

A Tha1t' s correct. 
~ .. 

Now, Mr. Panunel, with reference to this area, and 
I f. 

? 

Q 

putting asid~ the prejudice in favor of Reston between a 
,! 

~ 
developed community of long history, HerndQn, with shopping 

r 
t 
' I 

facilities arid high s9hool, on a primary rc;>ad leading out to 
I - ,, 

\ 
~ 

the main artery two miles away with a shopping facility there, 
; 

what is illogical abo~t the pattern of dev$lopment that would 
" 

I ·. I allow this property to develop now? 

I 

You said that growth needs to take a logical pattern.I 
I 

I'm asking you in response to that question, what is illogical 
I 

about this pJoperty now developing? 
I 

' 

A What is illogical? 

Q Right. 

A I just don't frankly think 

I 
I 

that we be -- and I think the 

l 
~ 
' ' ! 

that hhis is the time 
J, 
l Boardjhas expressed that 
\' 

should 

that growth be encouraged in some of the rrroote portions of the 
! l 

county. Alt~ough this is close to two cen~ers, which I admit, 
I { 

and on a primary· highway, at least until t~e Board has had ;::rn 
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opportunity to look at its whole fiscal picture 

Q Okay. That's apparently your answer, but I 1 1~ asking 

I 

you as a land planner, what is illogical? Let's not talk abou 

the Board. You said it would take a logical pci.ttern 1 anJ I'm 

ask.ing ·you is there anything illogical about this property nov.7 

developing? 

.A. Now? 

Q . Now. 

I 
A Well, ag~in, I have grave difficulties with the issu-

of timing. ~ can't say that for sometime in the future that I 
; I this form of development in this location wouldn't be appropri,te; 

but right now -- and I have to look at this not only from the I 

.1 standpoint of a staff member, but myself, in taking a position,

1

1 

encouraging development, when I know and know full well that 

there is going' to be a very difficult problem enco..inte:red in 

providing celtain basic services, schools as an example, to 

these people. 

Q Now, Mr. Pammel, in essentially every zoning case fo 

·' 
the last two years, the staff has made the· same argument excep 

here in the Reston case, that it's premature. You've made it 

in 52 cases, in the Pohick; you've made it, in this case. Where 

in this county do you think, as the head man of the staff zonL q 

process, small-lot development should be available for the 

homeowner? 
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A Today? 

Q Today. Where are you zoning it in this county today. 

A Well, now wait a minute. I'm not doinq it. I can 

tell you where we're recommending it. 

Q Where are you recommending small-lot development? 

A Not too long ago the staff recommended, again, anoth r 

piece immediately adjacent to Reston. 

Q How large was that? 

A 100-sorne-odd acres. 

Q For half-acre development, right? 

A Or R-17. 

Q R-17 and half acre. 

I And the price of the homes on that was anticipated 

to be $60,000 and up, wasn't it? 

A I believe it was in that range, right. 
j 

· 11 Q Has the staff zoned or recommended zoning, pardon me,i 

. I i 
recommended zoning in the last 18 months for any single-£ amily I 

development of the 12.5 category --

A Or less, yes. 

Q Or less -- no. Let'~ talk about single family 

first. 

A In the Pohick --

Q 12. 5, single-family development --· 

I 
I' 
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A I mean, when you say single- family, ·we consider town 

houses to be single -family. 

Q Well, it seems to me the last five cases I've had, 

you said they were multi-family. Let's talk about detached-

single family on 12.5 zoning. 

A Okay. Let's back up. I believe that our recom.~enda-

tion on 313 -- and you had a companion case -- at Twinbrook an 

Braddock, we recommended C-D, town houses and 12. 5. lrnd I 

think we have recommended other 12.5 applications in the Pohick. 

Q Those two cases were approximately 300 single-family 

I detached units, weren't they? 

A Well, you asked me if we had made recommendations, 

I 
and we have. 

Q I'm asking you -- 300 of them. Now, what other 

single-family-detached units can you remember the staff 

recommending in the last 18 months? 

A In Reston, we did. Quite a few of them in Reston. 

Q In Reston. 

A That's right. 

Q Other than in Reston, have you recorrunended any? 

A I know we have in Pohick. I'd have to go back and 

I 
look at the individual cases, but I know we have made recommend -

, 
tions. I mean, if we hadn't made recommendations for a number f 
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zonings, we might not be sitting here today. Because I know 

..,ve have, and I know that's been the basi:: contention that the 

staff recommendation was in favor, and the Board rejected the 

proposals. 

Q All right. Let me ask you the other side of it. 

many zonings have been granted in the last two vears for 

single-faulily-deta.ched zoning at 12. 5 and R-17 densities? 

A. I can say over the past year there have not been a 

large, significant number, although there were some. 

Q Two or three? 

A There was 100-acre tract, and plus, in Burke that 

approved by the Board for 12.5 and town houses. 

Q Would you say that 300 acres would cover it? 

A No. I think it's been more than 300. 

Q 400? Not over 400, right? 

A I'd have to say in the range of 500 acres. 

Q Now, that's approximately 1,500 homes have been 

zoned in the last 18 months, is it? 

A 15 months. 

Q 15 months. My final question will be regarding this 

leapfrogging. If I understand you correctly, you' re sayin9 

that to the extent the subject development is leapfrogging, 

is exactly what the plan suggested? 
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THE COURT: I believe we've been down this road befo e, 

Mr. Hazel. I hate to call your hand on it, but I think as a 

matter of fact you're being redundant. 

MR. HAZEL.: I have no further questions, and I 

apologize. 

THE WITNESS: Might I add one .thing? You a.sked me I 
a question. I have since thought of two other additional I 
tracts that the staff did reconunend for substantial developmen+ 

We reconunended for the 4 00-plus-acre Larwin tr~ct. A combina ti -m 

o:f 12.5, town houses, shopping and apartments. That was a PDH. 

We reconunended for that. 

We recommended for slightly over 100 acres on the 

WillS.&VanMeter tract in the Pohick for R-12.5. 

MR. HAZEL: At what density was the Larwin tract? 

THE WITNESS: PDH-2.5. 

MR. HAZEL: On how many acres? 

THE WITNESS: A little over 400. 430, I believe. 

MR. HAZEL: I have no further questions.of this I 

witness. 

RECROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR. SYMANSKI: 

Q Mr. Pammel, 228 in generally referred to ~s a primary 

highway. Can I refer you to page 30 of the plan, and would you 



93 i 207 

read the first two sentences of the first full paragraph? 

A (Reading) "A review of the facts. gathered indicates 

that. this existing network provides a reasonable level of land 

access based on today's needs; and, generally, carrying 

capacity is adequate for today's traffic volumes. However, 

traffic service. is minimal in terms of safety and efficiency." 

Q Thank you. There was testimony earlier; was there 

not, from Mr. Hendrickson that this road was not in the V.D.H 

10-year plan? 

A That's correct. 

Q Now, the term "holding position," I think has been 

used in· some of the zoning cases here. Would you give a brief 

definition of holding position and your opinion of whether 

RE-1, in the circumstances of this case, is a holding position'?! 
j 'j 

\ 

A Well, first of all, this particular term has occurre<ll 

in several cases, and they were situations where the Doard wa.sl I 
really constrained because of the situation that it was under 

or the directive it was under, and that is to hear zoning cases 

as expeditiously as possible because a number of them had been 

on file for a number of years and to take an action. 

The Board was constrained to take that action in 

instances where it really was not prepared to take an action 

because it was in the process or the staff was in the process o 

_________________ ___;,___;i'...Lii."'M1J'7'il:il;:,;~w· .... ::::..,t;'-----------------------• 
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developing policy statements and plans for some of these areas. 

Those plans were probably forthcoming in the very near future. 

But, again, the Board was not in a position to def er an 

application. It had to take an action. so it took an action 

.to deny basically on the premise that this was a holding action, 

that they recognized that there was some higher use to the 

property, but that could not be determined at that point in 

time. 

And, of course, what follows is the preparation of 

the plan or bringing 

THE COURT: Does that have any application in this 

case? 

THE WITNESS: We have several. Now, this one, we 

don't consider this case, this application, to be in a holding 

situation. 

THE COURT: I don't see where it's pertinent. Let's 

move on •. I don't see where that is pertinent to this case. 

Any other questions? 

MR. SYMANSKI: Well, for the record, Your Honor, may 

I ask him 

THE COURT: You may· proffer when --

MR. SYMANS·KI: yes or no, whether he would refer 

to this RE-1 --
' ~: 
·~; ·--

I . 



95 209 

THE COURT: If ycu want to put something on the 

record after he is off the stand, you may do so. But at this 

time, let's move on with further questions .. 

BY MR. SYMANSKI: 

Q These applications down Jn ~cst-.on, do you k11·:··: .. ':' : '· 

what the application is for? r-n1at zoning catc•:10.cy~~ 

~ The ones ih Reston are for RPC. 

q Is -qpc tinder 30-·l'.'i r.cquiremcrnt? 

.'!. 
!! . . , 

. q .... , .· , .. r .. •··' 
11 '·~.I. ,I.• .•. .:!.!. J.a, 
ii 

jjt>r i Lr»;;· :i. :-:·. ; 

BY MR. SYMA.NSKI: 

,., ........ ' . " ' ... ,.' ;···'''• ... 

··) ,i,. ·1 

Q Mr. Pammel, arc there any. other zoninq f.:lfq)li<.>l L.irrns 

iri this are which are in litigation, in the proce~s 1 itiq.:t~- i 

tion? 

A There are two. 

l 
i 
' l 
' I 
I 
I 

I 
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Q 

·' ·, 
' 

I , 
Do you know approximately where they are? 

A Well, there's one which is on the north side of 

Dranesville; and the other one is generally"right at that 

particular area of Dranesville, which is, I believe, at 

Reston Avenue and Route 7. 

210 

Q On the verbatim, page 33, there's a statement by 

.Mr. Cochran that 

·MR. HAZEL: Your Honor, I think all this is beyond 

the redirect. I don't know what this has got to do with it. 

THE COURT: I'm not sure. Where is this pertinent, 

Mr. Symanski? I don't mean to cut you off, but you've got 

another witness you want to put on before 5:00 o'clock. 

MR. SYMANSKI: Well, I just quickly want to show 

there is another application here that also places demands on 

the public facilities in the area. This is not an isolated 

case, Your Honor. 

THE COURT:. Well, I think the Court could almost 

take judicial notice that there is going to be other applicatio s 

to follow this one, and this one and that one. 

MR. SYMANSKI: Well, there are other applications 

right now according to testimony. 

THE COURT: Oh, yes, I would suspect there would be 

. ' - . . \ ~ 
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1
.1 

other applications that are now pending. I don't know that to 

be a fact, but I assume from what's been testified tha.t there 

are other applications, and I assume that they are on the W•'1Y 

up to this Court. It seems to me we've got an awful lot of 

these cases. 

Whereupon, 

MR. SYMANSKI: Okay. No further questions. 

THE COURT: You may step down, ~;1r. Panunel. 

( f'Jl' t . .,, t. "' ._ c; ,:i -, ') . _ ne.::>S s ep .... d."·-·-~r.. 

THE COURT: r,et's call vour witness, Mr. ::·;•,-rvi!l:>l:i.. 

MR. SYMANSKI: Mr. Perry. 

f{f')]F~n·r PERHY. 

having been duly 

Ii I oath as follows; 
I DiltE('.T EXAMINA'f'JON 

BY MR. SYMANSKI: 

Q Would you state your name and address; pleapc? 
' 

A Robert R. ·Perry. 814 Villa Ridge Road, Full;; Church) 

Virginia. 

Q 

A I've got a B.S. degree in Sanitary Engineeringi 

from Penn State University and a M.S. degree in Civil Engineer"nq, 

with a major in Sanitary from Purdue University~. 

Q Sanitary engineer with \·1ork experience and expertise 
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at Blue Plains? 

MR. HAZEL: So stipulated. 

THE COURT: All right' sir. Let' s proceed. ' 

BY MR. SYMANSKI: 

Q Now, in 1970 and '71, what was the designed capacity 

or designed capability at Blue Plains? 

MR. HAZEL: If Your Honor please, before this witness 

testifies at all, I would like to interpose an objection, in 

that the county staff member has already testified that sewer 

was available on the date of the zoning application and that 

sewer is now in the county policy available on an allocation 

basis with the whole rest of the north of the county. 

Now, I don't see any way that this witness can either 

add or detract from that present state of county policy, and 

any effort that he makes to do that, I would object to. 

THE COURT: Well, is there anything in these reports 

that would support your position, l\1r. Symanski, as I under­

stand it, to the effect that the sewer capacity was not availa-

ble on an allocation basis? 

MR. SYMANSKI: Your Honor, I think, as I stated 

before --

THE COURT: Is this going to be borne out by the 

minutes, and the records, and so forth, that was before the 
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Board of. Supervisors? 

MR. SYMANSKI: Your Honor, the staff report calls 

sewer into question. The PDH category has a special """-- Section 

30-15, which refers to public facilities. I'm not saying that 

this is the only thing they made their decision on. 

THE COURT: Can you show that that was one o.E the 

1

, major factors that the Board waived in considering this? · 

have to. 

MR. SYMANSKI: Your Honor, I seriously don't think I 

THE COURT: I know you don't. I think this, and I'll! 
! 

state this for this record: it seems to me we get an awful 

lot of these cases up here, and I think that you as their 

counselor were put in an untenable position, because you've 

got to scrounge around and dig up technical defenses_ to trv 

and put them into this record in order to support the verdict, l 

the decisions of the Board. 

What I want to know, and I think you've already had 

a witness testify that the main thrust for the denial of this 

application was what they call premature zoning. o~ whatever 

that means. I don't know what it means, either, but we'll 

get to that. Is his testimony going to support that basis? 

MR. SYMANSKI: Premature? 

THE COURT: Premature. I understood the thrust of 
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the denial and the position of the Board, according to Mr. 

Pammel, was it was premature. 

MR. SYMANSKI: Certainly, it \·muld. 

THE COURT: All right, sir; let's proceed. 

li BY ~1R •. SYMANSKI: 

H 
!j 

ii 
11 

Q In 19 7 () and ' 71 , what. \·ra ~"; 

car,21hiJjty of the BlU(~ Pla:i.ns. pl,1.nL 

fl.;. 

(·)r;f:.ober of !' 711 

<Jnc rnillion q,=.'1.llr)1·1::> .J:iy . 

Q . · Now, as I see .i.t, these 

capacity of the plant. 

Yes~ they were. 

MR. HAZEL: I haven't objected to the lcadin<J 

i 

I 
. . I 

qtwsticr:'. 
. I 

I 
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but I would appreciate it if he would just ask the questions 
\ 

not as a leading question. 

THE COURT: All right. Let's proceed, gentlemen. 

BY MR. SYMANSKI: 

Q Now, if the designed capacity is one level, and your 

flows are above that, what does it mean from a sanitary 

engineering point of view or from a point of view of plant 

operation? 

A Well, when the flows are in excess of the plant 

design, various units of the plant become overloaded. The end 

result is that additional pollution is -- or additional BOD, 

which is a measure of pollution, is discharged into the river. 

Q What is BOD? 

A BOD is biochemical oxygen demand. which is a standani 

measure of pollution or one measure .of pollution, carbon 

pollution, primarily, which is used throughout the country, 

throughout the world. 

Q How is BOD measurement used --

MR. HAZEL: If Your Honor please, I just plainly do 

not think that is relevant. This man, unless he can talk 

about the plant is not being afforded the acceptance of 

effluent from Fairfax County -- I don't see why we have to go 

into the design and operation of the nlue Plains cher.1ical plant. 
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MR. SYMANSKI: l\.s I stated before, Your Honor, PDH 

comes into 30-15. One criterion there is public facilities, 

and I think although we 're not trying to hang our hat on 

sewer, I think it's one consideration which was before the 

Board of Supervisors. It's one o.f the variables which they 

considered in making their dee is ion. I think it Is relevant. 

MR. HAZEL: If Your Honor ple."lSC, 1·11r. Symai1ski :.:.\:; 

I 
I 
I 

already stipulated into the r0cord :1 rnenorandu:n of un· I <'T :~ l.-··u1 .. : i :I 

from 197 0 that commits to Fi1 irLlx County se,1e1.-;FJC f: l.C-1·• on ·, ri i · 

the allocation per year tint :-tr. L.icd.l t;-11.h:d tl\(;;_i!. 

- t: 

i 

I 
want to hear, because I don't think he could add :1nvtldnq 

tci it. It could have all been coming out of Maryland to 

<.~l:0;c i 

I 
over.· .. - ! 

load it. As long as it was in the allocation of Fairfax 
I 

County, if he can't it there, then it l.>c • I 
I 

say was even mav l 

I 
know there's been lot of problems, from in a what I read the I 
newspaper, with the Blue Plains plant. But, if it's not 

exceeding the allocation of Fairfax County, then where is it 

material here? 
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...... -.,·. 

MR. SYMANSKI: Well, Your Honor, also in the record 

we stipulated part of the minutes from the Board hearing, the 

same day and before this application was considered, and 
• • • ~l 

.... 1,.. ,_.:!> 

. Dr. Kelly, the County Executive 'or assistant, whicr{eV'.br' he vias 
"'~ ...... . ' ,... . . .. '• ·, . ' ' . 

--~. • ,• ··.r 
:J;' 

. then, talked about an interim agreement, which t-1\~Y were ··. · '. 

working on and the conditions at the Blue P_lains plant, that 

the memorandum of agreement had talked about lowering the 

pollution to the river, and the same day as this hearing, 

which is in the record, Dr. Kelly came to the Board and said: 

we've still got a problem with the Blue Plains plant. 

After that discussion of that problem this applica-

I tion was considered. I think it's certainly relevant. --

I THE COURT: It would be relevant, ~1r. Sym".1.nski, I 

I think if you could show the allocation of Fairfax Countv 11.,s 

I ll heinq exceeded. Then I think it would be. 

II MR. SYMANSKI: Well, I think it's within tho d i :.c r ct .ip i' 

11 'I of the Board of Supervisors, even if they hJ.d the r:in!il .. : t·.o 

.I p~t pollution in the river, whether they w~nt to pu e ~''' ! 1 '1: ton 

ii ii Jn the river, whether thev want to reduce their luaa. 
Ii 
i1 
ii 
! 

THE COURT:. Then turn riqht around ;:ird "•: ! 

these rezoning or the plants to Reston, and then H '~- 1;r.·•· ; · ,, 

II exceeded? 

I 
r1R. SYMANSKI: But, this is a PPH application unJer 
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I 

30-15 which has a very high standard. They've gotten their 

bonuses. They should have to live by the standards in the 

Code, which they seem to want to ignore. And I think it's 

one of the variables involved in a Board decision. 

THE COURT: If he can't testify as to whether 
adduce 

you might be able to I'd like to A some other evidence 

on that point, but I think it would be pertinent to know at 

this point as to whether it was to exceed the allocation of 

Fairfax County. If he doesn't know, then they may be pumping 

275 mgd's a day. But, it may be coming out of .Maryland, not 

out of_ Fairfax Cqunty. That's not Fairfax's problem. 

All right, sir. Do you have any other information 

on that point? 

MR. SYMANSKI: May I ask him one more· question? 

THE COURT: All right, sir. 

BY MR. SYMANSKI: I 
I 

Q . If there were additional flows, additional construct'on 

in Fairfax County, would this add to the load you 3.lready had 

at the Blue Plains plant? 

A Yes. 

Q Would that increase the amount of effluent going int 

the river? 

A The amount of effluent, yes. 
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Q Would it increase the pollution going into the river? 

A Yes. 

THE COURT: If Fairfax wasn't exceeding its 

allocation, then who was exceeding their allocation? 

THE WITNESS: I don't know. 

THE COURT: They wouldn'.t have allocated r.1orc tlnn 

their ca.pacity, would they? 

THE WITNESS: They did. 

THE COURT: They did? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

THE COURT: 'Well, then the fault 1 ics 1·;i th ;.;,~):;.1c:c! n'. · 

I else, doesn't it --

THE WITN~SS: Yes, sir. 

THE COURT: --if they alloca tell nnre tlian t' .t' :.iJ lot·:-ir':n i l 
But, you don't know what percentage above the allot::•':~nL that 

Fairfax was exceeding this allocation, then, do vou? 

THE WITNESS: I don't have those figures, no, sir. 

THE COURT: All right, sir. 

MR. SYMANSKI: Your Honor, the point I'm trying to 

make is that this was before the Board, and just because the 

Board had the ~ight to put stuff in the Potomac River a.nu the 

Blue Plains plant, doesn't mean that they had to do it. 'rl1is 

was a consideration. · 
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THE COURT: Mr. Symanski, that would. make logic and 

make sense to me if they said: all right, we are now achievin 

allocation and no one else will put one in there; but when you \ 

turn around and open up 5,000-some-odd-more units to put it in 

there doesn't make sense to me to deny one on the other hand. 

MR. SYMANSl(I: Okay, my only point is that it's one 

of the variables. 

THE COURT: I agree with you. It may be a variable, 

but what I said, and I'll say it again for this record, what's 

fair for the goose is fair for the gander, and I want to put 

it in this record. 

MR. HAZEL: If Your Honor please, there is another· 

point, we'll have to bring evidence in, I guess, on it; the 

policy of Fairfax County is not to allocate sewer on zoning 

anyway, but to allocate it on the building permit. 

THE COURT: That's my understanding. I was going to 

come to that. 

MR. HAZEL: Can we stipulate to that, or do I have 

to bring Mr. Liedl back here tomorrow to say t.hat? 

MR. SYMANSKI: To tell you the truth, I don't know. 

;.··1y understanding was in PDH as it says, public facilities if 

not presently available, there may be agreements to provide 

them. 
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THE COURT: Well, at least I remember, and I know 

it.• s not evidence in this case, but it seems to me that there 

has been time and time again in hearing these cases that the 

Board's position has been that the capacity, as such, is not 

an issue which comes to the zoning. Let the builder ta.k.e his 

chances with that point, because he may not be able to get the 

sewer tap when·· he gets ready to build. 

R-17. 

MR. SYMANSKI: Is that true with PDH applications? 

THE COURT: I don't know whether it's PDH, RE-1 or 

MR. SYMANSKI: I just wanted to point out that PDH 

does have a section 30-15 which does specifically refer to 

public facilities. 

MR. HAZEL: We'll bring Mr. Liedl back tomorrow and 

ask him to stipulate. 

THE COURT: All right. 

Do you have further questions you want to ask this 

witness? 

MR. HAZEL: I have none, Your Honor. 

THE COURT: All right, Mr. Perry, you're excused, 

sir. I'm sorry it was so brief, but I didn't see any necessit. 

for going into all the operations of the Blue Plains plant. 

(Short recess.) 
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MR. HAZEL: If Your Honor please, this witness, and 

Mr. Symanski has agreed to stipulate, has a particular exper­

tise in the land use economies of metropolitan Washington. He 

has established various computer systems for the investigation 

of land supply, land demand and housing matters. He is a 

professor at American University, and I am going to place in 

the record his resUme in lieu of stipulating. 

record. 

Whereupon, 

THE COURT: All right, that will be fine. 

MR. HAZEL: I would offer a copy of that for the 

MAURICE SELDIN 

having been duly sworn, was examined and testified upon his 

oath as follows: 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. HAZEL: 

Q Would you state your name, please, sir? 

A Maurice Seldin. 

THE COURT: Your last name, sir? 

THE WITNESS: Seldin. S-e-1-d-i-n. 

BY MR. HAZEL: 

Q And your address? 

A 8044 Cindy Lane, Bethesda, .Maryland. 
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Q And you are a professor at American University? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And you are associated with the Homer Hoyt Institute 

of Land Studies? 

A Yes. 

Q Now, Mr. Seldin, at my request did you make a study 

of the land use availability in Fairfax County as it ri::lates 

to housing and housing prices? 

A Yes, sir, I did through the firm of Metro '·,1ctr·i.l;!; 

I, . 
11 with which I am associated. 
l! 
li 
;1 

Q All right, sir. Dn you find there to be ;:1 ;;u;;is t::an L J ~. l 

relationship between zoninq and house prices? 

Yes, sir, there i.s. 

MR. SYf\lANSIU: E:XCIJSC me. Is this a SLU.1-y ;f,; r".lf: 

:1 ·now or as of '71 or --

!! 
ii 
11 

I 

MR. HAZEL: As of Loth dates. 

THE WITNESS: I have data which are based upon '70 

census. I have current data. 

THE COURT: All right. 

BY MR. HAZEL: 

Q So you could testify as to both? 

A Yes, sir. The data will vary as of date. 

Q Now, based on the data which you have accumulated 
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and studied, is there,in your opinion, sufficient land zoned in 

Fairfax County to permit a development of housing ·in accord 

with the historical pric.e ranges of housing in Fairfax County? 

A No, sir, there's not. 

Q And why do you say there is not? 

Well, first I would like to ask you, do lot sizes 

and development costs of housing have a relation? 

II ., 
ll 
ii 1 

!1 
! 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Now, with reqard t:o the single-family marl:et, dr.ie:-:•, 

an one-acre-and-larger lot h:-ive a price rt?.la.t)on so f;1r· .l'.; 

ii upward pr ices on housinq'? 
:\ 
q 

j! 

:1 
ii 

!' Q 1\nd the smaller the lot, tiJ.E~ smJ.1.lc~r ---
!t 
:; 

jl 

11 
1, 
I, 
'· 

to develop per site. 
•; 
.: ,, 
" i1 
i1 

Q Now, why do you sa.v that there i.s ins1~fficent larnl 
:1 
'I 
ji 

:~~ ii 
'! 

in this county zoned for lower-priced housing at this time? 

A Well, the vast majority of vacant land in the county 

is zoned one acre or more. The amount of vacant land in the 

R-12.5 and R-17 categories is small in proportion to the total 

vacant acreage. As a result, the subdivisions which are 

being developed are primarily in the higher-priced brackets. 

Q Does that·mean one acre and larger1 
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A That's correct, sir. 

So there's a significant difference in the distribu­

tion of home values of what's being developed as compared to 

the existing inventory. The additions to stock are predominant 

in the higher-priced categories as opposed to the middle range 

MR. SYMANSKI: Your Honor, I would like to note an 

objection on relevancy. I'm not sure what all this has to do 

with the proper zoning of this particular piece of property, 

and whether the proposed facilities wel'.'e available, and it.was 

the correct time. 

THE COURT: I agree. What is its relevance, Mr. 

Hazel? 

MR. HAZEL: If Your Honor please, this is introduced 

under the doctrines of the Carper case which established 20, 2 

years ago in this county that exclusionary zoning that forced 

the price of housing up by one and two acre lot zoning was an 

illegal zoning. 

The Carper case, a copy of which I have here for 

Your Honor, established that the larger-lot zoning --

THE COURT: I understand. I'm familiar with it. 

MR. HAZEL: -- and this is introduced in direct 

support or supported directly by the Carper case, much of 

which is a rerun of what was happening 20, 25 years ago in the 



county. And his testimony, and there.will be additional 

testimony tomo£1row, is to establish that the present zoning 

policies of Fairfax County forced development into areas 

where there is an insufficient supply of land, and thereby 

preclude people from going into this area on an economic basis. 

It's in exact support of the economic discrimination theory of 

Carper. 

MR. SYMANSKI: Your Honor, I think under Carper 

there was a purpose there. The Court held there was an intent. 

I realize this witness may be out of turn, but unless there's 

going to be an introduction of evidence of the Board of 

Supervisors, I still think this is not relevant. 

MR. HAZEL: I think economic discrimination if it 

occurs doesn't have to be intention.al. 
•, 

MR. SYMANSKI: But under Carper ther~ was in that 

case an intentional two-thirds of the county 

THE COURT: Yes, I'm familiar with that. 

MR. HAZEL: If Your Honor please, intent can be 

implied by the actions of the Board and their results; and I 

can't believe that economic discrimination, whether intended 

or not, is that restricted an issue. 

THE COURT: Well, does this in any way have any 

relevance to .the so-called housing policy of the county? 
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MH. HAZEL: Yes, it does, and it has relevance to 

the Upper Potomac Plan which was to provide a balanced housing. 

THE COURT: All right. I'm allowing you to proceed. 
, 

MR. HAZEL: It won't take very long, I don't think. 

THE COURT: All right, sir. 

BY MR. HAZEL: 

Q Proceed. 

A To continue, the effect of the present zoning is to 

further increase the proportion of housing in the.high-price 

category. 

Q Now, with relation to the Upper Potomac Planning 

District, do you have specific percentages developed that 

indicate the availability of land zoned for smaller lot 

development in that district? 

A Yes, sir, I do. 

Q And what are those percentages? 

A In that general area, using parcels of 20 acres or 

larger, which are not all parcels, but since we had to run a 

tally on them, that's a reasonable size to start with for 

development. 

In the categories of zoning that run from 1.6 acres 

to 2.5 units per acre, the percentage of the acreage in the 
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undeveloped comes out to be a shade under 3 percent of the 

total, whereas the acreage in the density classifications of 

one acre or lower --
I 

Q One acre or higher, you mean? I 
I A One or less unit per acre. I 

I 
i 

Q All right. I 

i 
A It. comes out to be in the neighborhood of 95 percent I 

of the land. The vast majority of the land is simply zoned 

for one-acre-or-larger lot subdivisions. 

Q Now, ir:i your opinion based on your studies, how 

I does this translate into higher or lower housinq costs? 

I A Well, we took a sample of the units which arc beina 
1

1 developed in Fairfax County, and the distribution .of units in 

11 F'airf ax County has a preponderance in the very hiqh pr i.ce 

level, much higher than the historical distribution for the 

county. 

Q Now, what conclusion do you draw from· the fact that 

over 95 percent of the land in the Upper Potomac Planning 

District.is zoned one acre or larger? 

A Well, as it is now, the vast majority of housing 

being built is for the higher-income brackets, and it's going 

to get even worse under the existing zoning conditions of the 

land. 

I 

! 
I 

! 
! 
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Q What do you consider as a higher ·income bracket? 

A Well, I have data here. Let me get to the table. 

In the for-sale housing in the county, almost half is in the· 

$50, 000 and over category.· 

Q Now, when you say almost half, does that include 

town houses as well as single-family detached? 

A That's all owner- occupied. I'm not dealinq ·ditli 

renter-occupied which isn't included here; but 48. ,1 pnr.cc.:it 

of the for-sale housing in the countv is th<?. $50,. OtJO .;.nd nv;~; 

:I . II category. To give a compari~;on ts the 1970 censu::; ':n:: .!.e::.;:: 

:: 
if than 14 perc;::nt Of the amount of hc111si.rvj in 1970 vfrL; .;.n U1c 
n 

·' ,, 

$~!0,000 and over ca.teqorv. 

In other •,Jor<ls, .in 1•.n0, 1 4 r ... en·:cnt of thv 

i: Jess wT:·; in thctt c;:.;tcqor\'; hut. sJ.lY.:r' tha.t L:i.riie, .a\irn:;L •'.' 

ii 
1! percent of.' what is heinq i1ui.lt 

ti r 

is .in 

A That's right. r;o that more and more are uc~irw 
,! 
11 

11 

added at the high end of . the spectrum, and if you lool: '' t 

the availability of land, it's pushin<;:r even further to the 

high end of the spectrum. 
I 
I 
i 

Q Now, you are familiar with the general area of C-'2221 

which is outlined on that board? 

A Yes. We analyzed data for that area. 

Q Do you have an opinion on what impact· it has on 
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housing costs if that property is forced to remain in a RE-1 

category? 

A Well, the land in that part of the county is even a 

·higher preponderance of large-lot zoning, so that in that 

section you 9'et some very small percentages of land outside of I 
I 

that category. There is just no way a developer can afford I 
1,

1 
to go in and build for anything that resembles, well not (~ven 

a cross section of the county, but even something that had a 

distribution a little bit higher than that. 

11 There is a substantial disparity that only U1e 

II very high income are going to be able to live in that c~fr! oL 

11 :: the county. 
i! 
•' 'l 
:; MR. HAZEL: I h;:ive no furtllm:- questions. 
~ 1 

I' 
THE COUR'I': You may cross c~xaminc. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 
I 

BY MR. SYMANSKI: 

Q In your figures for how much of the county is 

did you say 95 percent? What was your figure? 

A In that particular area the 

Q I thought you said overall, 95 percent of the county 

was zoned RE-1 or _larger. Am I mistaken on that? 

A No. 

THE COURT: I understood for tpat particular area. 

i 
'i 

I 



11 231 

MR. SYMANSKI: Oh, excuse me. 

THE WITNESS: For that particular area. For the 

rest of the county, the figure is 84 percent. 

BY MR. SYMANSKI: 

Q Now, in these figures, are you just -- you're lookin 

at every piece of land in the county. You're not just talking 

about new applications or any activity at all on the land, 

are you? 

A For the county as a whole, it's all the acreage, 

because it's the Fairfax County tabulations for that particula1 

area. Since we had to tabulate them on a parcel by parcel 1 · 

I 

basis, it's only from the 20 acres-and-larger parcels. 

Q What.I'm getting at is some of this land you're 

using in RE-1 may have had no activity, no one may have 

wanted to change the category; is that correct? 

A That's correct. There may be no action pending on 

it. It may be action pending. 

Q In your analysis, do you consider public facilities 

at all or only economics and demand? 

A The question that I have addressed here is the size 

and availability of land by size category. It was not cross-

classified with that land which was developable in accordance 

with the availability of public facilities. 
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Q But you could classify it with regard to availabilit 

of public facilities? 

A Yes, that's doable. 

Q Do low-income people generally live in more urbanize 

areas, say, apartment developments? 

A Well, I really wasn't addressing the low income. I 

was addressing the whole spectrum. It's not a question of 

low income. I think it's the middle range of income. The 

$35,000, $40,000, $45,000, up to $50,000 is an area that is 

substantially under-represented. 

Q Well, if you compared apartment projects with single 

family houses, would not the income from the apartments be of 

a much lower scale? 

A Oh, I see what you mean. The comparison of the 

distribution for income for the county would show· that the 

people who live in apartments were of generally lower income 

distribution than.the people that lived in houses; but I have 

not made the comparison 6f for- sale housing with rental housin . 

I've only compared for-sale housing with for-sale housing. 

So that I guess if you'd look at the rental situation 

it would probably be much worse now, but I didn't use land 

zoned for -- in terms of the project, didn't tally up what's 

avaiJable on a fo~ rent- basis. 
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MR. SYMANSKI: May I have a minute, Your Honor? 

THE COURT: All right, sir. 

BY MR. SYMANSKI: 

Q Do your studies deal with tax increases or tax 

11 

matters with regard to development or zoning? 

A This particular study did not deal with taxes or 

costs, but I have made such studies of the county. 

Q If taxes were increased to pay for a public facility 

I building program, wouldn't those taxes hit low-income people 

Ii the hardest? That's a little bit subj~ctive~ but you're an 
·I I: ii expert. 

II 
!l 

A It's a different question; but let me UJ.1dcrc;Lir,d i l:. 

ll 
ii Say it again. 
ll 
" li 
ii 

Q Well, for instance, I think there has b0\::~n ~;c'>Plc 

lj testimony or either implications here that the countv should 

embark on a public facility building program. 

Now, if they did, you know, at a much higher rate 

than they are doing now, let's say, if theYdid and taxes 

were increased to pay for that, would these taxes hit hit 

in the general under.standing -- the low-income people t.he 

hardest? 

MR. HAZEL: If Your Honor please, before he answers 

the question, I would like to be clear that that is an assumpti n, 
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and not a statement of premise by you. There's no evidence 

that taxes would have to be increased. 

MR. SYMANSKI: I think I said "if taxes" -- I. meant. 

to say if taxes, 

THE COURT: That's right. 

THE WITNESS: Well, if you increased the public 

facilities, and in the increase of public facilities you 

increased taxes, and.it depends upon the public facilitv 

I that you increased,, you might argue that the lowest incomeG 

II 
I· 
11 
1' ii 

would be hit, but we did have occasion to study the cost of 

growth in Fairfax County. 

Some facilities, such as sewer faciliti8s, ~nd thn 

I· increase in taxes as a result of the growth. 
! 

The county's five-year-development plan made an 

analysis which included substantially the same things that we .. 
had concluded -- perhaps a little difference in degree -- but 

el?sentially they had concluded that the less you grow, the 

more it cost. 

But the implication of your question is to the 

cost of housing for the low-moderate-income family, and the 

I /~~I <.' • :r/ r 
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absence of provision of public facilities in the county has 

caused riot only a scarcity of land zoned and developable for 

the facilityr-but -- I'm sorry there's not only a shortage 

of land already zoned, but the absence of adequate public 

facilities with the ensuing sewer moratoria has made even 

greater the shortage of developable land. 

The result of that is the great scarcity of land 

has driven the prices up to such points that they are at 

historic increases well out of sight. 

Q I don't think you're answering my question. 

A Well, the trade off -- what I'~ saying is that in 

the inflationary economy, you are probably going to have 

some rise in the price of housing. The lower and the moderate 

spectrum of the market is now being hit with price rises 

so far larger than could conceivably be affected by rising 

ta~es for having paid for the facilities. That is, the 

failure to provide the facilities even at very high charges 

makes the supply of housing so restrictive that the .price 

gets bid up, and that the family looking for a house in the 

$30,000, $40,000, price category is finding that he is paying 

substantially higher. 

Even if the cost of facilities would have drive~ up 

taxes, and he had to pay the taxes, .he would be better off 
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paying those taxes, and I don't think that the taxes really 

would be driven up; but even if they would, the cost differen-

tial 

Q Do you have any statistics 'With regard to whether 

the Washington area would have a higher percentcige of hi c;ll--

1' ~ income people than other areas of comparable sj_zc? 
'I 

II A The Washington area is a· relatively ld i:rh i nc('rn•· 

', area as compared to othf:~r· ar0:~s of the country, ' . ..-ci:. 

:: 
" 

!) [f vou ha\re land which is fi.nitJ~ 1 ,,.. ... ..-
· •. ~ 'i 

,._,; t:hin a ccrtciin r(1.di•Js or ('.:".lnvcnii::>ncc cLcound 1- ) •. 
\. 1\: 

,,,r:;triction (If supply. 'rite onlv WctV that thr~ Lirn:Llic;; Jookinq 

ii at bousinq in the mi.ddle-income brackets are able to afford 

ii 
i! is to keep qoing farther and fart her out. The rosul t is that 
jl 

11 
1'1 . . we're getting a different pattern of land distribution because. 

I l of the housing costs really going so very high. 

Q If I may, did you say in that that the Washington 

area values would rise higher than a comparable area ilnyway, 
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they are rising much faster because a restriction of land? 

A Washington is a relatively high cost area for 

housing as opposed to a large number of other metropolitan 

areas• It is not as high a cost as, say, Los Angeles, New Yo k, 

and the like. What has happened, however, is that because 

the availability of developable land, particularly in the 

moderate price ranges,has been so severely restricted that the 

price of that housing has gone so high, a~d the price of land 

has gone so high, that land which might have accomodated that 

kind of house is moving to the higher price because the 

developers will tend to put on as high a price house as they 

can afford to on the land, the economics work out better for 

them. So that you just won't get that kind of population in 

Fairfax County. 

The Fairfax County population will be only those 

that can afford to, and those that can't will have to go 

farther out to Loudoun, or Prince William, or to wherever. 

Q But, you did say that the Washington area is a· high-

income area? 

A Yes, it is a high-income area. 

Q · Would you suggest no zoning at all to increase the 

supply of land so that there would just be a supply and demand 

working rather than no cont~ols on it? 
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A There is an interesting study that had come out with 

the zoning. No, I have not come out as advocating a no zoning, 

but when I originally conceived the urban development informa-

tion system that is used in Fairfax County, the concept there 

in the first run~through was a market information system. 

That was based upon having -- that the county would I 

I
I have an availability of information as to the amount of land 1 

! 
for the various kinds of uses so that it could permit a marl'c~t j 

i 
· 1 

to function. 

Now, as it went through the processes we changed it 

jj from a market information system to an urban development 

1

1 information system. You may have what amounts to :1 reil.sonabl(~; : 

11 

I' 

zoning plan, a master plan. In the process you plan for some 

balance of housing. 

You use an information system to have an a8surance 

of that supply of land. What has happened is that apparently 

not enough land in the zoned categories is being providcd;and 

not enough of it is being provided on two counts~ One, in 

terms of the zoning, and, two, in terms of sewer availability. 

The compound of those makes it very difficult. 

Q Well, what is your position on zoning? 

A zoning is one of several tools which may be used. 

It is restrictive, and as a tool by itself, it has perhaps 
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been as misused.as any of the land use control tools tha.t we 

have had. Some have argued that you might do better without 

it. I think appropriately used it's a worthwhile tool, but 

there seems to be some difficulty with the appropriate use. 

MR. SYMANSKI: Okay, no further questions. 

MR. HAZEL: Thank you. 

I I have rio further questions. 
I 

ii :! 'l'HE COURT: All r.iqht, l\1r. Seldin, yOLl.., !·.:: 1··::·.::;i.·~c .. i .. 
ij 
I' 
Ii 
I 

1: 
" . !I 
f: 

ii 
:1 
I' 
i! 
11 

ii 
1l 
d 
I 

Wo'Ll adjourn for the dav. 

•\pr· ·i . .l ) (; I l ()'/ ··~ • ) 
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